## UNCLASSIFIED

# AD NUMBER

## AD876513

## NEW LIMITATION CHANGE

TO

Approved for public release, distribution unlimited

## FROM

Distribution authorized to U.S. Gov't. agencies and their contractors; Specific Authority; AUG 1970. Other requests shall be referred to Air Force Aeronautical Systems Division, Attn: ASZTH, Wright-Patterson AFB, OH 45433.

# AUTHORITY

ASD, USAF ltr, 17 Apr 1974

THIS PAGE IS UNCLASSIFIED



# Best Available Copy

Qualified requesters may obtain copies of this report from the Detense Documentation Center, Cameron Station, Alexandria, Va. Department of Defense contractors must be established for DDC services, or have "need to know" certified by cognizant military agency of their project or contract. Ŧ

t

## DDC release to OTS is not authorized

When US Government drawings, specifications, or other data are used for any purpose other than a definitely related government procurement operation, the government thereby incurs no responsibility nor any obligation whatsoever; and the fact that the government may have formulated, furnished, or in anyway supplied the said drawings, specifications, or any other data is not to be regarded by implication or otherwise, as in any manner licensing the holder or any other person or corporation or conveying any rights or permission to manufacture, use or sell any patented invention that may in any way be related thereto.

Do not return this copy, Retain or destroy

State State State

#### DEPARTMENT OF THE AIR FORCE

HEADQUARTERS AERONAUTICAL SYSTEMS DIVISION (AFSC)

WRIGHT PATTERSON AIR FORCE BASE, OHIO 45433

ASD/SDQH 10-61 (Maj Rands/t/55477/R&D 13-1-3/UH-1N)

subject: ASI) Supplemental Report to FTC-TR-70-22



15 OCT 1970

TO: Recipients of FTC-TR-70-22

REPLY TO

This report is a part of and should remain attached to FTC-TR-70-22. Paragraph numbers below correspond to recommendation numbers in FTC-TR-70-22.

1. UH-IN ECP 521, "Dual Hydraulic System for the Flight Controls in the UH-IN/CUH-IN Helicopters", changed the possibility of boost off flight from a single failure to a dual failure condition. Subsequent evaluation of the dual system resulted in Air Force acceptance of the helicopter.

2. Airframe and engine contractors are studying the feasibility of ducting the compressor bleed air overboard. An ECP from each will be required to provide a fix.

3. Installation/accessory power losses are being investigated by the contractor.

4. Problem with fuel valve shutoffs is being investigated by the contractor.

5. T400-CP-400 ECP 33, "Introduction of Improved Jet Pump", has been incorporated to eliminate engine smoke problem.

6. Results of a TDR indicated that the fuel control malfunction was a peculiar failure. Contractor quality assurance procedures have been reviewed and reemphasized.

7. Ng oscillation (approximately one cps) is being investigated by engine and airframe contractors.

8. Contractor is investigating the lag in the force trim system.

9. Landing skids and steps are common UH-l equipment. Raising the step height would make the skids peculiar to the UH-lN and cost is not justified.

10. The Flight Manual is being changed to include information regarding crew door jettison.

11. The location of first aid kits was considered during ccckpit mock-up and the safety review. Present location is considered optimum.

12. Emergency exit stencils are being re-evaluated by the Contractor.

13. ASD will request TCTO action by WRAMA to provide canopy breaking tools in the cabin.

14. Standby compass location was considered during cockpit mockup and the safety review. The contractor is investigating more suitable locations.

15. ASD will request TCTO action by WRAMA to provide a protective guard for the copilot's beep switch.

16. The contractor is investigating the throttle interaction problem.

17. The Flight Manual is being changed to include information regarding use of throttle friction to prevent throttle interaction.

18. Most of the instruments are provided as Government Furnished Equipment (GFAE), thus requiring gage markings to be placed on the glass covers by the airframe contractor. This procedure is also used because range markings may require change as a result of Cat I and II testing.

19. Chip detector caution panel should be checked per Flight Manual procedures (Item 40 of Interior and Before Start, T.O. 1H-1(U)N-1 dated 1 Aug 70).

20. The rotor brake should be released per Flight Manual procedures (Item 28 of Interior and Before Start, T.O. 1H-1(U)N-1 dated 1 Aug 70). Color and location of warning light were established at cockpit mock-up.

21/22. The Flight Manual is being changed to include information regarding "secondary" illumination of the fire pull T-handles and intensity of cockpit illumination during night operations.

23. The contractor has been requested to provide additional manual fuel operation information for incorporation in the Flight Manual.

24. A UH-1N ECP has been requested to provide a small, solid state inverter to power the existing gages during the starting cycle. Self-generating gages are inaccurate and would pose more problems than the existing installation.

25. The airframe contractor is reviewing the possibility of adding an automatic starter cutout in the starter-generator circuit.

26. Airframe and engine contractors are investigationg the droop compensation system to improve response.

27/28. Procedures for one and two engine manual fuel operation are currently available in Section III of T.O. 1H-1(U)N-1 dated 1 Aug 70.

29. The engine location was dictated by utilization of the UH-1N airframe. However, sufficient drain holes have been provided to dispose of spilled fuel, oil, etc.

30. UH-IN ECP 519, "Inspection Doors in Air Intake Plenum Baffles", was reviewed and disapproved by ASD. A revision has been requested and is in preparation.

31. The contractor is preparing improved instructions for incorporation in the maintenance tech orders to ensure proper Ng governor settings and aircraft tachometer calibration.

32/33. Do not concur. Although the engine can be stop-cocked using the throttle, the shut-off valve provides a back-up in the event of a mal-function of the engine fuel control or battle damage to the fuel control or the fuel line between the shut-off valve and the fuel control. The utilization of a fuel shut-off valve is also required by mil spec.

34. Position of the crossfeed switch for normal operation was thoroughly discussed during Flight Manual reviews. Conferees chose the "OFF" position as optimum since engine driven fuel pump will 'suction feed' up to a pressure altitude of 15,000 feet. Procedures in Section III, T.O. 1H-1(U)N-1 dated 1 Aug 70, require crossfeed on in the event of boost pump failure.

35. The aircraft fuel supply system is essentially common to the UH-1H. The cost to provide two separate systems in the UH-1N would be prohibitive.

36. Present UHF/VHF radios are Government Furnished Equipment. Cost of change/replacement is prohibitive at this time.

37/38/39/40. Communication and navigation equipment continues to be tested and evaluated during Category I. Contractor is investigating the discrepancies.

41. Push-in type fire access doors are not required. The engine fire extinguisher system is considered adequate.

42. Contractor is investigating suitable locations for hand holds. UH-1N ECP 524, "Engine Maintenance Access Stand for the UH-1N Helicopter", has been reviewed by ASD. Design has been approved and equipment is to be provided as AGE.

43. Contractor is investigating quality assurance procedures related to wiring installation.

3

hh. Contractor is investigating the variation in collective stick force gradient. This information will also be included in the Flight Manual.

う

FOR THE COMMANDER

GEORGE E. BRUNSMAN, Lt Col, USAF Chief, Helicopter Programs Division Combat Systems Program Office Weputy for Systems Management

DISTRIBUTION LIST UH-IN FLIGHT TEST REPORTS 15 OCT 1970 S ware and -

\* .

୍

|  | •                      |                  |                                     |                    |   |                  |                  |  |
|--|------------------------|------------------|-------------------------------------|--------------------|---|------------------|------------------|--|
|  | Rpt                    | Rpt              | Rpt                                 | Rpt                | Rpt   | Rpt              | Rpt              | Rpt  |
|  | 22<br>70)              | л.<br>Т.         | Y                                   |                    |   |                  |                  |  |
|  | FTC-TR-70<br>AFPE (Auè | •                |                                     |                    | -   | -                |                  |  |
|  | No.<br>of<br>Cys       | No.<br>of<br>Cys | <pre>     No.     of     Cvs </pre> | No.<br>of<br>. Cvs | No.<br>of<br>Cys  | No.<br>of<br>Cys | No•<br>of<br>Cys | No.<br>of<br>Cys                                 |
| HQ USAF<br>WASHINGTON, D.C. 20330<br>RDQ<br>RDPN<br>PRPL<br>SAMI<br>SMEMA<br>SSSRA |                        |                  |                                     |                    | -   |                  | 5.<br>-          |  |
| HQ AFSC<br>ANDREWS AFB, MD. 20331<br>DOV<br>SDNS<br>DLSA                           | 1<br>12<br>1           |                  |                                     |                    |   |                  |                  |  |
| HQ ASD<br>WRIGHT-PATTERSON AFB, OH. 45433<br>SDQH<br>SMPL<br>XRHD                  | 20<br>1<br>1           |                  |                                     |                    |   |                  |                  |  |
| HQ FTD<br>WRIGHT-PATTERSON AFB, OH. 45433<br>ENDI<br>ENTE                          | 1                      |                  |                                     |                    |   |                  |                  | وجودادهم عالمالا والمسابقاتان فرايا ويؤد وواردهم |
| AFFDL<br>WRIGHT-PATTERSON AFB, OH. 45433<br>FGC                                    | l                      |                  |                                     |                    | and one by the set of |                  |                  |  |
| AFFTC<br>EDWARDS AFB, CA. 93523<br>(Internal)                                      | 67                     |                  |                                     |                    |   |                  |                  |  |

0 

0

| UH-INFlight Test Reports   | FTC-TR-70-22<br>AFPE (Aug 70) |                  |                  |                  | -                |                  |                  | •               |
|--|-------------------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|-----------------|
| and the second sec | No.<br>of<br>Cys              | No.<br>of<br>Cys | No.<br>of<br>Cys | No.<br>of<br>Cys | No.<br>of<br>Cys | Nc.<br>of<br>Cys | No.<br>of<br>Cys | No<br>of<br>Cys |
| ADTC<br>EGLIN AFB, FLA 32542<br>ADBPS-12   | 1                             |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                 |
| HQ AFLC<br>WRIGHT-PATTERSON AFB, OH 45433<br>MACH<br>MMPC  | 1<br>1                        | -                | -                |                  |                  | 1                |                  |                 |
| DIR MAT MGMT (WRAMA)<br>ROBINS AFB, GA 31093<br>MMD-1<br>MMEAP   | 5<br>1                        |                  | •                | ,                |                  |                  | -                |                 |
| DIR MAT MGMT (SAAMA)<br>KELLY AFB, TX 78241<br>MMLO  | 5                             |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                 |
| DIR MAT MGMT (OCAMA)<br>TINKER AFB, OKLA 73145<br>MMEAA  | 1                             |                  |                  | 14               |                  |                  |                  |                 |
| HQ TAC<br>LANGLEY AFB, VA 23365<br>DRLS<br>DMML<br>DOSO  | 1<br>1<br>1                   |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                 |
| USAF SOF<br>EGLIN AFB, FLA 32542<br>DM<br>DRA<br>DRF<br>DPLPR  | 1<br>1<br>1                   |                  |                  |                  | ~                |                  |                  |                 |
| l SOW<br>EGLIN AUX #9 AFB, FLA 32544<br>DM   | 1                             |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                 |

.

the support of the second se

| Distribution List  | Rpt         | Rpt       | Rpt     | Rpt       | Rpt       | Rpt       | Rpt       | Rpt                    |
|--|-------------|-----------|---------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|------------------------|
| UH-IN Flight Test Reports  |             |           | 15 15 5 |           | · · · ·   |           |           |                        |
|  | 23          |           | ; · · · |           |           | `         | 5.2.5     | •                      |
|  | .05<br>Ng   |           |         |           |           | 5         |           | -                      |
|  | TH<br>P     | r         | , • ·   | -<br>,    |           |           | 4         |                        |
| and the second | TC-<br>FPE- | ,         |         |           | ÷         | Ĵ,        |           |                        |
| and a state of the second s  | E A         |           |         |           |           |           |           |                        |
|  | No          | No-       | No.     | No        | No.       | No.       | No.       | No.                    |
|  | OI<br>Cvs   | oi<br>Cvs | Cvs     | OI<br>Cvs | OI<br>Cvs | or<br>Cvs | oı<br>Çys | Cys                    |
|  | · · · · ·   |           |         |           |           | -         |           |                        |
|  |             |           |         | 10        |           |           |           |                        |
| EGLIIN AUX #9 AFB, FLA 32544   | 1           | <i>.</i>  |         |           |           |           |           |                        |
|  | ĺ           |           | 3       |           |           |           |           |                        |
| 83 <u>1</u> +75-FMS  |             | -         |         |           |           |           |           |                        |
| EGLIN AUX #9 AFB, FLA 32544  | 1           |           | ŝ       |           |           |           |           |                        |
|  |             |           |         | \$        |           |           |           |                        |
| HQ MAC   |             | •         |         |           |           |           |           |                        |
| SCOTT AFB, IL 62225  | 6           |           | }       | }         |           |           | Í         |                        |
| Tring  |             |           |         | 1         |           |           |           |                        |
|  |             | •         | 2       | }         |           |           |           |                        |
| HQ: ARRS   |             |           |         | ļ         |           |           |           |                        |
| ARXRD  | 1           |           |         |           |           |           |           |                        |
|  |             |           |         | Į         |           |           |           |                        |
| HQ ATC   |             |           | 1       | {         | {         |           | v. • •.   |                        |
| RANDOLPH AFB, 1X 78148   | 1           |           | 1       |           |           |           | ļ         | ~<br>t                 |
| ፕለምይ<br>ጥጥልጥ_B   | i           |           | 2       | ł         |           |           |           |                        |
|  |             |           | 4       | 1         |           |           |           |                        |
|  | 1           |           | 5       | ļ         |           |           | ł         |                        |
| SHEPPARD AFB, TX 76311   | -           |           | 1       |           | -         | i<br>i    |           |                        |
| TSOP-E   | 1           |           |         | 1         |           |           |           |                        |
| TSOP-T   |             | 2         |         |           | ł         |           | \$        |                        |
| · ·  | 1           |           | 1       | 1         | 5         |           |           |                        |
| HQ COMD<br>BOILTNG ARD WAGHTNGTON D C 20332  | 1 '         |           |         | l.        | ł         | a<br>4    | ţ         | {                      |
| DOHT POINTING ALL, MADILINGTON D.O. 20005  | 11          |           | {       |           | {         |           | 1         |                        |
|  |             |           |         |           | ł         | 2         | · .       | )<br>•                 |
| HQ SAC   | {           |           |         | 1         | 1         | ł         |           | İ                      |
| OFFUTT AFB, NE 68113   | 1           |           | 1       | 1         | Ş         | [         | 1         | Ì                      |
| IAO IIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIIII  |             |           | į       |           | i.        | i<br>i    | 1         |                        |
| • •  |             | 5         | 1       | ł         | ł         |           | i s<br>t  | }                      |
| USAF ACADEMY, COLO 80840   | 1           |           | 1       | 1         |           | Ş         | 5)<br>1   | 5 A A                  |
| JF AN  | 1           |           | }       | 1         | }         |           |           | · ·                    |
|  |             | ł         |         |           | }         |           | 1.        |                        |
| 3  | 1           | Ϋ́        | ί.      | ş         | ξ         |           | \$        | 1                      |
| * ~ (s = s   | ·····       |           |         |           | ,<br>     |           |           | <br>2014 - 2014 - 2014 |
| ·  |             |           |         |           |           |           |           |                        |
| · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·  | -           |           |         |           |           |           |           |                        |
| £ .  |             |           |         |           |           |           |           |                        |

| Distribution List                                     | Rpt                           | Rpt       | Rpt       | Rpt   | Rpt       | 1 Rpt     | Rpt       | Rpt   |
|---|-------------------------------|-----------|-----------|---|-----------|-----------|-----------|---|
| THELN Flight Test Reports                             | FTC-TR-70-22<br>AFPE (Aug 70) |           |           |   |           |           |           |   |
|   | No.                           | No.       | No.       | Ņo.   | No.       | No.       | No.       | No.   |
| 1   | of<br>Cys                     | of<br>Cys | of<br>Cys | of<br>Cys   | of<br>Cys | of<br>Cys | of<br>Cys | of<br>Cys   |
|   |                               |           |           |   |           |           |           |   |
| 317th SOS<br>EGLIN AUX #9 AFB, FLA 32541:             | l                             |           |           | <   |           |           |           |   |
| 834th FMS<br>EGLIN AUX #9 AFB, FLA 32544              | l                             |           |           |   |           |           |           |   |
| HQ MAC<br>SCOTT AFB, IL 62225<br>DOQ                  | 4                             |           |           |   |           |           |           |   |
| HQ ARRS<br>SCOTT AFB, IL 62225<br>ARXRD               | 1_                            |           |           |   |           |           |           | -   |
| HQ ATC<br>RANDOLPH AFB, TX 78148<br>TMME<br>TTAT-B    | r4 r4                         |           |           | u cha dha anna anna anna anna anna anna ann   |           |           |           |   |
| HQ ATC<br>SHEPPARD AFB, TX 76311<br>TSOP-E<br>TSOP-T  | 1<br>3                        |           |           | R and the found that a matter of the found that the |           |           |           | متار برای و بارد و ب |
| HQ COMD<br>BOLLING AFB, WASHINGTON D.C. 20332<br>DOHL | l                             |           |           |   |           |           |           |   |
| HQ SAC<br>OFFUTT AFB, NE 68113<br>OAI                 | 1                             |           |           |   |           |           |           |   |
| USAF ACADEMY, COLO 80840<br>DFAN                      | 1                             |           |           |   |           |           |           |   |
| 3   |                               |           |           |   |           |           |           |   |

× ••¥

| AIR UNIVERSITY<br>MAXWELL AFB, ALA 36112<br>AUL(SE)=6389<br>DET 1 (CORONA HARVEST)<br>MAXWELL AFB, AIA 36112<br>ASI (ASD-IR)<br>1002 IG GP<br>NORTON AFB, CA 92409<br>IGDSFR<br>USAF SAM<br>BROOKS AFB, TX 78235<br>SMKEN | L L R S S FTC-TR-70-22     | No.<br>of<br>Cys |
|---|----------------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|
| IR UNIVERSITY<br>AXWELL AFB, ALA 36112<br>AUL(SE)=6389<br>DET 1 (CORONA HARVEST)<br>(AXWELL AFB, AIA 36112<br>ASI (ASD-IR)<br>CO2 IG GP<br>IORTON AFB, CA 92409<br>IGDSFR<br>USAF SAM<br>BROOKS AFB, TX 78235<br>SMKEN    | No.<br>of<br>Cys<br>1<br>1 | No.<br>of<br>Cys |
| TR UNIVERSITY<br>AXWELL AFB, ALA 36112<br>AUL(SE)=6389<br>DET 1 (CORONA HARVEST)<br>IAXWELL AFB, AIA 36112<br>ASI (ASD-IR)<br>OO2 IG GP<br>IORTON AFB, CA 92409<br>IGDSFR<br>NSAF SAM<br>ROOKS AFB, TX 78235<br>SMKEN     | ı<br>ı<br>ı                |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |
| DET 1 (CORONA HARVEST)<br>MAXWELL AFB, AIA 36112<br>ASI (ASD-IR)<br>LOO2 IG GP<br>NORTON AFB, CA 92409<br>IGDSFR<br>JSAF SAM<br>BROOKS AFB, TX 78235<br>SMKEN   | 1                          | •                |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |
| LOQ2 IG GP<br>NORTON AFB, CA 92409<br>IGDSFR<br>JSAF SAM<br>BROOKS AFB, TX 78235<br>SMKEN   | 1                          | •                |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |
| USAF SAM<br>BROOKS AFB, TX 78235<br>SMKEN<br>CINCPACAF  | l                          |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  | -                |                  |
| CINCPACAF   |                            |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |
| APO SAN FRANCISCO 96553<br>DORQ   | l                          |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |
| 20th SOS<br>APO SAN FRANCISCO 96326   | 1                          |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |
| CINCUSAFE<br>APO NEW YORK 09633<br>OTA  | 1                          |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |
| USAFSO<br>APO NEW YORK 09825<br>OOT<br>MME  | 1                          |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |
| NAVAL AIR SYSTEMS COMMAND<br>NASHINGTON DC 2036C<br>AIR-503D<br>AIR-5104C2  | 1                          |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |

÷, 12.1

-

~ ~**r**~

and a second 
¢ •

|   |                               | <u>.</u>   |                       | ······································ | and a second s |      | -1.1  | Ŵ  |
|---|-------------------------------|--|-----------------------|--|--|------|---|--|
| Distribution List   |                               | 1 D.1  | toport not tak        | n at standing the                      |  |      |   | 1  |
| UH-1N Flight Test Reports   | inpt.                         | Jan  | , Hpt                 | Rpt                                    | Rpt  | Rpt  | Rpt   | kpt_   |
|   | FTC-TR-70-22<br>AFPE (Aug 70) |  |                       |  |  | -    |   | -  |
| · · · · ·   | No.                           | No.  | No.                   | No                                     | No.  | No   | NO  | No   |
|   | of<br>Cys                     | óf<br>Cva  | of<br>Cura            | of                                     | of   | of   | of  | of   |
| NAVAL AIR TEST CENTER<br>FLIGHT TEST DIVISION<br>PÁTÚXENT RIVER, MD 20670<br>Chief Project Office<br>Rotary Wing Branch, FT2312 | 1 2                           | .075   |                       | Uys                                    | <u> </u>   | Uy's | Cys   | Cys  |
| NAVAL AIR DEVELOPMENT CENTER<br>JOHNSVILLE, WARMISTER, PA 18974<br>Commander (ADL)  | 1                             |  |                       |  |  | -    |   |  |
| US ARMY BELL PLANT ACTIVITY<br>P. O. BOX 1605<br>FT WORTH, TX 76101   | 2                             | 100 million and and and and and and and and and an |                       |  |  |      |   |  |
| US ARMY AVIA SYS COMD<br>P. O. BOX 209<br>ST LOUIS, MO 63166<br>AMSAV-R-F   |                               | 5  |                       |  | Constants Province - Scotting and and Constants  |      | -<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>-<br>- |  |
| US ARMY TEST ACTIVITY<br>EDWARDS AFB, CA 93523<br>SAVTE   | 20                            |  |                       |  |  |      |   |  |
| US ARMY AE & SW BOARD<br>FT BRAGG, NC 28307<br>Librarian  | l                             |  |                       |  |  |      |   |  |
| DCASO<br>141 LAURIER AVENUE<br>OTTAWA 6, ONTARIO, CANADA  | 1                             |  |                       |  |  |      |   | and the second   |
| CHIEF OF DEFENSE STALL<br>CANADIAN FORCES HQ (DASE 2-2)<br>OTTAWA, CANADA   | 1.                            |  |                       |  |  |      |   |  |
| AEROSPACE ENG. TEST ESTABLISHMENT<br>CFB UPLANDS<br>OTTAWA, CANADA  | 2                             |  | California Pro A Calu |  | 51.22 . L  | •    |   | and the second s |
| ۶ · · · · ا   | \$                            | I  | š                     | 5                                      | 4  | 1    |   | - i 💃  |

の行うというがいたいので

No west in

子会は正常にないたいないというないというに

のためという

5

~

-、~

| and the second                            |                           |                  | ~~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ |                  |                  | · · ·            |                  |                  | Star A |
|---|---------------------------|------------------|--|------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|--------|
|   | • *                       | *                |  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |        |
| Bistribution List   | Rpt                       | Rpt              | Rpt                                    | Rpt              | Rpt              | Rpt              | Rpt              | Rpt              | 3      |
| OH-IN FIIGUT LEST REDOLTS   | D-TR-70-22<br>PE (Aug 70) | ÷                |  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |        |
|   | FTC                       |                  |  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |        |
|   | No.<br>of<br>Cys          | No.<br>of<br>Cys | No.<br>of<br>Cys                       | No.<br>cf<br>Cys | No.<br>of<br>Cys | No.<br>of<br>Cys | No.<br>of<br>Cys | No.<br>of<br>Cys |        |
| ELL HELICOPTER COMPANY<br>•. O. BOX 482<br>T WORTH, TX 76101<br>UH-1N Program Mgr   | 2                         |                  |  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |        |
| INITED AIRCRAFT OF CANADA, LTD<br>P. O. BOX 10<br>LANGUEIL, QUEBEC, CANADA<br>TLOO-CP-LOO Program Mgr                                       | 2                         |                  | •                                      |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |        |
| EDERAL AVIATION ADMINISTRATION<br>OOO INDEPENDENCE AVE S.W.<br>ASHINGTON DC 20590<br>Admin Standards Div. (MS-110)<br>Flt Test Br. (FS-160) | 2<br>2                    |                  |  |                  |                  |                  | ¥                |                  |        |
| EFENSE DOCUMENTATION CENTER<br>AMERON STATION<br>LEXANDRIA, VA 22314  | 20                        |                  |  |                  |                  |                  | , a<br>          |                  |        |
| SDA - FOREST SERVICE<br>QPT DEVELOPMENT CENTER<br>44 E. BONITA AVE<br>AN DIMAS, CA 91773  | l                         |                  |  |                  |                  |                  | · · ·            |                  |        |
| HE RAND CORP. (LIBRARY D)<br>700 MAIN STREET<br>ANTA MONICA, CA 90406<br>Dir., USAF Project RAND<br>(via AF Liaison Office)                 | 1                         |                  |  |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |        |
| ANDIA CORPORATION LIBRARY<br>• 0. Box 5800<br>LBUQUERQUE, N.M. 87115  | 1.                        |                  |  |                  |                  |                  | ~                |                  |        |
| TOTAL   | 225                       |                  |  |                  |                  |                  |                  | •                |        |
| •   |                           |                  | · .                                    |                  |                  |                  |                  |                  |        |

South States

FTC-TR-70-22

## AIR FORCE PRELIMINARY EVALUATION OF THE UH-1N HELICOPTER

ROBERT H. SPRINGER Performance Engineer

TIMOTHY P. NASAL Flying Qualities Engineer

FRANKLIN L. GRAWI Captain, USAF Systems Engineer

2

ч

EDWIN G. FLANIGEN Lt Coionel, USAF Project Pilot

THEODORE E. ANGLE Major, USAF Project Pilot

This document may be further distributed by any holder only with the specific prior approval of ASD (ASZTH), Wright—Patterson AFB, Ohio 45433

## FOREWORD

This report presents the results of the Air Force Preliminary Evaluation of a UH-1N helicopter, USAF serial number 68-10773, at Bell Helicopter Company, Arlington, Texas. These tests were conducted between 10 and 27 July 1970 under the authority of AFFTC Project Directive 69-49A with an AFSC priority of 802.

3

The authors of this report wish to express their appreciation to the UH-1N project officer, Mr. John R. Somsel, for his contributions to the efficient conduct of this program and for his technical assistance in the preparation of this report.

Foreign announcement and dissemination by the Defense Documentation Center are not authorized because of technology restrictions of the U.S. Export Control Acts as implemented by AFR 400-10.

Prepared by ROBERT H. SPRINGER

Performance Engineer

Franklin 2. Brawi

FRANKLIN L. GRAWI Captain, USAF Systems Engineer

Timothy P. Nasal TIMOTHY P. NASAL

TIMOTHY P. NASAL Flying Qualities Engineer

Acien Kon EDWIN G. FLANIGEN

Lt Colonel, USAF Project Pilot

مح] THEODORE E.

Major, USAF Project Pilot

**19 AUGUST 1970** 

Reviewed and Approved by: owell ernis THOMAS J. CECI

- Y -

1.8

Colonel, USAF Commander, 6512th Test Group

ROBERT M. WHITE Colonel, USAF Commander



## ABSTRACT

Limited performance, flying qualities and systems tests were conducted during a 24.5 hour evaluation of the UH-IN helicopter for the purpose of determining the gross deficiencies of the aircraft. The flying qualities were generally satisfactory with the flight control hydraulic boost system on. With the hydraulic poost system off, however, the control forces were so high that a Cooper-Harper Rating of 9 was given to boost off flight. Hover and climb performance met or exceeded the predicted values for the conditions tested. The maximum allowable level flight speeds were easily attained. - Specific range and endurance differed significantly from predicted values. Aircraft subsystems generally performed adequately, however, several major discrepancies were noted. A power section flamed out during a dual engine throttle chop and could not be restarted in either the automatic or manual fuel control mode. On one occasion an engine continued to run at reduced speed after its fuel valve shut-off switch was placed in the OFF position. In-flight engine shutdowns and airstarts of the number two engine produced heavy smoke in the cockpit and cabin area. Intermittent power oscillations occurred during stabilized flight when the engine gas producer speeds were between 88 and 92 percent. Longitudinal and lateral control forces could not be consistently trimmed out.

iii

## **Table of Contents**

2

1

ģ

|   | Page No.       |
|---|----------------|
| LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS                         | vi             |
| LIST OF TABLES                                | vii            |
| LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS             | viii           |
| INTRODUCTION.                                 | 1              |
| TEST AND EVALUATION                           |                |
| Operational Analysis                          | 2 <sup>*</sup> |
| Entry and Egress - Pilot/Copilot Area         | 2              |
| Entry and Egress - Passenger/Cargo Area       | <u> </u>       |
| Cockpit Evaluation                            | 3              |
| Ground Operations                             | б              |
| Flight Operations                             | 7              |
| Systems Engineering Analysis                  | 9              |
| Propulsion                                    | 9              |
| Ground Starting                               | 9              |
| In-Flight Engine Shutdown                     | 9              |
| Air Starting                                  | .10            |
| Engine Power Transient Tests                  | 11             |
| Power Management                              | 12             |
| Engine Response During Maneuvers              | <u> </u>       |
| Engine Installation                           | 14             |
| Power Section Lubrication System              | 15             |
| Fuel System                                   | 16             |
| Communication and Navigation Equipment Tests  | 16             |
| Communication Radios                          | 17             |
| C-6533/ARC Communication Systems ("Intercom") |                |
| AN/APN-171(V) Radar Altimeter                 | 17             |
| AN/APX-72 Transponder Set                     | 17             |
| AN/ARN-65 TACAN                               | 19             |
| AN/ARN-82 VOR                                 | 19             |
| AN/ARA-50 UHF Direction Finder                | 19             |
| AN/ARN-89 Automatic Direction Finder          | 19             |
| AN/ASN-43 Gyromagnetic Compass                | 21             |

Ş

,

X

\*

ê,

ç,

ŧ,

¥

|  | Page No. |
|--|----------|
| Electrical System  | 21       |
| Airframe/Maintenance   | 21       |
| Performance Analysis   |          |
| Hovering Performance   | 2/2      |
| Climb Performance  | 23       |
| Level Flight Performance   | 23       |
| Engine Performance   | 25       |
| Flying Qualities Analysis  | 25       |
| Control System Mechanical Characteristics                            |          |
| Longitudinal Speed Stability   | 27       |
| Static Directional Stability   | 28       |
| Sideward and Rearward Flight   |          |
| Control Power  | 29       |
| Dynamic Stability  | 30       |
| Maneuvering Flight   | 31       |
| CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS                                      |          |
| APPENDIX I - TEST TECHNIQUES, DATA ANALYSIS METHODS<br>AND TEST DATA | 39       |
| General  | 39       |
| Hover.   | 39       |
| Climb  | 40       |
| Level Flight   | 40       |
| Power Determination  |          |
| APPENDIX II - GENERAL AIRCRAFT INFORMATION                           |          |
| Dimensions and Design Data   |          |
| Power Plant  |          |
| Rotor System   |          |
| Weight and Balance   |          |
| Flight Limits  | 93       |
| Test Instrumentation   | 93       |
| REFERENCES   | 99       |

₹ (}

Ð

7

. . .

13

¥

| <u>igure No.</u><br>1 | Title  |         |
|-----------------------|--|---------|
| l                     |  | Page No |
|                       | Pedestal Panel and Pilots Throttle Twist                                 | 2       |
| 2                     | Instrument Panel   | 2       |
| 3                     | Oil Cooler/Engine Exlaust Area   | 15      |
| •                     | Appendix I   |         |
| 1-2                   | Nondimensional Hovering Performance                                      | 43-44   |
| 3-4                   | Continuous Climb Performance   | 45-4    |
| 5                     | Nondimensional Level Flight Performance                                  |         |
| 6-10                  | Level Flight Performance   | 48-5    |
| 11                    | Airspeed Calibration   | 53      |
| 12                    | Shaft Horsepower Available   | 54      |
| 13-16                 | Engine Characteristics   | 55-5    |
| 17-19                 | Engine Inlet Characteristics   | 59-6    |
| 20                    | Engine Torquemeter Calibration   | 62      |
| 21                    | Time History of Engine Shutdown with Fuel<br>Shutoff Valve               | 63      |
| 22                    | Airstart Tests   | 64      |
| 23                    | Time History of Power Transient ~ Rapid Up<br>Collective                 |         |
| 24                    | Time History of Power Transient ~ Single<br>Engine Throttle Chop         |         |
| 25                    | Time History of Power Transient ~ Single<br>Engine, Idle → Full Throttle | 67      |
| 26                    | Time History of Dual Engine Throttle Chop<br>with No. 2 Engine Flameout  | 68      |
| 27                    | Time History of Power Transient ~ Small<br>Collective Up then Down       |         |
| 28                    | Time History of Power Transient ~ Up<br>Collective                       | 70      |
| 29                    | Time History of Power Transient ~ Down<br>Collective                     |         |
| 30                    | Droop Compensation Characteristics                                       | 72      |
| 31                    | Twin Engine Automatic Load Sharing                                       | 73      |
| 32                    | Time History of Beep Speed Test  | 74      |
| 33                    | Compressor Inlet Temperature Excursions                                  | 75      |
| 34                    | Longitudinal Cyclic Control Force versus<br>Position                     |         |
| 35                    | Lateral Cyclic Control Force versus Position _                           | 77      |

33

...

ß

2

- 1. .

and the second 
34 i s

vi

|       | , <u>I</u>                               | Page No.   |
|-------|--|------------|
| 37    | Collective Control Force versus Position | 79         |
| 38-39 | Longitudinal Speed Stability             | 80-81      |
| 40-43 | Static Directional Stability             | 82-85      |
| 44    | Control Positions in Sideward Flight     | 86         |
| 45    | Control Positions in Rearward Flight     | 87         |
|       | Appendix II                              |            |
| 1     | Shaft Horsepower versus Percent Torque   | 95         |
| 2     | Engine Inst: Ilation                     | 96         |
| 3     | Longitudinal Center of Gravity Limits    | <b></b> 97 |
| 4     | Airspeed Limits                          | 98         |
| 5     | Handling Qualities Rating Scale          | 99         |

J.F

•

ē.

. 🍋

unerstationed to and course a taulor at their Retained to which a

a service a service of the second and the service of the second second second

surveys a sporter and a

## **List of Tables**

5

8.

×,

E,

Ķ

1.00

| Table No. | Title   | Page No. |
|-----------|---|----------|
| I         | Main Rotor Speed Response to Engine Beep                  | 13       |
| II        | Rotor Speed Droop During Maneuvering Flight               | 14       |
| III       | UH-1N Communication and Navigation Equipment              | 16       |
| IV        | Qualitative Communication Evaluation Scales               | 18       |
| V         | Summary of Communication Radio Reception<br>Tests         |          |
| VI        | Radar Altimeter Accuracy Tests                            | 19       |
| VII       | TACAN Maximum Slant Range Tests                           | 20       |
| VIII      | TACAN Bearing and DME Tests                               | 20       |
| IX        | VOR Bearing Tests   | 20       |
| х         | Power Required to Hover Summary                           | 23       |
| XI        | Level Flight Performance Summary                          | 24       |
| XII       | Summary of Control System Mechanical Char-<br>acteristics | 25       |
| XIII      | Longitudinal Speed Stability Test Conditions _            | 27       |
| XIV       | Static Directional Stability Test Conditions              | 28       |
| XV        | Control Power Test Conditions                             | 30       |
| XVI       | Dynamic Stability Test Conditions                         | 31       |
|           |   |          |

## Appendix I

| I  | Engine Power Transients/Response to Col-<br>lective Stick Inputs    | 88 |
|----|---|----|
| II | Engine Power Transients/Response to Throttle<br>(Twist Grip) Inputs | 89 |

vii

## st of Abbreviations and Symbols Ŀjş

ŝ

3

8

Ş

د.,

••

Ç

|                | and the second             |                              |
|----------------|--|------------------------------|
| Îtêm           | Definition .   | Units                        |
| A              | rotor disk area  | ft <sup>2</sup>              |
| AFPE           | Air Force Preliminary Evaluation   |                              |
| avg ,          | average  |                              |
| c              | chord of rotor blade   | ft                           |
| C              | centigrade   | <b>— — —</b> .               |
| с <sub>р</sub> | power coefficient  | dimensionless                |
| ĊŢ             | thrust coefficient   | dimensionless                |
| CAS            | calibrated airspeed  | kt                           |
| cg             | center of gravity  | in.                          |
| CIP            | indicated compressor inlet total pressure (Pt2i)   | in. Hg                       |
| CIT            | indicated compressor inlet total tempera-<br>ture (T <sub>t2i</sub> )  | - deg. C                     |
| cps            | cycles per second  | Hz                           |
| đ              | differential; e.g., dH <sub>ic</sub> = differential<br>indicated pressure altitude corrected for<br>instrument error         |                              |
| d/dt 🔹         | time rate of change; e.g., dHic/dt = time<br>rate of change of indicated pressure<br>altitude corrected for instrument error |                              |
| deg            | degrees  |                              |
| ESGW           | engine start gross weight  | lb                           |
| FAT            | free air temperature (t <sub>a</sub> , ambient air<br>temperature)   | deg C                        |
| fpm            | feet per minute  | <b></b>                      |
| fps            | feet per second  |                              |
| fwd            | forward  |                              |
| g              | acceleration due to gravity  | 32.17405 ft/sec <sup>2</sup> |
| GW             | gross weight   | lb                           |
| Н <sub>р</sub> | pressure altitude (geopotential altitude)  | ft                           |
| н <sub>D</sub> | density altitude   | ft                           |
| Hg             | mercury  |                              |
| Hz             | Hertz (one cycle per second)   |                              |
| IAS            | indicated airspeed   | kt                           |
| IGE            | in ground effect   |                              |
| ITT            | inter-turbine temperature  | đe <u>g</u> C                |
| К              | Kelvin   |                              |
| K1 2 etc       | constant   |                              |

viii

Ő

| Item            | Definition  | Units  | 1        |
|-----------------|---|--|----------|
| KCAS            | knots calibrated airspeed   | · · ·  |          |
| KIAS            | knots indicated airspeed corrected for<br>instrument error (not corrected for<br>position error)                | <u>-</u> /*-                                     |          |
| kt .            | knot, knots   | 2°   | *        |
| KTAS            | knots true airspeed   |  |          |
| lat             | lateral   | a ta di sa   |          |
| long            | longitudinal  | · · · · ·  | •.       |
| Mutr            | advancing blade tip Macn number   | dimensionless                                    |          |
| MAX             | maximum   | tan an s   |          |
| n               | load factor   | dimensionless                                    | -        |
| nf              | power turbine speed   | rpm, pct   |          |
| n <sub>a</sub>  | gas producer turbine speed  | . rpm, :pct                                      |          |
| NR              | main rotor speed  | rpm, pct   |          |
| NAMPP           | nautical air miles per pound of fuel  | ,  |          |
| NAMT            | nautical air miles traveled   | ~  |          |
| NM              | nautical míles  | <b></b> , '                                      |          |
| OAT             | outside air temperature (t <sub>tic</sub> indicated .<br>total temperature corrected for instru-<br>ment error) | đeg C  | <i>.</i> |
| OGE             | out of ground effect  | ~ • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •          | ,        |
| Pa              | atmospheric or ambient pressure   | in. Hg   |          |
| PQ              | engine torque pressure  | psi  |          |
| Pt2             | compressor inlet total pressure   | in. Hg   |          |
| psi             | pounds per square inch  |  |          |
| Q               | engine torque   | ft-lb  |          |
| R               | rotor radius  | ft   |          |
| R/C             | rate of climb   | ft per min                                       |          |
| R/D             | rate of descent   | ft per min                                       |          |
| rpm             | revolutions per minute  |  |          |
| SHP             | shaft horsepower  | $5 \text{ ; 0 } \frac{\text{ft-lb}}{\text{sec}}$ |          |
| t               | temperature   | deg C  |          |
| t               | time  | Sec  |          |
| Т               | temperature (always used with subscript)  | değ K  |          |
| v <sub>c</sub>  | calibrated airspeed   | <sup>*</sup> kt                                  |          |
| Vi              | indicated airspeed  | kt   |          |
| V <sub>NE</sub> | indicated airspeed never to exceed  | kt   |          |
| Vt              | true airspeed   | kt   |          |
|                 |   |  |          |

÷

ί,

÷

14.1

AND REAL PROPERTY.

-

÷,

2

~

;

ix

and all and a full and a set

| Item                        | Definition   | Urits                     |
|-----------------------------|--|---------------------------|
| ∆Vpc                        | correction for airspeed position error                         | Lt                        |
| Wf                          | fuel flow  | lb per hr                 |
| ôa                          | ambient pressure ratio (=P <sub>a</sub> /P <sub>ast</sub> )    | dimensionless             |
| <sup>δ</sup> t <sub>2</sub> | engine compressor inlet pressure ratio (=Pt2/PasL)             | dimensionless             |
| θa                          | ambient temperature ratio (=Ta/Tagi)                           | dimensionless             |
| <sup>9</sup> t <sub>2</sub> | engine compressor inlet temperature<br>ratio $(=Tt_2/Ta_{SL})$ | dimensionless             |
| μ                           | rotor advance ratio  | dimensionless             |
| ρ                           | air density  | slugs per ft <sup>3</sup> |
| σa                          | air density ratio $(\rho_a/\rho_{SL})$                         | dimensionless             |
| σr                          | planform solidity ratio  | dimensionless             |
| Ω                           | rotor angular velocity   | rad per sec               |

## Subscripts

X

| a  | ambient                                  | - | -           | - |
|----|--|---|-------------|---|
| i  | indicated                                | _ |             | - |
| ic | indicated corrected for instrument error | - |             | - |
| S  | standard day conditions                  |   |             | - |
| t  | test day conditions                      | - | <b>6</b> CP | - |
| SL | sea level on a standard day              | - | -           | - |



| Į | 1` | ۰.                                       | 1          |
|---|----|--|------------|
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  | New York   |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  | ine:       |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    | 1  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    | a she are a                              |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    |  |            |
|   |    | 1  | Series and |
|   |    | 10000                                    |            |
|   |    | Second Second Second                     | EXX        |
|   |    | a strength                               |            |
|   |    | 10                                       |            |
|   |    | - Sector March                           |            |
|   |    | 10.4 M 10.40                             |            |
|   |    | Part State                               |            |
|   |    | بالك تعاقده                              | N.S.N.S.N. |
|   |    | 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1 | TIANS      |
|   |    | Section of                               |            |
|   |    | TRUE WE                                  |            |
|   |    | 上が現代漫                                    |            |
|   |    | No. of Street, or other                  |            |
|   |    | 日本の方法                                    |            |
|   |    | <b>TAXAS</b>                             |            |
|   |    | おちんな                                     |            |
|   |    | いので                                      |            |
|   |    | S vie                                    |            |
|   |    | No.                                      |            |

ж

£

¥

Ŗ

INTRODUCTION

This report presents the results of the Air Force Preliminary Evaluation (AFPE) of the UH-1N helicopter. The purpose of the evaluation was to investigate the mission suitability, performance characteristics, flying qualities and subsystems of the helicopter.

State And State

The evaluation was conducted by AFFTC personnel on UH-1N helicopter USAF S/N 68-10773 at Bell Helicopter Company, Arlington, Texas. The tests were conducted between 10 and 27 July 1970, and required 28 flights totaling 24.5 hours of flight time.

The primary mission of the UH-IN helicopter is the special operations forces mission of counterinsurgency, unconventional warfare, and psychological operations. The secondary missions are the transport of personnel and equipment and the delivery of protective fire by the installation of appropriate weapons. The UH-IN armament system consists of pintle mounted 7.62mm miniguns, 40mm grenade launchers and a 2.75-inch folding fin rocket system. The armament systems were not tested during the AFPE.

The test UH-lN helicopter had a single two-bladed lifting rotor and a tractor tail rotor instead of the more conventional pusher tail rotor. The UH-1N utilized the basic UH-1D fuselage and was equipped with thin tip main and tail rotor blades. The aircraft was powered by a United Aircraft of Canada Limited T400-CP-400 power package consisting of two PT6T-4 frec-turbine turboshaft engines coupled to a combining gearbox having a single output shaft. Each engine had an uninstalled rating of 900 shaft horsepower at sea level, standard day conditions. Overrunning clutches in the two drives of the output sections allowed engine torque to be transmitted in one direction only, thus providing for both singleengine operation and two-engine-out autorotation. Load sharing between the two engines was equalized by an automatic torque-matching device. The maximum allowable forward speed of the helicopter was 130 KIAS, and the maximum gross weight was 10,000 pounds (10,500 pounds maximum overload gross weight with external sling load). The difference between maximum gross weight and empty gross weight was approximately 4,000 pounds. This was approximately 300 pounds less than the equivalent weight difference for the UH-1F helicopter.

## **TEST AND EVALUATION**

## OPERATIONAL ANALYSIS

## Entry and Egress-Pilot/Copilot Area

Entry into the pilot seat is awkward for a person of average height and difficult for a short person. This situation is even more frustrating when attempting to step over the collective pitch lever and around the cyclic pitch stick on the copilot's side of the helicopter. The problem could be alleviated to some degree by raising the height of the step atop the tubular landing skid.  $(R 9)^1$ 

Once seated, the pilot and copilot are afforded multiple options on the placement of the seat relative to the position of the flight controls. The seats are adjustable both fore and aft as well as up and down. The rudder pedals can also be adjusted fore and aft. The rudder pedal adjustment knob has been moved from the floor (as in the UH-1F) to a more easily reached location just below the pilot/copilot instrument panel Three features have been added to the seats that bear special (figure 1). (1) The cushion portion of the back rest has been attached to mention: the basic seat by Velkro and can be adjusted up and down to suit individual pilot comfort. This cushion can also be easily removed to accommodate a back type parachute, (2) Either seat can be made to tilt backward to the horizontal position. This feature allows someone in the cargo compartment to extract and give aid to either the pilot or copilot if they should become incapacitated, and (3) The seats can be equipped with armor plating that is easily installed or removed.



Figure 1 PEDESTAL PANEL AND PILOTS THROTTLE TWIST GRIPS

<sup>1</sup>Numbers indicated as (R 9), etc., represent the corresponding recommendation numbers as indicated in the Conclusions and Recommendations section of this report. Strap-in procedures and hardware are standard. The shoulder harness lock lever has been moved from its conventional location on the left side of the seat to the right side to preclude interference with the collective pitch lever.

Egress from the cockpit of the UH-1N is identical to previous UH-1 series helicopters. Both the pilot and copilot doors are jettisonable from within. Mention should be made in the Flight Manual, however, that a slight push force directed against the bottom of the door is necessary to effect separation from the helicopter. Exit is much easier if the seat is slid to the full aft position. (R 10)

#### Entry and Egress-Passenger/Cargo Area

Entry into the passenger/cargo area is gained by moving the sliding door(s) aft. This section of the helicopter is identical to the UH-1D. Up to thirteen (J3) people can be seated here or the 220 cubic feet of available space may be used to haul cargo. The cargo doors can be locked in the full open position for flight up to 100 knots indicated airspeed; however, they may not be left in an intermediate position for flight at any airspeed. A hinged door just forward of the sliding door is installed to facilitate the loading of exceptionally large cargo. It is easily removed for special stores and/or hoist operation. Attached to these doors, however, are the aircraft first aid kits. To preclude flight operations without the aircraft first aid kits, the kits should be moved to a more permanent location. (R 11) 3

All seats within the passenger/cargo area are of the nylon fabric and tube type construction. Each seat is equipped with a standard lap belt.

Egress from the passenger/cargo area can be accomplished by moving the sliding doors aft. These doors have two windows, each of which is jettisonable. Emergency exit can be accomplished by pulling up and in on special handles located at the bottom of each window. Stencils and decals describing the motion of these handles are inadequate. The door panels should be marked so that the motion of the door handles is unmistakable. (R 12)

No provisions have been made for emergency exit in the event the cargo doors and windows become blocked or jammed. Two canopy breaking tools should be installed within the passenger/cargo area to break out plexiglass windows if necessary. (R 13)

#### Cockpit Evaluation

Visibility from the cockpit of the UH-IN is fair. Both the pilot and copilot can scan the horizon through a 180 degree arc with only minor obstructions caused by cockpit support beams or door frames. Each can also see another 45 degrees to the rear, but only on his side of the helicopter. Very limited upward visibility is provided through green shaded plexiglass panels above the pilot and copilot seats.

Placement of controls, switches, and instruments was considered good with but one exception. There is only one standby magnetic compass in this helicopter, and it is located above the pilot's windshield. In this position, it is difficult for the pilot to read the compass accurately and impossible for the copilot to read. A review of the Flight Manual indicates that when the XM-60 gun sight is mounted adjacent to the standby compass, and is in the stowed position, it completely covers the compass, making it impossible for the pilot to read. The standby magnetic compass should be moved to a location where it can more easily be seen. If electro-magnetic interference precludes locating the compass between the pilot and copilot, it is suggested that two compasses be installed, one on each outboard side of the instrument panel. During instrument flight, attempting to read the standby compass could result in a severe case of pilot vertigo due to the excessive head movement required. (R 14)

The UH-1N helicopter has installed (or provisions for installation) three pieces of Standard Lightweight Avionics Equipment. They are the AN/ARC-114 VHF-FM, AN/ARC-115 VHF-AM and AN/ARC-116 UHF-AM radios. None of these radios have preselect channelized frequencies or even a Guard Transmit Select position. Changing frequencies by dialing the correct numper combination is time consuming and requires too much pilot attention during many flight operations. That there is no provision to change immediately to a Guard frequency for transmission is considered a deficiency. These radios should be replaced with equipment that is more useful to the Air Force combat role. (R 36)

The power turbine rpm beep switch is mounted on a switch box atop the collective pitch lever. This switch protrudes well above the level of the box and easily could be hit, kicked or broken during entry into or exit from the copilot's seat. An arrangement similar to that on the UH-lF manual fuel control switch should be incorporated for the power turbine rpm beep switch. (R 15)

Two throttles are incorporated in the collective stick, one for each engine. With no throttle friction applied, moving one throttle will cause the other throttle to move. This interaction is undesirable and should be avoided in future designs. To prevent interaction some throttle friction should be applied to each throttle and mention of this requirement should be made in the Flight Manual. (R 16, R 17)

A very effective rotor brake assembly is provided as standard equipment on the UH-IN helicopter. Rotor rpm can be brought from 40 percent of normal operating speed (maximum rotor brake engagement speed) to a complete stop in 10 seconds. The total time to stop the rotor from 59 percent N<sub>R</sub> (typical N<sub>R</sub> at engine shut down) was reduced from 3 1/2 minutes for coast down without brake application to 27 seconds with braking at 40 percent N<sub>R</sub>. The rotor brake lever is mounted on the cockpit ceiling above the pilot's left shoulder in such a position that it can be easily reached by either the pilot or copilot. Application of this lever is a down and forward motion, and is considered more desirable than an upward and rearward motion as used with the UH-1F helicopter.

The engine, transmission and combining gear box gages are logically arranged and in good view of both the pilot and copilot. Each engine torque and the combined output torque are depicted on a single gage that is easily read. The power turbine speeds and the rotor rpm for each engine are superimposed and displayed on a single, well-placed gage located in front of each pilot (figure 2). Even though these gages are in close proximity to the pilots, they are very difficult to read with



#### Figure 2 INSTRUMENT PANEL

any degree of accuracy. The gage cover glass is rather far removed from the face of the dial and the normal operating range markings affixed to this glass obscure too much of the rpm range. It is very easy to misread the rotor rpm by +4% (+13 rpm). In order to avoid parallax and blockage, the range markings of all instruments should be moved to the dial face for more accurate flight operation. (R 18)

Instrument flight from either seat has been made easier than in previous UH-1 series helicopters with the addition of a bigger attitude indicator and duplicate performance navigation indicators. The arrangement of basic flight instruments in front of each pilot is well suited for quick scanning and accurate interpretation.

The UH-1N power train is well monitored by a series of magnetic chip detectors. Each engine oil system has a chip detector in the accessory gear box and one in the lower stage of the combining gear box. These detectors are connected to a common chip detector light on the master caution panel. Each engine has a light. The upper stage of the combining gear box, the main transmission, and the 42 degree and 90 degre: gear boxes of the tail rotor system are also protected by magnetic chip detectors and associated warning lights. These four lights are grouped together on a common caution panel (figure 2). A press-to-test check of this panel is required before engine start, but is easily overlooked. A "PRESS TO TEST" decal should be placed to the left of this panel and immediately above the master caution panel as a reminder to pilots to check the combined chip detector lights. (R 19)

A rotor-brake-on warning light is incorporated in the master warning panel. This warning is easily overlooked before engine start, since a number of the lights are illuminated at that time. In effect, the func-

tion of the warning light is nullified. The rotor-brake-on warning should be specifically identified either by moving the light to a separate caution panel or by changing the color of the caution light segment to red. (R 20)

### Ground Operations

Automatic and manual fuel control starts using either ground power or ship's battery power were evaluated. Normal starts (using the automatic fuel control) on ground power were quick and smooth. Manual fuel control starts with ground power were slightly longer, but only because of the pilot's concern not to exceed the engine temperature limits. Starts using battery power for one engine, and then generator power for the other were slightly hotter than with ground power, but were well within all starting parameter limits. Manual fuel control starting procedures are not included in the Flight Manual. Since they were accomplished quite easily both manual fuel control ground starting and airstarting procedures should be added to the Flight Manual to provide a back-up method for starting. (R 23)

The inter-turbine temperature (ITT) gages are not self generating temperature gages and require alternating current to operate. During a battery start, the indications may be inaccurate due to low voltage and might result in an undetected hot start. Self-generating ITT instruments should be installed. (R 24)

Starter-generators are used in the T400-CP-400 engine. Activation of the starter/ignition circuit for both engines is controlled by one switch. This switch can be easily left in the ON position after the second engine is started. With this switch still on and engine up to speed, the generator function of this starter-generator will not come on the line even though the Generator Out indication on the caution panel goes out when the generator switch is placed to the ON position. The only indication of this discrepancy is a zero ammeter reading for that side of the power package - which can be easily overlooked. An automatic starter cutout feature should be incorporated in the starter-generator Some provisions for an automatic starter cutoff seem to be alcircuit. ready incorporated in the aircraft since the starter switch itself is held in the ON position magnetically. Without electrical power, the switch is spring loaded to the CFF position. '(R 25)

The Flight Manual recommended that the fuel valves be turned on before and off after flight. This procedure has become standard for helicopters; however, it is not standard for other aircraft in the USAF. No valid reason for turning fuel values on and off has been given; therefore, the fuel valve switches should be safety wired in the ON position. Past experience and safety records indicate that critical switches are turned off accidentally, causing accidents. In future designs the fuel valve switches should be eliminated since their function is duplicated by actuating the firewall shutoff handles. (R 32, R 33)

The Flight Manual recommends that the fuel crossfeed switch be off during flight. This aircraft has two engines; however, they are in effect fed fuel from a single fuel tank since all fuel cells are interconnected. To provide boost pump pressure to either or both engines in the event of one boost pump failure, the fuel crossfeed must be on. Flight should be

6

Ĵ,

conducted with the crossfeed on. For combat operations and serviceability, the aircraft should be equipped with two independent fuel tank systems. In future designs, two independent fuel tank systems should be provided. (R 34, R 35)

يەر.

ふういじくたん

うんこう そうぞうに ひたいしょうかい ひょうかい ちょうちょう

ż

.....

7

#### Flight Operations

Hover and takeoff characteristics of the aircraft were essentially the same as other UH-1 aircraft. Rotor rpm droop was very small in the mid-power range and directional control was easily maintained. Rotor rpm overspeed in the low power range and droop in the high power range were pronounced, however, they should not present operational problems. Action should be taken to improve the droop compensation in the low and high power ranges. Torque matching was very good, resulting in little pilot effort to control power. The Cooper-Harper rating (figure 5, appendix II) for the hover and takeoff task was 2. (R 26)

Handling qualities in a maximum continuous power climb were acceptable and were improved over the UH-1F. The longitudinal dynamic instability noted in the UH-1F at best climb speed was essentially non-existent in the UH-1N. Adequate tail rotor control was available under all conditions of flight.

Sideward and rearward flight tests were performed at speeds up to 35 and 30 knots, respectively. No unusual or undesirable handling qualities were noted. Directional control in sideward flight was excellent and was considered to be a definite improvement over the UH-IF helicopter. Control margins were adequate and within Military Specification MIL-H-8501A requirements (reference 7).

Level flight characteristics were generally good. Longitudinal and lateral control forces could not be consistently trimmed out. It was believed that the force trim system was operating erratically. During the AFPE various maintenance actions were taken to correct this deficiency, however, it was never corrected. Based on the difficulty encountered in trimming out the longitudinal and lateral control forces during the AFPE, immediate action should be taken to provide consistent positive control force trim. Operation during the AFPE was unsatisfactory and the Cooper-Harper rating assigned to the trimming task was 4. (R 8)

Flight with either engine on manual fuel control and the other on automatic mode was easily accomplished. More attention was required in monitoring the torquemeter, however, the attention required was acceptable. A Cooper-Harper rating of 3 was assigned to this task. The recommended procedure for flight with manual fuel control on one engine was to keep the torque of the engine on manual control slightly lower than the torque of the automatic engine. This was easily accomplished by movement of the throttle of the engine on manual control as collective was changed. Allowing the torque output of the engine on manual control to exceed that of the automatic engine resulted in rotor overspeed if collective was not adjusted to compensate. The procedure for flying with one engine on manual fuel control and the other on automatic should be included in the Flight Manual. (R 27) Flight with both engines on manual fuel control was also accomplished. Although the requirement for flight with both engines on manual fuel control in normal operations seldom occurs, the aircraft can be flown without undue effort. The procedure used was to adjust the torque level of both engines to approximately the same level by setting one engine at a level with throttle and then adjusting the other engine either up or down to match torques. During these adjustments, rotor rpm was controlled with collective movements. Once approximately matched, both throttles were adjusted together as collective was raised or lowered to maintain rotor rpm. This task required moderate pilot compensation, however, it was acceptable for emergency operation. The procedure for flight with both engines on manual fuel control should be included in the Flight Manual. (R 28)

Flight with the control hydraulic boost system off was accomplished as a part of the AFPE. During boost off operation control forces were unacceptably high. Upward movement of the collective control was extremely difficult, and moving the cyclic control into the right rear quadrant with one hand was nearly impossible. On three separate occasions boost off approaches to a slide-on landing had to be broken off due to the intense pilot effort required to maintain control of the aircraft. The approaches were attempted under favorable conditions of visibility, weather and secondary pilot workload, but consistent safe running landings could not be accomplished. The Cooper-Harper rating for the boost off flight task was 9. Two attempts were made to correct the deficiency, but neither was an effective solution. The UH-IN should not be accepted into the Air Force inventory until the flight characteristics with the hydraulic boost system off have been improved and undergone another Air Force evaluation. (R 1) くちょうかん ジャット ないたんたい いってたいたいがくだいがくない かんたいたい かんたいたい うんたい たいしょう たいしょう しょうしょう しょうない たいしょう たいしょう ちょうちょう

A Series

Partial power and autorotational characteristics were good. Gradual entries into partial-power descents and into autorotations were easily accomplished. Aircraft response after single or dual engine throttle chops was acceptable. A slight yaw to the left occurred after one- or two-engine throttle chops but was controlled easily by the pilot. Rudder authority was sufficient to cope with the yaw angles that developed following simulated engine failure. Coordinated turns to the right and left were accomplished during the autorotations with very little increase in pilot workload. Touchdown landings from an autorotation were easily accomplished.

Vibration levels in all phases of flight were acceptable. As in all other UH-l aircraft the vibration level increased with increased airspeed, however, it was qualitatively estimated that the levels are lower than those in the UH-lF.

Night lighting was adequate. Nothing unusual was noted during a night evaluation flight except that the fire handles seemed to be illuminated by reflections from the secondary light system (appearing to indicate a fire). No excessive reflections or other objectionable items were noted. Information concerning the illumination of the fire handles by the secondary lights should be included in the Flight Manual. The secondary lights should be kept at a low illumination during night flight when practicable. (R 21, R 22)

During the night flight, VOR and TACAN approaches were accomplished without difficulty. No problem was encountered activating the correct

switches on the collective head, however, due to the number of switches located on the head, the possibility of activating the wrong switch is very high. A review of the Flight Manual pointed out a potential problem area that was not investigated. Inadvertent activation of the starter switch will result in the loss of a generator which will cause the nonessential dc bus to be deactivated. The search light and hoist are on this bus, therefore, either of these systems could be lost at a critical time. This possibility is additional justification for incorporating an automatic starter cutout system that will deactivate the starter switch when the engines are operating. (R 25)

Approaches and landings were accomplished in the same manner as other UH-1 aircraft. Nothing unusual was noted. Single engine and autorotation landings were also accomplished. Hover landings on single engine were possible depending on gross weight, density altitude, etc. Under most conditions, a run-on landing is recommended, however, if the performance charts indicate a hovering landing is possible, a hover landing can be made with caution. The touchdown landings from autorotation were easily accomplished.

#### SYSTEMS ENGINEERING ANALYSIS

#### Propulsion

#### GROUND STARTING

Normal starting of the engines was initiated by engaging the engine mounted electric starting motors using a three-position (LEFT ENGINE, OFF, RIGHT ENGINE) starter/ignition switch located on the top of the collective stick. Six engine starts were made using power from the aircraft battery. The remaining starts were made using external power from a ground power unit. The engines were started one at a time and required 30 to 40 seconds to reach stabilized ground idle. All starts had ITT's below the maximum transient limit of 870 degree C. The highest starting ITT of 850 degree C occurred on a 92 degree F day during a battery powered start with a 15 knot tail wind. The highest starting ITT observed with negligible head winds was 812 degree C during a battery power start on an 36 degree F day. Starting temperatures during aircraft generator powered starts or externally powered starts were considerably lower, typically between 600 degree C and 700 degree C. Successful starts were also made without the fuel boost pumps operational.

#### IN-FLIGHT ENGINE SHUTDOWN

Seven in-flight engine shutdowns were accomplished on each engine in conjunction with both the engine airstart evaluation and a brief investigation of a suspected fuel shutoff valve problem. The purpose of the in-flight shutdown tests was to evaluate the propulsion system when the engines were shut down by the two available methods; the throttles (twist handles on the collective stick shown on figure 1) and the fuel shut off valve. All in-flight shutdowns with the number one engine were routine. However, the number two engine had one abnormal fuel valve shut down and produced moderate to heavy smoke (with an oil odor) in the cockpit during all shutdowns and airstarts.

The fuel shut off valve was electrically operated by either the fire handle or the fuel shut off switch and was located between the fuel tank boost pumps and the engine fuel controls. The first of four shutdowns using the fuel shut off valve resulted in the time history shown by the solid lines in figure 21, appendix I. It was suspected that the increasing temperatures which occurred before the engine was finally shut off with the throttle could have been caused by incomplete closure of the fuel valve. Each of the next three shutdowns with the fuel valve (two more on the number two engine and one on the number one engine) were normal and had time histories similar to the one illustrated by the dashed lines on figure 21, appendix I. This potential problem should be investigated and corrective action taken, if required, to insure consistent positive fuel shut offs by the fire handle and the fuel shut off switch. (R 4)

The cause of the smoke/oil fumes in the cockpit/cabin which occurred during all inflight engine shutdowns and airstarts of the number two engine was believed to be similar to the cause of the external oil leak/smoke problems which were being encountered by the contractor during engine starting and shutdown of other UH-IN's and a commercial twin-engine helicopter (Beli Model 212). This problem should be corrected and a description of the smoke problem should be included in the Flight and Maintenance Manuals until the smoke problem is eliminated. (R 5)

#### AIR STARTING

The air starting capabilities of the engines were investigated after 13 intentional in-flight engine shutdowns and one unintentional engine shutdown. The unintentional shutdown was caused by a flameout of the number two engine following a dual engine throttle chop from flight power to flight idle; this engine could not be restarted, as discussed in the following paragraph. All the airstarts after planned shutdowns were successfully and easily accomplished with the only problem being the previously mentioned smoke in the cockpit during starts with the number two engine. The airstart data are summarized in figure 22, appendix I. Two of the airstarts were accomplished with the running engine's generator shut off (i.e., the airstart was accomplished using battery power). Also, since all airstarts were initiated with the gas generator at zero rpm it was deduced that the low airspeed battery powered airstarts par-tially simulated ground starting from a high altitude site. There were no exceptionally high ITT's during the Lirstarts (the highest ITT of 782 degree C occurred during a battery powered airstart at a pressure altitude of 15,050 feet), and the engines reached stabilized flight idle rpm 15 to 20 seconds after the start was initiated.

The only unsuccessful airstart occurred after what was later determined to be a fuel control malfunction that caused an engine flameout. Two unsuccessful automatic fuel control mode airstarts were attempted. After landing a third automatic mode attempt was also unsuccessful. Two attempts to start the engine in the manual fuel control mode were also unsuccessful. It was then determined that fuel was being delivered to the fuel control, but the fuel control was not delivering any fuel to the engine in either the manual or automatic mode. Replacing the fuel control corrected the problem. Corrective action should be taken to both prevent flameouts and to insure operation of the manual fuel control following a malfunction of the automatic fuel control. This problem is especially serious because it could potentially happen to both engines simultaneously with resulting loss of the back up manual fuel controls and all power. Since a similar problem (a single engine flameout and no restart capability) has occurred with a Bell Model 212 helicopter ind a Navy AH-LJ (both have the same power plant as the UH-LN), the urgency for correction of this fuel control problem should not be underestimated. This deficiency should be corrected as soon as possible. An Unsatisfactory Report (AFTO form 29) was submitted by the contractor. It described the flameout but did not state that the engine could not be restarted following the flameout. (R 6)

#### ENGINE POWER TRANSIENT TESTS

The transient characteristics of the engines, power, and rotor control systems were investigated at several altitudes, airspeeds and engine torque settings as summarized in tables I and II, appendix I. Four types of engine transients were performed with one and both engines: automatic engine accelerations due to collective stick pull ups (of various magnitudes and at varying rates); automatic engine decelerations due to lowering of the collective stick; single and dual engine throttle roll backs (chops) from full throttle to flight idle; and single engine accelerations with the throttle. Typical time histories of the pilot control input, rotor response and various engine parameters are shown in figures 23 through 29, appendix I. When interpreting the power transient tests it should be kept in mind that the engines are automatically influenced to various extents by the following components: the gas producer fuel control with its  $N_g$  governor (100 percent  $N_g$ ); the power turbine governor with its governing speed selected by the rotor rpm beep switch; the torque sharing and limiter control; the ITT limiter; and the rotor droop compensation system.

The overall engine acceleration characteristics, except for the rotor droop compensation system, were considered acceptable (based on the limited tests conducted during the AFPE). All engine acceleration transients were accomplished with no ITT or rpm hang ups, excursions or other indications of compressor stall. The automatic response of the enginea to sudden large increases in required output power are illustrated in figures 23 and 24, appendix I. In figure 23, appendix I, both engines had reached 90 percent of the required torque within 2.2 seconds after the start of the collective stick movement (within one second after the end of the stick movement). The compressor speed and torque on both engines overshot their final values but can be seen to converge rapidly. Figure 24, appendix I, illustrates the automatic engine response to a simulated engine failure. The number two engine had reached 90 percent of its final torque output three seconds after the first movement of the other engine throttle. A typical single engine acceleration from idle to flight power is shown in figure 25, appendix I. The compressor can be seen to have essentially been up to speed within 2.2 seconds after the throttle reac.ed full open. The torque and  $N_{\rm g}$  oscillations damped quickly and were acceptable.

Automatic engine decelerations after lowering the collective stick were acceptable except for rotor overspeed compensation at the lower collective stick settings. As previously mentioned, the number two engine flamed out following a dual engine throttle chop from flight power to flight idle. A time history of this throttle chop is shown in figure 26, appendix I. Five single engine throttle chops and two addicional dual engine throttle chops were performed without flameouts or unusual engine decelerations. The throttle chop data is summarized in table II, appendix I.

11

ALC: NO SAL COM

.
#### POWER MANAGEMENT

The engines were equipped with a rotor droop (and overspeed) compensation system designed to compensate for the power turbine governor droop schedule (which is necessary for stability). The ideal droop compensator reduces pilot work load by returning the rotor rpm to its previously governed speed following a change in collective stick position. (Without compensation or with only partial compensation, the pilot must monitor the rotor rpm and use the rotor rpm beep switch to manually compensate for the governor droop characteristics.) Even with an ideal droop compensator, however, a transient droop or overspeed of the rotor is to be expected because the collective stick can cause the rotor to require power faster than the engines can respond. Transient and steady state operation of the droop compensator during dual and single engine operation were investigated during and after the previously described power transients. Rotor droop compensation was excellent for moderate collective pitch changes in the lower power ranges as shown on the time history in figure 27, appendix I. The rapid power change to a higher power shown in figure 23, appendix I, and the slow collective transient to a still higher required power shown on figure 28, appendix I, indicate a trend; the droop compensator was less effective during transients to higher power settings. Figure 30, appendix I, a summary of all the collective pull up transients, further illustrates this trend. The increasing rotor droop is not a serious operational problem but does increase pilot work load. Droop compensator operation during transients to higher engine powers should be improved. Rotor overspeed compensation was also less effective during transients to low collective settings as illustrated in figure 29, appendix I. Improved compensation should be provided during transients to low collective stick positions. (R 26)

The data from the fixed collective stick single engine throttle chops/simulated single engine failures illustrates a minor power management problem. The remaining engine does not automatically deliver the power required to maintain the prefailure main rotor rpm even though the required power is available. Test number 14 in table II, appendix I, is the best example of this problem. Test number 13 shown in the same table and on figure 24, appendix I, also shows the same trend, but to a lesser extent. The rotor rpm and power can be regained by using the rpm beep switch as shown on figure 24, appendix I; tr \_ fore, this is only a minor problem.

Dual engine load sharing was accomplished by the automatic torque controller inputs to the individual engine fuel controls. The torque matching controller sensed only the individual engine torquemeter output oil pressures and attempted to keep them equal for both steady state and transient operation. The steady state torque matching was good for the first half of the AFPE and was typically as shown on figure 31, appendix I. The approximately one-percent difference in compressor speed for essentially the same torques and ITT's was present throughout the AFPE and probably represents a normal difference in the engine efficiencies. Torque matching during the power transients shown in figures 23 through 29, appendix I, was not as good as during steady state flight but was still adequate.

During the last few AFPE flights an intermittent power oscillation problem occurred during stabilized flight when the engine  $N_g$ 's were between 88 and 92 percent. The oscillations were mostly on the number two

12

engine and were usually largest at power settings that resulted in Ng's of approximately 91 percent. The number two engine torque meter, Ng, ITT, and fuel flow oscillated at approximately one cycle per second with a one percent to two percent Ng oscillation amplitude. The number two engine appeared to cause a smaller oscillation in the number one engine (probably through the torque matching control). The oscillations could be stopped by changing power to get out of the 88 to 92 percent Ng range. The contractor believed this problem was due to an intermittent instability in the torque matching control. The power oscillation problem should be investigated and corrected. (R 7)

The main rotor speed governing system, controlled by the rotor rpm beep switch was evaluated at two altitudes to determine the typical rate at which the rotor speed can be changed and to determine the system/engine operating characteristics. These tests were performed in level flight with a fixed collective stick position. There was a slight delay from the beep switch activation until a noticeable rotor speed change occurred, and then it took approximately one second for the rotor to accelerate or decelerate to the rates shown in table I.

| MAIN ROTOR SPEED RESPONSE TO ENGINE BEEP |                              |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|--|------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Airspeed<br>(KIAS)                       | Pressure<br>Altitude<br>(ft) | Beep UP Rotor<br>Speed Change<br>(rpm per sec) | Beep DOWN Rotor<br>Speed Change<br>(rpm per sec) |  |  |  |  |
| 58                                       | 4,800                        | 7  | 9.1  |  |  |  |  |
| 53                                       | 9,850                        | 7.5  | 6.5  |  |  |  |  |

Table I

A time history of the test at 9,850 feet is shown on figure 32, appendix I. For this test the beep switch was activated and held in the full up beep position until approximately 15 seconds and then it was placed in the full down beep position for the remainder of the record. The rotor speeds at 14 seconds and 28 seconds illustrate the limits of the beep switch authority over the power turbine governor. The rotor rpm trace also showed that the governor had good stability with reasonable overshoots and good damping. The rotor rpm speed governing system was adequate.

#### ENGINE RESPONSE DURING MANEUVERS

The engine response was monitored during sideward flight, rearward flight and accelerated flight (turning pull ups) tests conducted during flying qualities testing. Sideward and rearward flight resulted in no unusual indications on the cockpit engine instruments. The maneuvering flight tests performed with a fixed collective stick position and without use of the beep switch resulted in large transient rotor rpm droops as shown in table II.

| ROTOR SPEED DROOP DURING MANEUVERING FLIGHT  |     |     |     |  |  |  |
|--|-----|-----|-----|--|--|--|
| Initial RotorMinimum RotorTime to MinimuDescriptionSpeedSpeedRotor Speedof Maneuver(rpm)(rpm)(sec) |     |     |     |  |  |  |
| Left Turning Pull<br>Up to 2.3 g's   | 324 | 307 | 2.5 |  |  |  |
| Symmetric Pull<br>Up to 2.2 g's  | 325 | 306 | 3   |  |  |  |
| Right Turning Pull 328 305 3<br>Up to 2.25 g's   |     |     |     |  |  |  |

| Table | II |
|-------|----|
|-------|----|

The engine and rotor response during the limited maneuvers conducted during the AFPE were acceptable. However, during rapid pull outs from dives when collective and cyclic stick are required (i.e., after armament deliveries at high gross weights), rotor speed may droop below the minimum transient power on limit due to the slow response of the Nf governor and poor droop compensation at high power settings. Engine and rotor response during maneuvering flight will be further investigated during Category II testing.

#### ENGINE INSTALLATION

The engines in the UH-1N are located deep within the fuselage with their centerlines well below the center of the inlet and exhaust ports as shown in figure 2, appendix II. The particle separator valves shown in figure 2, appendix II are fully open when the engines are above 52 percent  $N_g$  and are fully closed when the engines are below 52 percent  $N_g$  (when the separator valve control is in the normally used automatic mode). When the valves are open some of the inlet air bypasses the engines and provides inertial particle separation. This type of engine installation has several undesirable features, some of which could be easily corrected and some of which were inherent in the basic design. The following paragraphs discuss some of the undesirable features.

Each engine was equipped with a compressor bleed valve which was required for stall free rapid engine acceleration. The bleed valve operated at fill open when the engine was at idle power and moved toward the closed position with increasing Ng until, at approximately 90 percent Ng, it was fully closed. Most aircraft engine installations with bleed valves either duct the hot bleed air overboard or at least into the engine bay. Figure 2 shows that in the UH-IN installation all of the bleed air is dumped into the bottom of the inlet plenum and then into the compressor inlet. The temperature rise due to the bleed air is appreciable as shown by the time history of an Ng speed transient in figure 33, appendix I, and from the steady state data in figure 17, appendix I. The CIT was measured by electrically averaging the outputs of three thermocouples equally spaced around the compressor inlet screen. Since most of the hot bleed air probably entered through a small section of the cylindrical inlet screen, one thermocouple was probably a good deal hotter than the average recorded CIT. The UH-1N engines spent a large percent of their operating time in the Ng range where the bleed valves were open, and there were no problems during the AFPE which could be associated with this fact. Dumping hot air into a gas turbine engine inlet is theoretically not compatible with good compressor efficiency or good compressor stall margin, and this type of bleed valve/inlet installation should not be used on future helicopter designs. (R 2)

The 90 degree turns the air had to negotiate in both the inlet and exhaust ducts and the effects of the particle separator resulted in appreciable lost power (and therefore increased fuel consumption). The inlet pressure loss shown on figure 18, appendix I, appears to be quite small but it actually has an appreciable effect on the installation power loss. For example the value of  $P_{t2}/P_a$  of 0.992 at 100 knots for the right engine from figure 18, appendix I, is equivalent to approximately a 2.5 percent loss in total pressure due to the inlet duct. Based on the data in reference 3, a 2.5 percent total pressure loss is equivalent to approximately a 10 percent horsepower loss at a total power output level of 600 horsepower.

Placement of the engines below the exhaust/tail pipe required that any fuel accumulation following a missed start or system failure (or any oil leakage) would have to flow up hill to be eliminated from the engine bay. Potential safety problems of this type were not investigated during the AFPE but should be investigated. (R 29)

#### **POWER SECTION LUBRICATION SYSTEM**

The lubrication systems for the engines, gearboxes, and transmission performed in a completely acceptable manner during the AFPE with all pressures and temperatures remaining well within the cockpit indicator limits. There were no obvious oil leaks and no magnetic chip detector indications. The only detracting feature of the lubrication system is the basic design of the air-oil coolers (shown below the tail pipe in figure 3). These "radiator" type coolers are very vulnerable to ground fire and a single hit could result in loss of all engine oil for both engines. They also required large, noisy engine-driven blowers for their operation.

Figure 3 OIL COOLER/ENGINE EXHAUST AREA



### FUEL SYSTEM

With the exception of the previously made recommendations (R 32, R 33, R 34, R 35 and R 5) fuel system operation and fuel management were acceptable. Simulated failures of first one and then both fuel tank boost pumps did not interfere with normal engine operation at the highest test pressure altitude of 15,000 ft.

## Communication and Navigation Equipment Tests

The Communication and Navigation equipment listed in table III was evaluated during the number of flights shown. The equipment marked with an asterisk could only be operated on one or two flights because they could only be installed after some of the special performance test instrumentation was removed. None of the equipment was bench tested by the AFPE team before installation.

| UH-1N COMMUNICATION AND NAV            | IGATION EQUIPMENT                           |
|--|---|
| Equipment                              | Number of Evaluation Flights                |
| AN/ARC-115 VHF-AM Radio Set            | Operational on all AFPE flights             |
| AN/ARC-116 UHF-AM Radio Set            | Operational on all AFPE flights             |
| C-6533/ARC Communication System        | Operational on all AFPE flights             |
| AN/APN-171(V) Radar Altimeter          | Operational on all AFPE flights             |
| AN/APX-72 Transponder Set              | Operational on all AFPE flights             |
| AN/ARN-65 TACAN Navigational Set*      | 2 flights                                   |
| AN/ARN-82 VOR Radio/Receiver Set*      | 2 flights                                   |
| AN/ASN-43 Gyromagnetic Compass Set*    | 2 flights                                   |
| AN/ARC-114 VHF-FM Radio Set*           | l flight                                    |
| AN/ARC-102 HF Radio Set*               | l flight                                    |
| AN/ARA-50 UHF Direction Finder System* | Installed on one flight but not operational |
| AN/ARN-89 Automatic Direction Finder*  | Installed on one flight but not operational |
| R-1041/ARN Receiver, Marker Beacon*    | Installed but not tested                    |
| TSEC/KY-28 Communication Security Set  | Not available for installation              |
| Mark XII Computer Kit-1A/TSEG          | Not available for installation              |
| AAU-21/A Altimeter Encoder             | Not available for installation              |

#### Table III

\*This equipment could only be operated on one or two flights because it could only be installed after some of the special performance test instrumentation was removed.

#### COMMUNICATION RADIOS

Four communication radio sets (AN/ARC 102, AN/ARC 114, AN/ARC 115, and AN/ARC 116) were qualitatively evaluated using the rating scale shown in table IV (extracted from reference 5).

Table V summarizes all of the qualitative evaluations made of the communication radios' reception.

The AN/ARC-114 VHF-FM radio was the only set which did not have acceptable reception qualities. Its deficiencies should be further investigated and corrected. Poor reception on 255.9 MHz with the AN/ARC-116 UHF-AM set occurred during a conversation with Carswell AFB approach control, and may have been caused by a problem with their radio, since the UHF-AM set on the test aircraft worked very well on all the other frequencies tested. The limited evaluation of the UHF-AM, VHF-AM, and HF radio sets indicated that they are functionally adequate but are awkward to use. (R 37, R 36)

## C-6533/ARC COMMUNICATION SYSTEMS ("INTERCOM")

The intercom system was used throughout the AFPE in conjunction with normal radio communications and communication between the pilots and test engineers. The intercom system was satisfactory except for some minor but annoying interference from the TACAN set. Whenever the TACAN DME was not locked-on a station, a buzzing noise could be heard on the intercom sets. The buzzing continued until either the TACAN locked-on a station, or its power was shut off. The TACAN interference should be corrected. (R 38)

## AN/APN-171 (V) RADAR ALTIMETER

The accuracy of the radar altimeter was checked while operating with the skids on the ground, during a tethered hover test and during flight past a tower of known height above the ground. The results of these tests are listed in table VI.

The radar altimeter maintained ground track throughout climbs from ground level to above its maximum scale marking of 5,000 feet and always reacquired ground track on descents through 5,000 feet. The push-to-test function and the low altitude warning light system functioned satisfactorily. The radar altimeter accuracy and operation were acceptable.

#### AN/APX-72 TRANSPONDER SET

The transponder was functionally checked with Dallas-Fort Worth approach control from a slant range of approximately 30 nautical miles at an indicated pressure altitude of 3,000 feet. Dallas-Fort Worth approach control reported that they received the transponder identification satisfactorily.

| Table 1 | EV |
|---------|----|
|---------|----|

ACCUNDAN

いたいないちょうないとうないないないないないないないないないないないない

|                                      | QUALITATIVE COMMUNICAT                    | ION EVALUA       | ATION SCALES               |  |  |
|--------------------------------------|---|------------------|----------------------------|--|--|
| Audio Readability Strength of Signal |   |                  |                            |  |  |
| Rating<br>Number                     | Explanation                               | Rating<br>Number | Explanation                |  |  |
| 1                                    | Unreadable                                | 1                | Faint to very weak         |  |  |
| 2                                    | Barely readable, occasional words missing | 2                | Weak to fair               |  |  |
| 3                                    | Réádáble but occasionally<br>difficult    | 3                | Fair to good               |  |  |
| .4                                   | Readable with no difficulty               | 4                | Good to moderately strong  |  |  |
| 5                                    | Perfectly readable                        | 5                | Strong to extremely strong |  |  |

## Table V

| SUMMARY OF COMMUNICATION RADIO RECEPTION TESTS |                    |                                   |                            |                      |                     |  |  |
|--|--------------------|-----------------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------|---------------------|--|--|
|  | Test<br>Frequency  | Indicated<br>Pressure<br>Altitude | Approvimate<br>Slant Range | Qualitative<br>Audio | Ratings<br>Strength |  |  |
| Radio Set                                      | (MH <sub>Z</sub> ) | (ft)                              | (NM)                       | Readability          | of Signal           |  |  |
| AN/ARC-115                                     | 121,1              | , 10,000                          | . 29                       | 5 ,                  | 5                   |  |  |
| VHF-AM   | 126.2              | 10,000                            | 71                         | 5                    | 、 5 <sup>·</sup>    |  |  |
|  | 126.8 ·            | 10,000                            | 71 ,                       | 5                    | <sup>*</sup> 5      |  |  |
|  | 148.8              | 2,000                             | 16                         | 5                    | 5                   |  |  |
| AN/ARC-116                                     | 236.6              | 10,000                            | 19                         | 5                    | 5                   |  |  |
| UHF-AM   | 250.2              | 4,000                             | 7                          | 5                    | 5                   |  |  |
|  | 255.9              | 2,000                             | 10                         | 2                    | 4                   |  |  |
|  | 288.1              | 6,000                             | 17                         | . 5                  | <u>,</u> 5 ,        |  |  |
|  | 288.1              | 2,000                             | 18                         | 5                    | 5                   |  |  |
| ,  | 320.1              | 10,000                            | 71                         | 5                    | 5                   |  |  |
|  | 379.9              | 10,009                            | 71                         | 5                    | 5                   |  |  |
| AN/ARC-114                                     | 34.1               | 6,700                             | 18                         | 4                    | 1                   |  |  |
| VHF-FM   | 46.65              | 6,700                             | 1,0                        | 3                    | 4                   |  |  |
| AN/ARC-102<br>HF                               | 11.176*            | 6,000                             | Scott AFB<br>Illinois      | 4                    | 4                   |  |  |
|  | 2.312*             | 3,000                             | 7                          | 4                    | 4                   |  |  |
|  | 8.180*             | 3,000                             | 7                          | 4                    | 4                   |  |  |
|  | 20.425*            | 2,000                             | 7                          | 4                    | 4                   |  |  |
|  | 8.180**            | 3,000                             | 7                          | 4                    | 4                   |  |  |
|  | 8.180***           | 3,000                             | 7                          | 4                    | 4                   |  |  |

\* Upper side band

\*\* Lower side band

\*\*\* AM

18

| $\mathbf{T}$ | ar | 10 | 3 | v | Ŧ |  |
|--------------|----|----|---|---|---|--|
|              |    | _  | - | _ | _ |  |

| RADAR ALTIMETER ACCURACY TESTS   |       |    |      |  |  |  |  |
|--|-------|----|------|--|--|--|--|
| Radar AltimeterTrue AltitudeIndicated AltitudeAbove Groundon Pilot's Indicator(ft)(ft) |       |    |      |  |  |  |  |
| 0  | Û     | 0  | -    |  |  |  |  |
| 60   | 63    | 3  | 6.8  |  |  |  |  |
| 1,550  | 1,600 | 50 | 51.6 |  |  |  |  |

\*Reference NAVAIR 16-30APN-171-1, Handbook Operating Instructions for Electronic Altimeter Set, AN/APN-171(V)-1, dated 15 Oct 1968.

### AN/ARN-65 TACAN

The results of the maximum slant range test shown in table VII were satisfactory with respect to both range and DME accuracy at maximum range. The channel identification portion of the TACAN set was satisfactory for all channels tested.

The results of the TACAN bearing and DME test shown in table VIII indicated that the DME error was within limits, but the bearing error exceeded the +1 degree limits listed in reference 6 by as much as 5 degrees. Bearing inaccuracies of the TACAN system should be corrected. (R 39)

## AN/ARN-82 VOR

The VOR station identification reception was satisfactory for all stations tested. The VOR bearing tests are summarized in table IX.

The VOR bearing errors were too large. It appeared that when the station is to the right of the aircraft (a relative bearing of 90 degrees) both VOR and the TACAN had the largest bearing errors. VOR accuracy should be improved. (R 40)

#### AN/ARA-50 UHF DIRECTION FINDER

Stations could be identified with the UHF radio, but the system would not properly operate the heading indicator needles and, therefore, the direction finder was not tested. The cause of the problem was not investigated during the AFPE.

## AN/ARN-89 AUTOMATIC DIRECTION FINDER

The AN/ARN-89 could also be tuned to radio beacons but could not be made to operate the heading indicator and therefore was not tested. The cause of the problem was not investigated during the AFPE.

| Table | VII |
|-------|-----|
|-------|-----|

| TACAN MAXIMUM SLANT RANGE TESTS |                         |                             |              |                              |              |                                    |  |
|---------------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------------|--------------|------------------------------|--------------|------------------------------------|--|
|                                 | 1                       | Maximum Slant Range (NM)    |              |                              |              |                                    |  |
|                                 |                         | Outbo                       | und          | Inbo                         | und          | 85 Percent                         |  |
| Altitude<br>(ft)                | TACAN<br>Channel<br>No. | Actual<br>Bearing<br>Unlock | TACAN<br>DME | Actual<br>Bearing<br>Lock-On | TACAN<br>DME | Theoretic Radio<br>Horizon<br>(NM) |  |
| 2,200 (AGL)*                    | 100                     | 58                          | 57           |                              |              | 49                                 |  |
| 2,000 (AGL)*                    | 100                     |                             |              | 60                           | 59           | 46                                 |  |
| 7,000 (H <sub>Pic</sub> )       | 27                      | 97                          | 97.5         |                              |              | 86                                 |  |

\* From Radar Altimeter

## Table VIII

.

.

| TACAN BEARING AND DME TESTS |      |         |                               |     |      |       |       |  |
|-----------------------------|------|---------|-------------------------------|-----|------|-------|-------|--|
| TACAN Slant                 |      | Alt DME | TACAN Bearing Error*<br>(deg) |     |      |       |       |  |
| No.                         | (NM) | (ft)    | (NM)                          | 0** | 90** | 180** | 270** |  |
| 124                         | 43   | 5,000   | -0.5                          | -1  | -6   | -1    | 1     |  |
| 78                          | 26.5 | 5,000   | 0                             | 3   | -4   | 3     | 2     |  |
| 27                          | 97   | 7,000   | -0.5                          | -1  |      | -1    | 4     |  |

\* Actual - Indicated

\*\* Approximate relative bearing of test aircraft to the TACAN Station.

| VOR BEARING TESTS |       |                         |                             |      |       |       |  |  |
|-------------------|-------|-------------------------|-----------------------------|------|-------|-------|--|--|
| VOR               | Slant | Alt<br><sup>H</sup> Pic | VOR Bearing Error*<br>(deg) |      |       |       |  |  |
| (MHz)             | (NM)  | (ft)                    | 0**                         | 90** | 180** | 270** |  |  |
| 117.0             | 9.1   | 5,000                   | 3                           | -5   | 5     | 3     |  |  |
| 114.6             | 54    | 5,000                   | 3                           | -4   | 2     | 3     |  |  |
| 108.8             | 16    | 5,000                   | -1                          | -8   | 2     | 2     |  |  |

Table IX

\*Actual - Indicated

\*\*Approximate relative bearing of the test aircraft to the VOR station.

20

and the second second and the second of the second second second

ちちちながかいためないのたち あいちとちにたっていたい ちんしん

### AN/ASN-43 GYROMAGNETIC COMPASS

No specific tests of the gyromagnetic compass were conducted, but it operated satisfactorily when used in conjunction with the TACAN and VOR tests.

## Electrical System

and the second states of the s

The primary dc electrical system was powered by two starter generators, one mounted on each engine. Alternating current power was supplied by two inverters; the "main" inverter supplied all essential ac power and the other inverter powered only the UHF DF and the radar altimeter.

Simulated failures of first one generator and then of the main inverter were conducted to evaluate the ability of the remaining generator and inverter to provide full electrical services. The electrical load configuration of the test aircraft consisted of all the previously listed communication and navigation equipment, all production instruments and all lights except the search light (which couldn't be installed because of the test nose boom).

After shutting off one generator the entire electrical load except the AN/ARA-50 UHF direction finder was carried by the other generator. Shutting off the main inverter and switching to the standby inverter provided power for all ac equipment except the radar altimeter and the AN/ARA-50 UHF direction finder as was explained in the Flight Manual. Electrical system performance on one generator and the standby inverter was satisfactory at the power loads tested (i.e., without the search light, the hoist kit, armament systems, etc.).

#### Airframe/Maintenance

Inspection of the compressor inlet screen for damage or foreign objects required the removal of one side of the inlet plenum (figure 2, appendix II). The engine cowling was easily opened with two quick release fasteners to expose the plenum. However, removing the side of the plenum was too time consuming because it required the removal of 25 screws per engine. An easily removable panel should be added to one side of the plenum to permit rapid inspection of the compressor inlet screen. (R 30)

Push-in type fire access doors (for fire extinguisher nozzles) were provided for the forward part of the engine bay on production aircraft but not for the rear bay (aft of the firewall). Push-in type access doors should be added for the aft part of the engine bay. (R 41)

Push-in type steps were provided in the sides of the aircraft below the engines. There were no accessible hand holds to use with these steps except the engine firewall which had sharp edges and was not strong enough. Suitable hand holds should be provided for use with the steps. (R 42)

The 100 percent  $N_g$  governor adjustments were made by the airframe contractor using the pilot panel (production)  $N_g$  tachometer. The pilot  $N_g$  tachometer read 0.85 percent below the calibrated photopanel  $N_g$  tachometer at the maximum obtainable (governed) compressor speed.

WALK GAVE

ירווובליטי ויובר ברייוי

مكالديكرير وكروح بالمراسم معارمة مراسم والمنابس فالمالي المالال الماما والمالية والمالية والماليان الماليان والماليان

10010100

j.

This resulted in the unintentional repeated overspeeding of the number one engine during the AFPE. When the number one engine was at topping power (Ng governed), the pilot panel Ng tachometer read 100.5 percent (38,290 rpm) which is within limits, while the calibrated tachometer read 101.35 percent (38, 14 rpm) which is above the 10 second overspeed limit of 38,500 rpm. After this problem was detected the number one engine was manually kept below 99.2 percent indicated  $N_{\mbox{g}}$  for the last few AFPE flights. Repeated Ng overspeeds could occur on production aircraft before detection or corrective action. The Ng governor settings should be made after the engines are installed by using a calibrated tachometer and the pilot panel tachometer should be adjusted to read 100.0 percent N<sub>q</sub> when the engines are actually at 100.0 percent N<sub>q</sub>. (This procedure is routinely used for jet engines in USAF aircraft during engine (R 31) field maintenance.)

The ignition wiring harness and other miscellaneous wires were poorly supported and loosely clamped in the engine bay area. The ignition harness was chafing on the engine fuel nozzle fuel lines. The quality control of electrical wire clamping in the engine bay area should be improved. (R:43) The majority of the maintenance performed during the AFPE was accomplished by the night shift and was not witnessed by the AFPE test team. The following four maintenance actions were the only significant maintenance performed during the 24.5 rlying hours of the AFPE:

- **G**) replaced number two engine fuel control
- b) installed improved design flight control hydraulic actuators
- C) replaced one of the new actuators after three flights due to a hydraulic leak (not related to the improvement)
- d) replaced magnetic brake in the flight control trim system

#### PERFORMANCE ANALYSIS

## Hovering Performance

In-ground effect (IGE) and out-of-ground effect (OGE) hovering performance data were obtained by the tethered technique. Tethered hovering was accomplished at 4- and 60-foot skid heights in less than 3 knots of wind. Constant rotor speeds of 311 and 324 rpm were used in order to obtain the maximum thrust coefficient range. Table X compares the tethered hover test results with the estimated data contained in the Flight Manual. Figures 1 and 2, appendix I, present the nondimensional hovering performance.

Test results showed that the power required to hover was significantly less than predicted. The test power required for hover in ground effect was calculated to be approximately 15 percent less than that shown in the Flight Manual, and out-of-ground effect test power required was calculated to be approximately 10 percent less. This apparent increase in efficiency may nave been due to the new main and tail rotor blade designs.

22

| Table X |  |
|---------|--|
|---------|--|

| POWER REQUIRED TO HOVER SUMMARY |                         |                  |                                  |              |                  |                   |  |  |
|---------------------------------|-------------------------|------------------|----------------------------------|--------------|------------------|-------------------|--|--|
|                                 |                         |                  | Total Output<br>Shaft Horsepower |              |                  |                   |  |  |
| Height<br>(ft)                  | Gross<br>Weight<br>(lb) | Altitude<br>(ft) | FAT<br>(deg C)                   | Rotor<br>rpm | Flight<br>Manual | Test <sup>1</sup> |  |  |
| 4                               | 10,000                  | SL               | 15                               | 324          | 995              | 853               |  |  |
| 4                               | 10,000                  | SL               | 39.5                             | 324          | 995              | 863               |  |  |
| 4                               | 8,000                   | SL               | 15                               | 324          | 775              | 646               |  |  |
| 4                               | 8,000                   | SL               | 39.5                             | 324          | 775              | 657               |  |  |
| 60                              | 10,000                  | SL               | 15                               | 324          | 1235             | 1106              |  |  |
| 60                              | 10,000                  | SL               | 39.5                             | 324          | 1235             | 1124              |  |  |

<sup>1</sup>Computed from nondimensional test data.

Recirculation or reingestion of exhaust gases while in-ground effect hovering was investigated. No degradation of power was apparent, and no compressor inlet temperature rise was observed within a four-minute time period.

### Climb Performance

A continuous climb to the service ceiling was conducted at a start climb gross weight of 9,920 pounds and a main rotor speed of 312 rpm. Another climb was made at a start climb gross weight of 8,480 pounds and a main rotor speed of 308 rpm. This second climb was terminated at 15,000 feet due to an altitude envelope limitation in effect at the time of the test. Each of the climbs was accomplished at maximum continuous power (88 percent torque) until 100 percent N<sub>g</sub> was reached, thereafter 100 percent N<sub>g</sub> was maintained. Figures 3 and 4, appendix I, present the climb performance.

Although test day temperatures exceeded standard day values, test rates of climb exceeded the estimated rates shown in the Detail Specification (reference 2) for a standard day. The tests also indicated that the service ceiling could exceed that shown in the Detail Specification. The 8,500 pound service ceiling could not be reached due to the 15,000 foot limitation.

## Level Flight Performance

Level flight tests were conducted to determine power required and specific range (nautical air miles per pound of fuel) as functions of true airspeed, altitude and gross weight. The constant GW/o method was utilized so that the level flight performance could be evaluated at the operational rotor speed. All tests were conducted with no external stores and the main cabin doors closed. At the time these tests were conducted, the aircraft was not cleared for flight with externally

mounted rocket pods. The internal arrangement of the test instrumentation precluded flight with the main cabin doors open or with the pintle mounted armament. Therefore, level flight tests were not conducted with these configurations. Figures 5 through 10, appendix I, present the level flight performance.

The test conditions for maximum range and maximum endurance were compared with the estimated data contained in the Flight Manual. These These comparisons are presented in table XI. Comparison of test results with the estimated data contained in the Flight Manual indicated a substantial increase in fuel flow at the lower gross weight and altitude combinations. In analyzing this increased fuel consumption, it was found that at the lighter gross weight and low altitude combinations, the gas generator  $(N_g)$  was at or below 90 percent rpm. As discussed in the engine installation section of this report, the compressor air bleed valve started to open as Ng decreased toward 90 percent rpm. Somewhere below 90 percent rom this valve became fully open. One factor affecting increased fuel flow was the air bleeding from the compressor section itself. A second factor was that this hot bleed air was introduced into the engine air intake plenum chamber and was reingested into the engine, causing an increase in compressor inlet temperature (CIT). Figures 17 and 19, appendix I, illustrate this situation. For the level flight data shown in figure 9, appendix I (also shown as condition number 4, table XI) Ng did not fall low enough to cause a significant rise in CIT. This data showed that when the bleed air valve was fully closed, the cruise NAMPP was 16 percent better than estimated, and the maximum endurance fuel flow was very close to the Flight Manual estimate.

Under the limited conditions tested, with the bleed valve open (at lighter gross weight - lower altitude combinations), range was as much as 13 percent less than predicted, and loiter time was as much as 30 percent less than predicted. A study should be made to determine the feasibility of ducting the compressor bleed air overboard to avoid reingestion of hot bleed air. (R 2)

It would appear to be advantageous to shut one power section down whenever possible for long range cruise and loiter when at a lightweight low altitude condition. This would allow the operating engine to operate at an Ng high enough for the compressor air bleed valve to remain closed, thus giving improved specific fuel consumption. Increased range and loiter time should result.

| LEVEL FLIGHT PERFORMANCE SUMMARY |                |                  |                |                                      |                  |       |                  |                   |                  |      |                  |             |
|----------------------------------|----------------|------------------|----------------|--------------------------------------|------------------|-------|------------------|-------------------|------------------|------|------------------|-------------|
|                                  |                |                  |                | Recommended Cruise Maximum Endurance |                  |       |                  |                   |                  |      |                  |             |
|                                  | Gross          | l<br>Pressure    |                | Rotor                                | TAS              | (kt)  | NAMI             | PP                | TAS (            | (kt) | Fuel E           | 'low<br>ar) |
| Condition No                     | Weight<br>(15) | Altitude<br>(ft) | FAT<br>(deg C) | Speed<br>(rpm)                       | Flight<br>Marual | Test1 | Flight<br>Manual | Test <sup>1</sup> | Flight<br>Manual | Test | Flight<br>Manual | Test        |
| 1                                | 7,370          | 7,170            | 13             | *14                                  | 116              | 125   | 0.231            | 0.200             | 65               | 63   | 350              | 457         |
| 2                                | 8,730          | 5,230            | 17             | 314                                  | 115              | 116   | 0.203            | 0.182             | 65               | 65   | 410              | 492         |
| 3                                | 9,250          | 5,420            | 17             | 315                                  | 115              | 121   | 0.195            | 0.190             | 66               | 67   | 430              | 523         |
| 4                                | 9,310          | 10,000           | \$.5           | 314                                  | 98               | 10;   | 0.166            | 0.193             | 67.5             | 70   | 470              | 473         |
| 5                                | 9,600          | 11,610           | 6.5            | 314                                  | -                | 102   | -                | 0.180             | -                | 65   | -                | 489         |

Table XI

<sup>1</sup>For conditions 1, 2 and 4 recommended pruise speed is based on the faster speed for 99 percent maximum NAMPP; for conditions 3 and 5 recommended cruise speed is defined by MyE.

24

The level flight performance will be fully investigated for a wide range of advancing rotor blade tip Mach numbers, gross weights and altitudes during Category II testing. Single engine operation performance will also be fully investigated as will the effects of various external armament configurations.

## Engine Performance

Test data indicated that engine installation/accessory power losses averaged from 125 shaft horsepower at a referred Ng of 33,000 rpm (86.6 percent) to 230 shaft horsepower at a referred Ng of 37,000 rpm (97.1 percent). Figure 13, appendix I, presents this data. These losses were as much as five times greater than those in previous UH-1 series helicopters. Under single engine or high altitude operating conditions, the installation/accessory losses will limit the performance potential of the aircraft. These installation/accessory losses should be reduced. (R 3)

## FLYING QUALITIES ANALYSIS

#### Control System Mechanical Characteristics

Tests were conducted to determine the artificial feel system characteristics. These tests were conducted on the ground with the aircraft electrical and hydraulic systems activated, the control power boost system on and the rotors stationary. Full control throws were measured in the cockpit at the copilot's station. Control positions for the forceversus-position plots were read from calibrated gages (reading in percent of full throw) installed cutboard of the copilot's panel. Force measurements were made using a calibrated hand-held force gauge. A summary of the force-versus-position tests is presented in table XII.

| SUMMARY OF CONTROL SYSTEM MECHANICAL CHARACTERISTICS |              |               |          |        |              |               |             |            |
|--|--------------|---------------|----------|--------|--------------|---------------|-------------|------------|
|  | Brea         | kout Fo       | rces (1) | os)    |              |               |             |            |
|  |              |               | MIL-H    | -8501A | Li           | imit For      | ces (lbs)   | Freeplay   |
| Control  | AFPE T       | ests          | Min      | Max    | AFPE 7       | Cests         | M1L-H-8501A | (measured) |
| Longitudinal Cyclic                                  | Fore<br>1,35 | Aft<br>1.80   | 0.5      | 1.5    | Fote<br>10   | Aft<br>14.4   | 8.0         | None       |
| Lateral Cyclic                                       | Left<br>1.10 | Right<br>1.80 | 0.5      | 1.5    | Left<br>7,15 | Right<br>5.7  | 7.0         | None       |
| Directional  | Left<br>2.40 | Right<br>2.80 | 3.0      | 7.0    | Left<br>23.2 | Right<br>23.6 | 15.0        | None       |
| Collective   | Up<br>5.70   | Down<br>2.80  | 1.0      | 3.0    | Up<br>19.0   | Down<br>8.1   | 7.0         | None       |

Table XII

25

こころのちょうかっていたいろうち

なるとうないてきのないというでのないないないないないないとうないない、たちをつけていていない

Full longitudinal cyclic control travel at the control grip was found by measurement to be 12.7 inches. The aft breakout force including friction (1.8 pounds), the push force at the forward limit (10.0 pounds) and the pull force at the aft limit (14.4 pounds) were all in excess of the applicable limits of reference 7, MIL-H-8501A, (1.5 pounds for the breakout force and 8.0 pounds for the limit forces). The gradient for the first inch of travel in the aft direction (0.9 pounds/inch) from a trim point at neutral (50 percent of full travel) was less than the gradient for the remaining aft travel (2.2 pounds/inch). This does not comply with MIL-H-8501A. The gradient characteristics were not identical for the fore and aft directions of motion. The longitudinal control exhibited positive centering characteristics (within one percent of absolute centering). The artificial feel system hysteresis bands fore and aft were similar, having an average value of 1.65 pounds. None of the deviations from MIL-H-8501A mentioned above were significant factors in degrading the piloting task. The longitudinal control force-versus-position characteristics were considered acceptable, and did not reduce the mission suitability of the aircraft. Figure 34, appendix I, presents the results of the longitudinal control force-versus-position tests.

Full lateral control travel at the control grip was determined by measurement to be 11.95 inches. The lateral cyclic control motion exhibited positive centering characteristics. The hysteresis bands were asymmetric, being about 0.9 pounds for motion to the right of a trim point at neutral (50 percent of full travel), and approximately 1.6 pounds for motion to the left of the same trim point. This asymmetry did not comply with MIL-H-8501A requirements. This asymmetry did not perceptibly degrade the aircraft flying qualities. All other breakout forces, limit forces and gradient characteristics complied with MIL-H-8501A specifications. The lateral control force-versus-position characteristics of the UH-1N were acceptable, and did not reduce aircraft mission suitability. Figure 35, appendix I, presents the results of the lateral control forceversus-position tests.

Pedal travel from full left pedal to full right pedal was determined by measurement to be 5.30 inches. The directional control breakout forces were not within MIL-H-8501A requirements (table XII). The directional control force gradient was approximately linear and was nearly symmetric about the trim point. The average friction force was about 3.0 pounds, and the average gradient was about 8.0 pounds/inch. The directional control exhibited positive centering characteristics. The limit directional control forces were nearly 24.0 pounds, well in excess of the MIL-H-8501A limit of 15.0 pounds. The forces were high, but not so high as to degrade aircraft mission suitability. The directional control force-versus-position characteristics were acceptable. Figure 36, appendix I, presents the results of the directional control forceversus-position tests.

The slant travel of the collective control level (measured at a point between the throttle twist grips) was 10.0 inches. The collective control exhibited no tendency to creep after being set. From a trim position at full down, the collective control breakout force including friction forces was about six pounds, and the limit force at full up collective was about 19 pounds. From a trim position at full up collective, the limit force at full down collective was approximately eight pounds. All of the forces mentioned above were in excess of the MIL-H-

26

8501A limits of three pounds breakout force, including friction, and seven pounds limit force at full up or full down collective position. The collective force-versus-position characteristics were not detrimental to the mission suitability of the aircraft. On several occasions it was noted that it required more force to move the collective the last few inches to full down than had been required to reduce collective through the mid-range of collective travel. The negative force-versus-position gradient encountered when moving the collective down from about six inches from full down to about three inches from full down, followed by a positive gradient from three inches from full down to full down probably accounted for the observation (figure 37, appendix I). Although MIL-H-8501A makes no stipulations concerning the force-versus-position gradient for the collective control, the negative force-versus-position gradient encountered when lowering collective from about six to about three inches should be eliminated. If this is not done, it should be noted in the Flight Manual that the negative gradient exists, and additional force must be applied to insure lowering the collective the last two inches for full down. (R 44)

#### Longitudinal Speed Stability

The aircraft apparent longitudinal speed stability, as evidenced by the variation of longitudinal cyclic control position with changes in airspeed at a fixed collective control setting, was investigated for the conditions listed in table XIII. For the conditions investigated, the aircraft exhibited positive longitudinal speed stability in a climb at both forward and aft cg locations. During level flight the forward cg location exhibited positive longitudinal speed stability for all speeds tested. There was a reduction in the degree of longitudinal speed stability as airspeed increased, but the gradient remained positive (more forward stick for increased airspeed). During level flight tests at an

| LONGITUDINAL SPEED STABILITY TEST CONDITIONS |                                     |                                 |                            |                             |                |                         |  |  |
|--|-------------------------------------|---------------------------------|----------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------|-------------------------|--|--|
| Flight<br>Condition                          | Average<br>Density Altitude<br>(ft) | Average<br>Gross Weight<br>(1b) | Trim<br>Airspeed<br>(KCAS) | Airspeed<br>Range<br>(KCAS) | cg<br>Location | Rotor<br>Speed<br>(rpm) |  |  |
| Climb  | 5,000                               | 9,600                           | 58                         | 42-77                       | 132.3 (Fvd)    | 314                     |  |  |
| Climb  | 5,000                               | 9,400                           | 57                         | 40-78                       | 143.1 (Aft)    | 314                     |  |  |
| Level Fligh                                  | 5,000                               | 7,800                           | 91                         | 76-104                      | 141.5 (Aft)    | 314                     |  |  |
| Level Flight                                 | 5,000                               | 7,800                           | 116                        | 92-116                      | 141.5 (Aft)    | 314                     |  |  |
| Level Flight                                 | 5,000                               | 7,800                           | 57                         | 3⊋-78                       | 141.5 (Aft)    | 314                     |  |  |
| Level Flight                                 | 5,000                               | 8,900                           | 57                         | 39-77                       | 134.8 (Fwd)    | 314                     |  |  |
| Level Flight                                 | 5,000                               | 8,900                           | 93                         | 74-103                      | 134.8 (Fwd)    | 314                     |  |  |
| Level Flight                                 | 5,000                               | 8,900                           | 102                        | 83-102                      | 134.8 (Fwd)    | 314                     |  |  |
| Autorotation                                 | 5,000                               | 8,250                           | 68                         | 46-87                       | 138.4 (Mid)    | 335*                    |  |  |
| Autorotation                                 | 5,000                               | 9,000                           | 65                         | 44-79                       | 142.0 (Aft)    | 335*                    |  |  |
| Autorotation                                 | 5,000                               | 9,450                           | 65                         | 44-84                       | 131.8 (Fwd)    | 339*                    |  |  |

Table XIII

\*Rotor rpm at trim airspeed, permitted to vary during tests.

27

and a state of the 
stantesk artes asertas. Moz. at zed ber veseinen er vertigas foresanan er hans var var var vesenanden i kiek te hender var

 $\gamma = \gamma$ 

stations we have been all all and all and

No. or other

ころうちょうない しんない いろうちんない ちょうちんしょうしょう

aft cq location the aircraft exhibited essentially neutral longitudinal speed stability for all airspeeds tested. This was not objectionable, because, although the gradient was neutral, the initial stick movement to change trim airspeed was still in the usual direction (forward stick to increase airspeed; aft stick to decrease airspeed). Longitudinal speed stability in autorotation was investigated at forward, mid and aft cg locations. All conditions tested exhibited positive longitudinal speed stability for reductions in airspeed from a trim point at approximately 65 KCAS. For increases in airspeed from this trim point, the gradient for the mid cg condition was slightly positive, while the forward and aft cg conditions yielded essentially neutral gradients. In autorotation, as in level flight with an aft cg location, the initial stick displacements were in a congruent sanse, and the essentially neutral longitudinal speed stability was not objectionable. The overall longitudinal speed stability characteristics were good, and did not reduce aircraft mission suitability. Figures 38 and 39, appendix I, present the results of the longitudinal speed stability tests.

#### Static Directional Stability

Tests were conducted to evaluate the aircraft static directional stability and apparent dihedral effect as indicated by the variations in control positions with changes in steady-state sideslip angles. The aircraft was trimmed in stabilized level flight at the desired airspeed and zero sideslip angle. Steady-state sideslips were then generated using directional and cyclic control while maintaining constant airspeed and fixed collective setting. Angles of pitch and roll were read from the copilot's attitude indicator, an uncalibrated production instrument. These angles should, therefore, be regarded as indicative of trends only. Table XIV summarizes the static directional stability test conditions. がいたちないと、「「「「「いい」」」」」

The gradient of pedal position versus sideslip angle was positive (more right pedal for more left sideslip; more left pedal for more right sideslip), and essentially linear for all conditions tested, indicating adequate and predictable directional stability characteristics. At an airspeed of about 53 KCAS, both the forward and the aft cg conditions exhibited strong effective dihedral for right sideslips, and a weaker, but still positive, effective dihedral for left sideslips. At higher airspeeds (about 105 KCAS for the forward cg condition and 116 KCAS for the aft cg condition), both the forward and aft cg conditions ex-

| STATIC                              | DIRECTIONAL ST                  | ABILITY TES                | r condit                | IONS                       |
|-------------------------------------|---------------------------------|----------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------|
| Average<br>Density Altitude<br>(ft) | Average<br>Gross Weight<br>(lb) | Trim<br>Airspeed<br>(KCAS) | Rotor<br>Speed<br>(rpm) | cg<br>Location<br>(inches) |
| 5,000                               | 9,500                           | 52.5                       | 314                     | 134.5 (Fwd)                |
| 5,000                               | 9,500                           | 104.5                      | 314                     | 134.5 (Fwd)                |
| 5,000                               | 8,150                           | 52.5                       | 314                     | 142.9 (Aft)                |
| 5,000                               | 8,150                           | 115.5                      | 314                     | 142.9 (Aft)                |

| ۱ ــ ۱ | น า                    | -  | - 17 | -  | t 7 |  |
|--------|------------------------|----|------|----|-----|--|
| .a     | $\mathbf{D}\mathbf{I}$ | .е | - 7  | Т. | v   |  |

28

hibited reduced positive effective dihedral, with the aft cg condition showing very weak positive dihedral effect for either right or left sideslips. The overall static directional stability and apparent dihedral effect were satisfactory. Figures 40 through 43, appendix I, present the results of the static directional stability tests.

## Sideward and Rearward Flight

Sideward and rearward flight tests were conducted at an average gross weight of 9,900 pounds, a rotor speed of 314 rpm, a density altiture of 1,600 feet (approximately 15 feet skid height in ground effect) and both forward and aft center of gravity locations. The aircraft was trimmed in hover (IGE), then flown to the left and to the right at several trim airspeeds up to and including the required demonstration limits. A calibrated pace car was used to insure accurate speed determination.

Sideward and rearward flight at a forward cg were accomplished smoothly. Aft longitudinal control was required for flight both to the left and to the right. Pedal position, lateral cyclic and collective control positions exhibited smooth positive control gradients. Control authority was adequate throughout the envelope tested. Sideward and rearward flight at a full aft cg location was attempted, but winds of 8 knots precluded presentation of accurate control position data. Flight laterally and to the rear with a full aft cg location was possible at speeds up to and including the required limits f 35 KTAS laterally and 30 KTAS rearward with adequate control remaining about all axes. It was noted that upon turning to the right to recover from rearward flight at 30 KTAS (with a full aft cg location) a large pitch up moment was experienced, requiring an abrupt forward input to the longitudinal cyclic control that nearly reached the forward cyclic limit. This condition was not noted when turning to the right from rearward flight at 30 KTAS with a full forward cg location. Figures 44 and 45, appendix I, present the results of the sideward and rearward flight tests.

## Control Power

Tests were conducted to investigate control power. With the aircraft stabilized at the desired test conditions, step control inputs of approximately one inch magnitude were introduced to generate aircraft response about the axis of interest. All other controls were held fixed in their trim positions while the aircraft responded. The control input was maintained until the ensuing motion stabilized or until corrective action was necessary. Table XV presents the test trim conditions for the control power tests.

For the hovering (OGE) trim condition, response coupling among the pitch, roll and yaw axes was evident, but mild. Forward longitudinal steps at a forward cg condition resulted in nose up divergence at a moderate rate. The aircraft was at all times readily controlled, and exhibited no unusual or dangerous characteristics in response to step control inputs in OGE hover.

For the trim condition in level flight at or near  $V_{max}$ , an aft step input while at a forward cg condition resulted in nose up divergence at a controllable rate. For the same cg location and trim airspeed, a right

29

ŝ

Table XV

| CONTROL POWER TEST CONDITIONS       |                                 |                            |                         |                            |  |  |  |  |
|-------------------------------------|---------------------------------|----------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| Average<br>Density Altitude<br>(ft) | Average<br>Gross Weight<br>(lb) | Trim<br>Airspeed<br>(KCAS) | Rotor<br>Speed<br>(rpm) | cg<br>Location<br>(inches) |  |  |  |  |
| 2,000                               | 9,700                           | Hover (OGE)                | 314                     | 133.0 (Fwd)                |  |  |  |  |
| 2,000                               | 9,700                           | Hover (OGE)                | 314                     | 133.0 (Fwd)                |  |  |  |  |
| 5,000                               | 8,950                           | 117.5                      | 314                     | 133.1 (Fwd)                |  |  |  |  |
| 5,000                               | 8,100                           | 125.0                      | 314                     | 142.5 (Aft)                |  |  |  |  |

directional step of about one half inch magnitude caused an immediateand rapid nose down pitch rate, necessitating recovery approximately two seconds after the step input. The right directional step at an aft cg condition resulted in a much milder nose down response.

In both hover and forward flight the aircraft responded to step control inputs with only a very slight lag between control movement and the initiation of aircraft response. The aircraft response was good, and built up smoothly. Control power characteristics of the aircraft were acceptable.

While in full autorotation, three hundred and sixty degree coordinated turns were executed to the left and to the right. The aircraft had ample control to execute the turns and exhibited good handling qualities during this test. Test conditions were as follows: autorotative flight, 58 KCAS airspeed, 324 rpm rotor speed, 9,700 pounds gross weight, 5,000 foot average density altitude, and 133.7 inches (FWD) cg location.

## Dynamic Stability

The dynamic response characteristics of the test aircraft were qualitatively evaluated using pulse control inputs to simulate external disturbances. With the aircraft stabilized at the desired trim conditions, the control of interest was rapidly displaced about one inch from trim, held there for approximately one-half second, then rapidly returned to the original trim position. All other controls were held in their trim position during the input, and following the input all controls were held in their trim positions until the aircraft motion stabilized or until corrective action was necessary. Table XVI presents the trim conditions evaluated.

For the OGE hover trim condition, the forward cg condition exhibited moderate responses for all pulse inputs. With an aft cg location, an aft longitudinal pulse in hover produced a noseup pitch divergence within one cycle. The rate of divergence was rapid, but controllable. The forward flight dynamic response tests produced one observed divergence; a nose down divergence from a forward longitudinal pulse with a forward cg location. None of the observed reactions to a pulse input were extreme, and, except for the examples noted, aircraft response to simulated external disturbances was moderate.

いたなんちのかろうとう、そうちょうろうろう

30

| -                   | DYNAMIC                         | STABILITY TEST CON                  | DITÍONS                 |                            |                            |
|---------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------------|
| Flight<br>Condition | Fwerage<br>Gross Weight<br>(1b) | Average<br>Density Altitude<br>(ft) | Rotor<br>Speed<br>(rpm) | cg<br>Location<br>(inches) | Test<br>Airspeed<br>(KCAS) |
| Hover               | 9,700                           | 2, 0                                | 314                     | 133.0 (Fwd)                | -                          |
| Hover               | 7,700                           | 2,000                               | 314                     | 141.7 (Aft)                | -                          |
| Climb*              | 9,500                           | 5,000                               | 314                     | 132.5 (Fwd)                | 58                         |
| Climb*              | 9,500                           | 5,000                               | 314                     | 143.3 (Aft)                | 58                         |
| Level Flight        | 9,000                           | 5,000                               | 314                     | 133.1 (Fwd)                | 104.5                      |
| Level Flight        | 8,100                           | 5,000                               | <b>314</b>              | 142.9 (Aft)                | 105                        |

Table XVI

\*Only longitudinal pulse inputs were evaluated here.

Dynamic response to a simulated external disturbance while in a climb was also evaluated. The aircraft did not exhibit the abrupt pitch divergence in a climb at  $V_{max R/C}$  that characterized some earlier UH-1 series helicopters. Pulse inputs in a climb resulted in convergent, lightly damped oscillations.

The long period dynamic stability (phugoid motion) of the test aircraft was investigated at 5,000 feet density altitude, a rotor speed of 314 rpm and trim airspeeds of 58 KCAS and 112 KCAS for each condition. For all conditions tested the aircraft long period response was moderate, damped within four cycles and exhibited a period of 32 to 38 seconds per cycle. Gross weights and cg locations were as follows: 7,800 pounds gross weight with a cg location at 141.5 inches (AFT), and 9,500 pounds gross weight with a cg location at 134.6 inches (FWD).

The dynamic response characteristics of the UH-lN were acceptable.

Single and dual engine throttle chops were performed at the altitudes and power conditions presented in table II, appendix I. Upon sudden loss of power, the aircraft yawed left, rolled right and pitched (up for slow airspeeds and down for high airspeeds). Entries into autorotation and partial power descents could be made safely for both gradual and rapid power reduction.

### Maneuvering Flight

Maneuvering flight characteristics of the test aircraft were evaluated in constant power, constant airspeed coordinated (windup) turns, and in pull ups from level flight and a shallow dive. These tests were conducted at about 5,000 feet density altitude, an initial rotor speed of 314 rpm, and a trim airspeed of about 105 KCAS.

At a gross weight of 9,300 pounds with a cg location of 134.7 inches (FWD), it was possible to pull 0.8 maximum load limit (1.92 g's) in coordinated turns, symmetric pullups from a shallow dive and turning

31

pullups from a shallow dive. No collective control was used for this test series, and ample concrol was available to pull high g-loads, depending on the magnitude of control displacement and the rate of control displacement the pilot was willing to allow. No significant differences were noted among left, right and symmetric maneuvers, although it was noted that the aircraft tended to "pull it's own g's" in right turns, but not in left turns.

The maneuvering flight tests were repeated at 8,000 pounds gross weight with a cg location of 142.5 inches (AFT). Maximum normal load factor observed was 2.3 g's in windup turns using no collective control input. The aft cg condition was more difficult to control in windup turns than was the forward cg condition. No significant differences were noted among left, right and symmetric maneuvers.

For both the forward and aft cg conditions the aircraft handled well in all maneuvering flight tests. The Cooper-Harper rating for maneuvering flight was 2.

# CONCLUSIONS and RECOMMENDATIONS

The flying qualities of the UH-lN were generally satisfactory with the flight control hydraulic boost system on. In nearly all cases they were improved over other UH-l series helicopters. Directional control in particular was a marked improvement. The only deficiencies found in the flying qualities were unacceptably high flight control forces in the boost off condition which rendered the helicopter unacceptable with the present system, and the inability to consistently trim out control forces in the longitudinal and lateral control systems. Hover and climb performance met or exceeded the predicted values presented in the Flight Manual and Detail Specification for the conditions tested. The maximum speeds of the level flight envelope were also easily attained for all conditions tested. Higher than predicted fuel flow occurred under certain operating conditions. This was attributed to the use of a compressor air bleed valve to prevent compressor scall and the dumping of this hot bleed air into the engine air intake. The increased fuel flow resulted in a maximum decrease in NAMPP of 13 percent and a maximum decrease in loiter time of 30 percent at the recommended airspeeds. At power settings where this air bleed valve was closed the fuel flow was less than predicted, and increased NAMPP at the recommended cruise airspeed was noted. The maximum increase in NAMPP was 16 percent when compared to the predicted value.

Engine power control was generally satisfactory. Torque matching was satisfactory, and power response was excellent. The engines typically reached 90 percent of required torque within two to three second after medium to large power demands. The rotor droop compensation system worked well for collective transients in the engine medium power range, but was inadequate for large transients to high or low engine power.

Engine and flight instrumentation was found to be generally adequate with a few relatively minor exceptions. The installed avionics were functionally adequate but awkward to use, especially with just one pilot. The VOR and TACAN Bearing Distance Heading Indicator (ID-1103) exhibited errors up to 8 degrees in the 90 degree relative bearing azimuth.

## The following is a safety of flight discrepancy and its correction is mandatory.

Flight with the control hydraulic boost system off required intense pilct effort to maintain control of the aircraft. It was impossible to accomplish consistent safe running landings with the boost off. A Cooper-Harper rating of 9 was given to boost off flight.

1. The UH-1N should not be accepted into the Air Force inventory until the flight characteristics with the flight control hydraulic boost system off have been improved and another Air Force evaluation has been accomplished (page 8).

## The following are major discrepancies and warrant immediate action.

The UH-1N and other helicopter free turbine engines spend a large percentage of their level flight operating time at medium power settings. In the case of the UH-1N, compressor air bleed valves were open at medium power settings, and the hot bleed air was dumped into the engine air intake plenum chamber. The compressor air bleed and reingestion of hot air when the bleed valve was open resulted in high fuel consumption which reduced range and loiter time potential at low gross weights and/or low altitude conditions. There were no subsystem problems that were attributed to the bleed air valve being open, however, dumping hot air into a gas turbine engine inlet is not theoretically compatible with good compressor efficiency or good compressor stall margin.

2. A study should be made to determine the feasibility of ducting the compressor bleed air overboard to avoid reingestion of the hot bleed air, and this type of compressor air bleed valve/inlet in-stallation should not be used in future helicopter designs (pages 15 and 24).

Test data indicated that engine installation/accessory power losses averaged from 125 shaft horsepower to 230 shaft horsepower. Under single engine or high altitude operating conditions, the installation/accessory losses will limit the performance potential of the aircraft.

These installation/accessory losses should be reduced (page 25).

One of four engine shutdowns initiated with the fuel shutoff valve produced an ITT and  $N_{\rm g}$  time history suggestive of an incomplete closure of the shutoff valve.

4. This potential problem should be investigated and corrective action taken, if required, to insure consistent positive fuel shutoffs by the fuel valve when initiated by either the fire handle or the fuel shutoff switch (page 10).

33

たいないないないないないないないないないないないないとうないできょうない

In flight engine shutdowns and airstarts of the number two engine produced heavy smoke (with an oil odor) in the cockpit.

5. Smoke in the cockpit during inflight engine shutdowns and airstarts should be corrected and a description of the smoke problem should be included in the Flight Manual and maintenance manuals until the smoke problem is eliminated (page 10).

A fuel control malfunction caused one engine to flameout in flight and prevented airstarting in the automatic fuel control mode and ground starting of the engine in both the automatic and manual fuel control modes.

6. The fuel control malfunction should be investigated and corrective action taken as soon as possible (page 11).

An intermittent (approximately one cycle per second) power oscillation problem occurred during stabilized flight when engine  $N_g$ 's were between 88 and 92 percent.

7. The power oscillation problem should be investigated and corrected (page 13).

Longitudinal and lateral control forces could not be consistently trimmed out.

 Based on the operation of the force trim system during the AFPE, immediate action should be taken to improve the trimming system (page 7).

#### The following are additional discrepancies.

Entry into the pilot's and copilot's seat of the UH-lN was awkward for a person of average height and difficult for a short person.

9. The height of the step on the tubular landing skids should be raised to afford easier access to the cockpit (page 2 ).

A slight manual push force against the bottom of the pilot's and copilot's doors was required to jettison them from within the cockpit.

10. A note should be added to the Flight Manual stating that a manual push force against the bottom of the pilot's and copilot's doors is required for the crew to jettison them from within the cockpit (page 3).

The aircraft first aid kits were attached to doors which may often be removed for flight.

11. The aircraft first aid kits should be moved from the small cabin doors to a more permanent location (page 3 ).

The stencils describing the motion of the handles for the two jettisonable windows in the sliding doors for the passenger/cargo area were inadequate.

34

12. The sliding doors should be remarked so that the motion required for movement of the handles to jettison the windows is unmistakable (page 3).

No provisions have been made for emergency exit in the event the cargo doors and windows become blocked or jammed.

 Two canopy breaking tools should be installed within the passenger/ cargo area to break out the plexiglass windows if necessary (page 3 ).

The one standby magnetic compass was located above the pilot's wind shield where it was difficult for the pilot to read accurately and impossible for the copilot to read.

14. The standby compass should be moved to a location where it can be seen more easily by both pilots (page 4 ).

The power turbine rpm beep switch on the copilot's collective stick was vulnerable to damage during entry or exit from the copilot's seat.

15. An arrangement, similar to that on the UH-1F manual fuel control switch, should be incorporated for the power turbine rpm beep switch (page 4 ).

When no throttle friction was applied, movement of one throttle caused the other throttle to move.

- Throttle interaction is undesirable and should be avoided in future designs (page 4).
- 17. A note should be added to the Flight Manual stating that to prevent throttle interaction, some throttle friction should be applied to each throttle (page 4 ).

Placement of the limit range markings on the glass covers of the engine and rotor gages made accurate reading of the gages very difficult.

18. All range marking of all cockpit instruments should be moved to the dial face for more accurate flight operation (page 5).

There was no decal to remind the pilot to make a press-to-test check of the chip detector warning lights.

19. A decal reading "PRESS TO TEST" should be placed to the left of the chip detector caution panel and immediately above the master caution panel to remind pilots to check the combined chip detector lights (page 5).

The rotor brake warning light was incorporated in the master warning panel and could easily be overlooked before engine start because many of the lights were normally illuminated at that time.

20. The rotor brake warning light should be made more conspicuous by either changing its color to red or by moving it to a separate warning panel (page 6).

35

are a wear a second a second and a second as

Nothing unusual was noted during a night evaluation flight except that the fire handles seemed to be illuminated by reflections from the secondary light system:

- 21. Information concerning the illumination of the fire handles by the secondary lights should be included in the Flight Manual (page 8).
- 22. The secondary lights should be kept at as low an illumination as possible during night flight (page  $\hat{8}$  ).

Although engine starting with the fuel controls in the manual mode was easily accomplished, there were no procedures in the Flight Manual for doing manual starts.

23. Procedures for both ground starting and airstarting the engines with the fuel control in the manual mode should be added to the Flight Manual to provide a backup method for starting the engines (page 6).

Undetected hot starts may result during a marginal battery start because the ITT gages were not self generating and required ac power.

24. Self generating ITT gages should be installed to replace the present ITT system (page 6).

The starter switch can be inadvertently left in the ON position after the second engine is started resulting in no generator function for the starter-generator unit on the second engine.

25. An automatic starter cutout feature should be incorporated in the starter-generator circuit (pages 6 and 9).

The rotor droop compensation system was inadequate for medium to large collective transients to higher engine power settings and during transients from higher engine powers to low engine powers.

26. The rotor droop compensation system should be improved to prevent excessive rotor droop and rotor overspeed for the entire engine power range of the UH-1N (pages 7 and 12).

Flight with one engine on manual fuel control and the other in the automatic mode was easily accomplished. Missions which do not require rapid maneuvering could be completed with one engine in the manual mode.

27. Procedures for flying with one engine on manual fuel control and the other in the automatic mode should be added to the Flight Manual (page 7).

Flight with both engines on manual fuel control required moderate pilot compensation but was acceptable for emergency operation.

28. Procedures for flight with both engines on manual fuel control should be included in the Flight Manual (page 8).

Potential safety problems caused by the engines being located below the exhaust/tail pipe were not investigated during the AFPE.

). Porential safety problems associated with the engine location should be investigated (page 15).

Preflight inspection of the compressor inlet screen was too time consuming because removal of 25 screws per engine was required to remove an inlet duct panel.

30. An easily removable panel should be added to one side of the inlet plenum to permit rapid inspection of the compressor inlet screen and inlet plenum area (page 21).

The 100 percent  $N_g$  governor adjustments which were made by the air-frame contractor using the production instrument panel  $N_g$  tachometer were incorrect, resulting in repeated unintentional overspeeding of one engine.

31. The N<sub>g</sub> governor settings should be made with a calibrated precision tachometer and the pilots panel tachometer should be adjusted to read 100.0 percent N<sub>g</sub> when the engines are actually at 100.0 percent N<sub>g</sub> (page 22).

The Flight Manual recommended that the fuel values be turned on before and off after flight; no valid reason for turning the fuel values on and off was given.

- 32. The fuel value switches should be safety wired in the ON position (page 6 ).
- 33. In future designs, the fuel value switches should be eliminated since their function is duplicated by the firewall shutoff handles (page 6).

The fuel crossfeed switch must be in the ON position to provide fuel boost pump pressure to either or both engines in the event of a boost pump failure.

34. The Flight Manual should be changed to recommend that the fuel crossfeed be ON during flight (page 7 ).

Both engines were in effect fed from a single fuel tank since all fuel cells were interconnected.

35. For combat operations and serviceability two separate fuel tank systems should be provided in future designs (page 7).

There were no provisions to change to a guard frequency or preselected frequencies for UHF or VHF radio transmission.

36. The UHF and VHF radios should be replaced with radios which have a guard frequency for transmission and 10 to 20 preselectable frequencies which can be selected with a sing<sup>1</sup> dial (pages 4 and 17).

The AN/ARC-114 VHF-FM radio did not have acceptable reception qualities on the two frequencies tested.

37. Communication reception problems with the AN/ARC-114 VHF-FM radio should be further investigated and corrected (page 17).

37

Whenever the TACAN DME was not locked-on a station, a buzzing noise could be heard on the C-6533/ARC communication system ("intercom").

38. The TACAN interference with the intercom system should be cor-

The TACAN had a bearing error of up to 6 degrees during limited testing.

39. The bearing inaccuracies of the TACAN system should be corrected (page 19).

The VOR had a bearing error of up to 8 degrees during limited testing.

40. The bearing inaccuracies of the VOR system should be corrected (page 19).

Push-in type fire access doors were not provided for the aft part of the engine bay.

41. Push-in type fire access doors should be provided for the aft part of the engine bay (page 21).

There were no satisfactory hand holds for use with the steps provided in the side of the aircraft below the engines.

42. Suitable hand holds should be provided for use with the steps provided in the side of the aircraft below the engines (page 21).

The ignition wiring harness and other miscellaneous wires were poorly supported and loosely clamped in the engine bay area.

43. The quality control of electrical wire clamping in the engine bay area should be improved (page 22).

Control stick reduction in force required to move the collective down occurred between 6 and 3 inches from full down and then increased force was required to move the control to full down.

44. The collective control system should be modified to provide a constant or positive force gradient throughout the travel of the collective control stick. If the system is not modified, a note should be placed in the Flight Manual that a reduction in force to move the collective control stick down occurs approximately half-way down and then an increased force is required to move the stick to full down (page 27).

## APPENDIX I

# test techniques, data analysis methods and test data

## GENERAL

Ν

Dimensional analysis of the major items affecting helicopter performance yielded the variables used to present performance data. These dimensionless variables are defined as follows:

$$C_{p} = \frac{SHP \times 550}{\rho A (\Omega R)^{3}} = K_{1} \left(\frac{SHP}{\delta_{a} \sqrt{\theta_{a}}}\right) \left(\frac{1}{N_{R} / \sqrt{\theta_{a}}}\right)^{3}$$

$$C_{T} = \frac{GW}{\rho A (\Omega R)^{2}} = K_{2} \left(\frac{GW}{\delta_{a}}\right) \left(\frac{1}{N_{R} / \sqrt{\theta_{a}}}\right)^{2}$$

$$H_{TIP} = \frac{V_{t} + 0.592 (\Omega R)}{38.967 \sqrt{T_{a_{t}}}} = K_{3} \left(\frac{N_{R}}{\sqrt{\theta_{a}}}\right) (1 + \mu)$$

$$H_{TIP} = \frac{V_{t}}{2} = K_{1} \left(\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}\right) \left(\frac{V_{c}}{\sqrt{2}}\right)$$

$$\mu = \frac{1}{\Omega R} = K_4 \left( \frac{N_R}{\sqrt{\theta_a}} \right) \left( \frac{\sqrt{\delta_a}}{\sqrt{\delta_a}} \right)$$
(3) Constants K through K methods to be

- Notes: (1) Constants  $K_1$  through  $K_4$  pertain to specific rotor systems. For the UH-IN they are:  $K_1 = 8.0549$ ,  $K_2 = 0.0368$ ,  $K_3 = 0.0022495$ ,  $K_4 = 0.6719927$ .
  - (2) For the test conditions encountered, it has been assumed that  $V_t \sqrt{\sigma} = V_c$ , i.e.,  $\Delta V_c = 0$ .  $\Delta V_c =$ compressibility correction to calibrated airspeed.

## HOVER

にないためのです。

In-ground effect and oux-of-ground effect tethered hovering performance data (skid heights of 4 and 60 feet, respectively), were obtained at a pressure altitude of approximately 600 feet. Constant rotor speeds of 324 and 311 rpm were flown in order to obtain the maximum  $C_T$  spread possible. All hover tests were conducted in less than 3 knots of wind.

During the tethered hovering tests the helicopter value tethered to the ground by a cable and load cell (which measured cable tension). Thrust produced was assumed equal to the gross weight of the helicopter, cable and load cell plus the cable tension. Power was determined using in-flight torquemeter readings and rotor speed.

. Power coefficient  $(C_p)$  was plotted against thrust coefficient  $(C_T)$  for each skid height; fairings defined by points of equal rotor blade speed were established (figures 1 and 2, appendix I).

#### CLIMB

Continuous climbs were conducted from a 1,000 feet pressure altitude to service ceiling or envelope limit using a mid center of gravity location, maximum continuous power, and climb tart gross weights of 8,480 and 9,920 pounds. Only one climb was made at each gross weight. The climb tests were conducted at 55 KIAS on the boom system.

The observed rate of climb was corrected to test day tapeline rate of climb using the following equation:

$$R/C_t = \frac{dh}{dt} \times \frac{Ta_t}{Ta_c}$$

where

 $R/C_t$  = rate of climb (tapeline), feet per minute

- dh dt = slope of the pressure altitude versus time curve, feet per minute
   minute
   minute
   dt
   dt
- $T_{a_+}$  = test day ambient temperature deg K
- $T_{a_{-}}$  = standard day temperature for the test altitude deg K

The test day values of the rate of climb are presented along with shaft horsepower required, calibrated airspeed, true airspeed, gross weight, fuel used, time to climb, nautical air miles traveled and pressure altitude. Results of the climb tests for test day conditions are presented in figures 3 and 4, appendix I.

## LEVEL FLIGHT

Level flight performance tests (speed powers) were conducted to determine the power required as a function of airspeed, gross weight and altitude. These speed power flights were flown at predetermined and constant thrust coefficients (C<sub>T</sub>), a technique which required increasing density altitude as fuel was consumed so that a constant GW/ $\sigma$  relationship was maintained. Power required was determined from the installed engine torquemeter and rotor rpm. For the test conditions encountered, the data were corrected for adiabatic temperature rise created by the aircraft's forward velocity. A plot of C<sub>p</sub> and M<sub>TIP</sub> versus  $\mu$  for each C<sub>T</sub> flown is presented in figure 5, appendix I. Plots of shaft horsepower versus true airspeed and nautical air miles per pound of fuel (NAMPP) are presented in figures 6 through 10, appendix I.

#### POWER DETERMINATION

The combining gearbox had a hydromechanical torquemeter for each engine installed as an integral part of the combining gearbox. The operation of the torquemeter was based on the principle that a torque applied to a helical gear will produce an axial force normal to its plane of rotation. Torque was measured as the difference between oil pressures in the torquemeter and in the gearbox.

The left engine and the fuel control for the right engine were changed on the power package subsequent to the calibration by UACL and prior to the performance tests. As a result, the UACL calibration fairings for referred total output shaft horsepower versus referred Ng, and referred  $T_{t_5}$  versus referred Ng, were presented for average comparisons only. These "average" calibration fairings are shown on figures 13, 15, and 16, appendix I.

Shaft horsepower was determined from in-flight torquemeter readings and rotor rpm using the following equation:

$$SHP = \frac{2\pi}{33,000} \times N_E \times Q$$

where

SHP = engine output shaft horsepower

N<sub>E</sub> = output shaft rotational speed - rpm

Q = output shaft torque - ft-lb

Engine cutput shaft speed was determined from rotor speed as follows:

 $N_{\rm E} = N_{\rm R} \times 20.37$ 

where 20.37:1 was the main transmission gear ratio.

Substituting the last two equations, an equation for calculating shaft horsepower was developed:

SHP =  $\frac{2\pi \times N_R \times 20.37 \times Q}{33,000}$  = 0.0038784 x  $N_R \times Q$ 

The T400-CP-400 power package as installed in the UH-1N produced a slight complication in computing shaft horsepower. Separate torquemeters were provided for each engine, however, there was only one output shaft. Therefore, when the engine was calibrated the dynamometer attached to the single output shaft read total torque for the package. The torquemeter calibration presented the sum of the two torquemeter readings in psi versus total torque in ft-1b. Therefore, total package shaft horsepower had to be computed since there was no way to compute the shaft horsepower produced by an individual engine.

The slope of the torquemeter calibration was found to be 14.2475. The calibration fairing did not go through zero but was offset by 50 ft-lb (figure 20, appendix I). The equation used to convert torquemeter pressure  $(P_Q)$  into output shaft torque (Q) was:

 $Q = (P_{Q_R} + P_{Q_L}) 14.2475 -50$ 

Referred output shaft horsepower  $(SHP/\delta_{t_2}/\theta_{t_2})$  was determined by horsepower. This shaft horsepower derived for each engine was then reinlet. The referred shaft horsepowers for the two engines were then added together to obtain the total referred output shaft horsepowers.

Output shaft horsepower, fuel flow, gas generator speed, and turbine inlet temperature were corrected to standard atmospheric conditions. The engine characteristics were defined by the plots of the following

$$\frac{SHP}{\delta t_2 \sqrt{\theta} t_2} vs \frac{N_g}{\sqrt{\theta} t_2}$$

$$\frac{T_{t_5}}{\theta t_2} \quad vs \frac{N_g}{\sqrt{\theta t_2}}$$

 $N_g/\sqrt{\theta t_2}$  vs  $W_f/\delta t_2/\theta t_2$ 

PRELIMIN AIR ORCE ARY EVALUATION CT SKD HEIGHT DATA OBTAINED WITH LESS THAN 3 KNOTS NETR

451

oe wind. 齚 FAT PRESS AT AVG. M Ne/18 ME 24 0.690 570 Ó o H 24 OFICE

30 · · · · 26

CORPERCENT (Cax 100 • • **.**; Δ 22 4 , \*\*

18 SONG R 4 (0) 28 32 36 40 THRUST COFFEICIENT (CT X10 24 20 ..... ....

NONDIMENSIONA HOVERIA Dede







-

-----



Okarraman and a star and a star and a star a star and a star a
JIA IN USAF S/N C8-10773 400-CR-400 ENGINE AND FORCE PRELIMINARY EVALUATION C. 4 35.557X 104 C. 6 617738 X 03 C. 6 617738 X 03 ANC CROSS WT (IN)-7370 POTOR SPEED (ram)- 314 ANC CROSS WT (IN)-7370 POTOR SPEED (ram)- 314 ANC CROSS WT (IN)-7370 ANC CROSS WT (IN)-7370 POTOR SPEED (ram)- 314 C. 6 617738 X 03 ANC CROSS WT (IN)-7370 POTOR SPEED (ram)- 314 C. 6 617738 X 03 ANC CROSS WT (IN)-7370 POTOR SPEED (ram)- 314 C. 6 617738 X 03 ANC CROSS WT (IN)-7370 POTOR SPEED (ram)- 314 C. 6 617738 X 03 ANC CROSS WT (IN)-7370 ANC CROSS WT (IN)

SISANDIA SISANDIA SUSANDIA SUS

200 RECOMMENDED CRUISE

E DERIVED FROM

PIGURE & LEVEL FLIGHT PERFORMANCE



/





1.0% . 4

×.



.



际落

SCORE SALE



ŵ

-1

. .







のの日本のないであるというないないないないないないないであるというないないである。







ENGINE







Sala unstablished and



山田山の西美が河下



うちょう うちのない いっちのいろう ちょうちょう



ころうちょう たいていてい ちょうかん ないない ちょうかん たいちょうしょう





2.14.1

C C L L C S21-1445

----

Ē

|          | h          | E   | 1:     |    |              | :17       | Ψľ       | Ţ  | 1             | Ţ   | -             | _        | T  | T          | 1        | 1, 1        | <u>.</u>   | F        | ù          | Ĥ.≐      | 11           | Ē          | ùs.          | A          | <u> </u>  | s/i                    | 4.6      | B        | -ü | z       | 7                 | 3            |      |              | -         |            |               |               |              | E            | L   | 4          | në                 |                    | Dié         | in           |          |                    |                         |
|----------|------------|-----|--------|----|--------------|-----------|----------|----|---------------|-----|---------------|----------|----|------------|----------|-------------|------------|----------|------------|----------|--------------|------------|--------------|------------|-----------|------------------------|----------|----------|----|---------|-------------------|--------------|------|--------------|-----------|------------|---------------|---------------|--------------|--------------|---|------------|--------------------|--------------------|-------------|--------------|----------|--------------------|-------------------------|
|          | H          | -   |        |    |              |           | 11<br>11 |    | -             | 4   |               |          | +  | r-         | +-       |             | Ш<br>Ц     |          | Ē          | Π        | 4            | <b>ģ</b> o | ſ            | ei<br>i    | Â         | ò                      | E        | N        | GI | Ń       |                   |              |      |              |           |            | ,<br>1        |               |              | -            |   | a          | #                  | N.                 | 444         | щi           | 07       | -                  | Ĥ                       |
|          |            |     |        |    | -            |           |          |    | 1             |     |               |          |    |            | F1       | <b>H</b>    | H.         |          | ю<br>: '   | ľ        |              |            |              |            |           | <b>1</b> 1             | N.       | 1.H      | Ŷ  | .1.     | ¥                 | <b>A</b> 1   | - 14 | <b>A</b> .   | Ľ,        | <b>P 1</b> |               | ; <del></del> |              | hin          | -   | E1<br>be   | Т.<br>ТЕ           | 10                 |             | 5-1<br>5-1   | to<br>Io | 1.                 |                         |
|          |            |     |        |    |              |           |          | 4  |               |     | 4             | ł        |    |            |          | <u>   ,</u> |            |          |            | 14       | <u>,</u>     | -          | .<br>        | F          | <u> </u>  | -                      | -        |          |    | 11,     | 1                 | <br>11       | ·    |              | 1.        |            | -             | r,<br>Hit     | , · ·        |              |   | E          |                    | ha                 | 8           | 85           |          | Ë,                 |                         |
|          |            |     |        | đ  |              | -         | 60       |    |               |     |               | +        | +  | ļ          | +++      | ╞           | i.         | -        |            |          |              | -          |              | -          | <u> -</u> |                        | ÷        |          |    |         | - 4<br>- 1        |              | ·    | - 1 -        |           | ,          | d.            | 1 I I         |              | .1.          | Ħ   | T          | ËS;                |                    | 10          |              | зļ       | 1                  |                         |
|          |            |     | TRA    |    | E            | . 11      | 50       |    | -             |     |               |          | 1  | 1          | T.       |             | []         |          |            | Ľ.       |              | F:         |              | ·          |           | :                      | · .      |          |    |         |                   |              |      | _            |           |            |               |               |              |              | <u>_`</u>                                     | Ľ          |                    |                    | ľ           | Ē            | _        | f:                 |                         |
|          |            |     | ł      |    | 4            |           |          |    | ł             | ł   | 4             |          | ╟  | 1          | 1        |             |            |          |            |          | ŀ            |            | 1            | -          | +         |                        | ÷.<br>H  | -        |    | -       | <u>111</u><br>77  |              |      |              | 1         |            | •             |               |              |              | -<br>   |            | +                  |                    |             | Ŀ            | H        |                    |                         |
| Ē        | с <u>1</u> | ÷,  |        |    | Ē            | Î.        | -90      |    | 1             | 1   |               | -        | 1  | 1          |          |             | Ŀ          | 1        |            | IF.      | T            |            | Ŀ            |            | 17        |                        | 1        |          | ·μ |         | _                 |              |      | E)           | L<br>L    | R<br>R     |               | AL.           |              | ËF.          |   | E          | Ì,                 | 5                  | X N         | 5            | с<br>F   | 83<br>. (          |                         |
|          |            |     | 5      |    | 4            |           | 500      |    |               |     |               |          |    | "          | +        | ľ.          |            |          |            | <u> </u> |              | <u> </u>   | ŀ            | ŀ          | Ļ.        | -                      |          |          |    | _       | - 1,1<br>7-1      |              |      | 1<br>14 1    |           |            |               | -1            | 1°.          | -            | '   | 11         | +                  |                    | 71          |              |          |                    | .i.e                    |
|          |            |     |        | 3  | H            |           |          | -  | - 41          | 1   | -             |          |    |            | L        | Ē           | 1          | .H.      |            |          | ĺ.           | ļ          | ίŢ.          | <u> </u>   | 17        |                        | _        | ÷        |    |         | IĘ.               | i.           |      | .'''         |           |            |               | r.            | τ.p          | -            | -   | -          | +                  |                    | 4           |              | 4        |                    |                         |
| -        |            | 1   |        | H  | T            | -         |          |    | -             | ÷,  | -             |          |    | -          | 1.       |             |            | <b>–</b> | 11         | -1       |              | -          | -            | -          | ÷         | ÷                      | -        |          | 1  | -       |                   |              | -    | 1            | - 1       |            | -             | - <u>-</u>    | -            |              | ļ   | Ľ          | Ē                  |                    | 11          |              | -        |                    |                         |
|          |            |     | 1      | Ŧ  | • 11<br>• 11 | Ť         | zec      |    |               |     |               | 1.<br>1. |    | ÷          | 14       | -           | :<br>  _;  | †        | 1.1        | L.       |              |            | i.           |            | 1 1       | -                      |          |          |    | -       | 1.7               |              |      | •            | - 1<br>1. |            | با            | -             | i.           |              | <u>  ,                                   </u> | -          | ┯                  | 11.<br>11.1        |             |              | 4        |                    | r÷                      |
|          |            |     | 1      |    |              |           | нe       |    |               |     |               |          | Ŧ  | T          |          |             | 1          | Ľ        |            | -ii      | Ľ            |            | 11           | <u> </u>   | 17        |                        |          | 14       |    | -       | 1.1               | d            | 111  |              | ÷.,       |            | Ŧ             |               | <b> </b> ,,† |              |   |            | 11                 |                    |             | <u>ir</u>    |          |                    |                         |
|          |            | H   | đ.     | -  |              |           |          |    | i, .          |     |               |          | -  |            | 1        | <u> </u>    | '          |          | Ŀ,         | ÷        | -            |            |              | <u> -</u>  |           |                        |          |          |    |         | • <sup>6</sup> 22 |              |      | ļ            |           |            | . 1           |               | e.           | Ľ            | <u>II</u>                                     |            | 11                 | ; , , ;<br>; ; ; ; | <u> </u>    | Ë            | -        | ď                  |                         |
|          |            | T   | 1<br>X |    | Z.           |           | 52C      |    | T             |     | Ň             | 1-       | ţ, | Ť          | 1        | 1           |            |          | - ;        | <br> .   |              |            | 1.           |            |           | ŀ                      |          |          | -  |         | ÷                 | -            |      | T            |           | 2          | Υ             | C.            | -            | -            | ļ,  | i.         | +++                |                    |             |              | ÷        | •                  |                         |
|          | 1          | ŧ   | N N    | H  | 1            |           | нe       | Ē  | ÷             | ļ   | 4             | X        | Ŧ  | F          | 1        | 11          | Ē          |          |            |          |              |            | 1            | Ē          | Ē         | Ē                      |          |          | ļ  | -       |                   |              |      | 1            |           |            |               | -             |              | -            | []  |            | 17                 | r<br>ar            | . 9         | Ë.           |          | E,                 |                         |
|          |            | ŧ   | Σ.     | ł  | 1            | Ŧ         |          | ŧ  | ÷             | ł   |               | ╬        | Ŧ  | +-         | 11       | +           | ÷          | Ë        | <u>iii</u> | H        |              | <u>.</u>   | <b> </b> ;;; | <u> ;</u>  |           | <u>.    </u>           |          | 1        |    | -       | ÷                 |              |      | 1            |           |            | <u>.:-</u>    | H             |              | Ľ            |   |            | 474                |                    |             |              | 閛        |                    |                         |
| 1.11     |            | Ľ   | ļ      | ÷  |              |           | -04      | ſ  | Ţ.            | Ţ   | <u> </u>      |          | ŀ  |            | 1        | Ē           | Ŀ          | <u>.</u> | Ē          |          | Ŀ            |            | ļ            |            |           |                        | ;        |          |    |         |                   |              | -    | - <b>1</b> - |           |            | ,,<br>,,      | :             |              | Ŀ            |   |            | 1                  |                    | • • •       | 7            | Ť        |                    |                         |
|          |            | į.  |        |    | ਸ            | +         | de       | ÷  | ÷             | -   |               | +        | ╀  | ł          |          | -           | -:         |          | <u> </u>   |          | 1            |            | 1.           | <u>lir</u> | .1        | <u></u>                | _        |          | _  |         | _                 |              |      |              | -         | ÷          |               | :             |              | , '''        | -   |            |                    |                    |             |              | -        | 1 1                |                         |
| 1 11     | Ľ          | i i |        |    | 1            | -ľ        | dn       | -  | -             |     | -             | +        |    | 1          | 1        | -           |            | ÷        |            |          | <del>[</del> |            |              |            | F         | -                      |          | 3        | -  | -       |                   |              |      | -            |           |            | ***           | •             | -            |              |   | -          | +                  |                    | 11+-<br>14- | 5            |          |                    | • •                     |
| Ľ.       |            | ļ   |        | 1  | Ĩ            | +         | 1        | E  | t             | +   | Ē             | 1        | 1  | _          | Γ        | -           |            | -        |            | -        |              | Ŀ          |              | ÷.,        |           | -                      | ·        |          | -  | _       | _                 | ŧ            | **_* | ***          | 1         | •          | ÷             | -             |              |              | -   | ļ          | $\Box$             | <u> </u>           |             | Щ            | _        | -                  | L                       |
| Ħ        | ľ          | f   | ⋕╴     | ϯ  | ╬            | ÷         | - 40     | T. | Ŧ             | Ŧ   | Ŧ             | -        | Ŧ  | Ŧ          | Ŧ        | F           | ┮          | -        | Fr         | . ;      | <b>[</b>     | F          | 1            |            |           |                        | -        |          |    | -       |                   |              |      |              | -         |            | ;1            |               | -            | ŀ            |   |            | +†                 |                    |             |              |          |                    | т.,                     |
| ľ.       | ŀ.         |     |        | ų  | 희            | 4         | BOC      |    | 1             |     | - 1.          | 1        | ŀ  | ŀ          | Ľ        | 1           |            | -        | []         |          |              |            |              | <u> </u>   | Ē         |                        |          |          |    |         |                   |              |      |              |           | •          |               |               |              | 1            | F   |            |                    | F ;                | <u>.</u>    | ļ.           |          |                    | T                       |
|          |            |     | 4      |    |              | +         |          | +. | +             | -   | 4             |          | ÷  | -          |          | E           | ÷          | L        | <u> </u>   | -        | <br>         | Ľ.         | <u> </u>     | <b>.</b>   |           |                        | ÷        | <br>+,++ |    | <u></u> |                   | ÷.           |      | ц.           |           | 1          |               | i,<br>I       | -            |              | <u> </u> ++:                                  |            | ++                 | 44                 | +           |              | 71       |                    |                         |
|          |            |     |        | Ĭ  | Т.<br>Ш      | ľ         | 500      | F  |               | Ť   | \$            |          | Í  |            | 1        | L           | 11         |          |            |          | Ĺ            |            | <u> </u>     | 1          | 11        |                        | <u>.</u> | _        |    |         |                   |              |      |              | -         |            | •             |               |              | <u></u>      | 1   | ŀ          | 1                  | 1.                 | . j • .     | i''          | -        |                    |                         |
| 1        |            | -   | 1      | 1  | -            | 4         | 100      | +  | -             | +   | -             | ╀        | +  | +          | +        | F           |            | F        | F          | 1        | Ľ            |            |              | 1          | F         | ;-<br>,                |          |          |    | -       | _                 | _            |      | <u>.</u>     | -         |            |               | -             | Ļ.           |              |   | 1          | 1.1                | · . :              | ; 1<br>; 1  | - <u>+</u>   |          |                    | <u>11</u><br>           |
|          | Г.,<br>Г., |     | Ť.     |    |              |           |          |    | -             |     | -             | Ť        | Ŧ  | ľ          | 1        |             |            |          |            | <u> </u> | † -          |            |              | ľ          | -         |                        | •        |          |    |         |                   |              |      |              |           |            | <del></del> ! | :             |              | <u>li</u> ii | ŀŗ  | ┢┽         | -                  | ¦++ <sup>1</sup>   | <u>".</u> ; |              |          |                    | iiii                    |
|          |            |     | Ļ      |    |              | 1         |          |    | · [.          | _   |               | *        |    | j.         | -        | E           |            |          |            | E        | -            | -          |              | <u> </u>   | E         | -                      | -        |          |    | _       | _                 |              |      | +            | 1         |            |               | ,<br>         | <u> </u>     |              | ļ   | L.,        | <u> </u>           | I.,.               |             |              |          |                    | II.                     |
| l.       | <u> </u>   |     |        | 9  | 9            | +         | 90       | +  | +             | -   | -+-           | +        | +  | F          | t        | ┝           | -          |          | -          | -        | -            | -          | ╞            | -          | -         |                        |          |          |    | -       | $\neg$            |              | ·    | -            |           |            | 1             | • •           | -            | -            | -   | ŀ          | ⊢                  | ÷                  |             | +            |          |                    |                         |
|          |            | 1   | ŀ      | 1  | 1            | ÷         | BO       |    | 1             | 1   |               |          | 1  | Ţ          |          |             |            |          |            |          |              |            | <u> </u>     |            |           |                        |          |          |    |         |                   |              |      |              |           |            | _             |               | <u> </u>     | • 1          | <u> </u>                                      | ŀ          |                    |                    |             |              | Ē        | 11                 | iii                     |
| 1        | -          | F   | +      | +  | - <u> </u>   | -         | -        | ŀ  | ╀             | -   |               |          |    | -          | +-       |             |            | -        | <u> </u>   |          |              | <u> </u>   | -            | -          |           |                        |          |          |    | _       | -                 |              |      |              |           |            |               |               |              | ļ            | ļ.,   | -          | <u> </u>           | -1-1               |             |              | 4        | ; ; ;              |                         |
|          |            |     | ļ      | N  | Ľ.           | 1         |          | Ï. | 1             | 1   |               |          | 1  | +          | +-       | <u> </u>    | È.         | -        |            | -        | -            | -          | <u>.</u>     |            |           | _                      |          | -        |    |         | _                 | -            |      | -            | 1         |            | -             | -             | -            |              | <u> </u>                                      | <u> </u>   |                    | 1<br>              |             |              | 1        |                    |                         |
| 11       | H          | ŀ   | 4      | 9  | 묈            | +         | go       | F  | Ŧ             | Ŧ   | Y             | Æ        | +- | +          |          | ╞           | -          |          | -          | -        |              |            | -            |            |           |                        |          | _        | -  | -       | _                 | _            | _    |              |           | _          |               |               |              |              |   |            |                    |                    |             |              | -        | -                  | 1.<br>1                 |
| Ľ        |            | 4   | 1      | ľ  | 1            | -         |          | 1  | 1-            | - - |               |          | Ì  | +          | 4        |             | -          |          |            |          |              |            |              |            |           |                        |          |          | -  |         |                   |              |      | -            |           |            |               |               |              |              |   |            | + +                | ·                  |             | +            | -        |                    |                         |
|          |            | ŀ   |        | 1  | - -          | ŀ         |          | -  | +-            | -   | -             |          | -  |            |          | <u> </u>    |            |          | Ļ          |          | ļ,           |            | <br> <br>    | Ľ.         |           |                        |          |          |    |         |                   |              |      |              |           |            |               |               |              |              |   |            |                    |                    |             |              |          |                    |                         |
| 1        | ľ.         | Ï   |        | J  | 3            | i         | do       | t  | †             | -   | +             |          | -  | +          | +        | ┢           |            | -        |            | ┝        | ┢            | ┝          | +-           | -          | ┝         | $\left  \cdot \right $ |          |          | -  | -       | $\neg$            | -            | -    |              |           | -          |               |               |              | -            |   | -          | $\vdash$           | $\left  - \right $ |             | +            | -1       |                    | +                       |
| F        | Γ          | 1   | 4      | 궦  |              |           | ю        | Ţ  | Ţ             | 1   | 1             | Ē        | 1  |            | Ţ        | Ľ           | <b>[</b> ] | [        |            |          | Γ            | E          |              | -          | Γ         |                        |          |          |    |         |                   |              |      |              |           |            | 2             | -             | 5            | '            | -   | <u> </u>   |                    |                    | <b></b>     |              |          |                    |                         |
|          | H          |     |        | Ţ. | ,<br>d       | -         |          | +- | +-            | -   | ┽             |          | X  | -          | -        | <u>+-</u>   | <b></b> ,  | -=       | +=         | <b>†</b> | Þ            | <b>!</b> : | ==           | <u> </u>   |           |                        |          | -=       |    | -+      | =                 | -            | -    |              |           | -          |               |               |              | -            |   |            | +                  |                    | -           | $\mathbf{H}$ |          | <u>;</u> ;         |                         |
|          |            | ľ   | 1      | T  | 1            | ľ         | -00      | Ē  | +             | ŧ   | ŧ             | 1        | 1  | 1          | ť        | ţ.          |            | 1        |            | <u> </u> |              |            |              |            |           |                        |          |          |    |         |                   |              |      |              |           |            |               |               |              |              |   | -          |                    |                    |             |              |          |                    |                         |
|          | μ          | 1   | ÷      | ⋕- | 4-           | +         | -0       | +  | +             | +   | $\rightarrow$ | ╇        | +  | ╇          | +-       | $\vdash$    | -          | -        | -          | -        | Ļ            | ŀ-         | -            | -          | <u> </u>  |                        | _        |          | -  |         | 4                 | _            | -    | _            |           |            |               |               |              | Ŀ            | ļ   |            | $\left  - \right $ |                    | -           |              | 1        | 1 <sup>1</sup> 1   | 11 <sup>7</sup><br>1.11 |
| Ë        | Ľ          | Ē   | 1      |    |              | 1         |          | 1  | 1             | 1   |               | İ        |    | 1          | Ĺ        | <u> </u>    | _          | Ē        | -          | <u> </u> | -            | -          |              | -          | <br>      |                        | -        |          | -  | .       | -                 | •••          |      |              | -         |            |               |               |              |              | I<br>L  |            |                    |                    |             |              | <u>i</u> | Щ.                 |                         |
| F        | Ļ          | į.  | an i   |    | N.           | £         | -        | F  | _             | _   |               |          | -  | 1          | Ļ        | F           | ļ          |          | ļ          |          | <u> </u>     | -          |              | [          |           |                        | _        | -        | _  | _       | _                 | _            | _    |              |           |            |               |               |              | [            |   | Γ.         | $\Box$             | .,,                |             | _            | _        |                    |                         |
| F        | H          |     | ļ      | 1  | 쀠            | †i        | 200      | f  | ╞             | ť   | Ħ             | +        | ŧ  | t          | +-       | F           |            | =        |            | F        | ⊨            | =          |              | -          | -         | F                      | =        | -        | =  |         | -                 |              | =    | =            | -         | -          | -             |               |              |              |   |            | +                  | 44                 | 4           | R<br>R       |          | OP<br>(G)          | 2                       |
|          |            |     |        | 9  | <u>S</u>     | Ţ         | 150      | F  | 1             | 1   | 4             |          | 1  | Ļ          | 1        | Ľ           |            | _        | Ļ          |          | _            | <u> </u>   |              |            | Ŀ         |                        |          |          |    | _       |                   | +            |      |              |           | _          |               |               |              |              |   |            |                    |                    |             |              |          |                    |                         |
| -        | f;         |     |        | ╟  | -            |           | +-       | -  | ┿             | -   |               | +        | +  | ╞          | +        | -           | -          |          |            |          |              |            | <u> </u>     |            |           | _                      |          | _        |    |         | _                 |              |      |              |           |            |               |               |              |              | -   |            |                    | ;;                 | ,,,         | F            | 110      | <del>ят</del>      |                         |
|          | İ          | Ľ   | Ĺ      | 1  | #            | 1         | 100      | 1  | 1             | 1   |               |          | 1  | 1          | <b>†</b> | 1           |            | <b>.</b> |            | <b> </b> | _            | [_         | <u> </u>     |            |           |                        |          |          |    | _       |                   | _            |      | T            |           |            |               | _             |              | -            |   | <u>t</u> _ |                    | <b>///</b>         | #           |              | DLA      | İG                 |                         |
| $\vdash$ | -          | ŀ   |        | ļ  | -            | ╉         | -to      | ╞  | +             | +   | +             | +        | +  | ÷          | +-       | 1-          |            | -        | -          | _        | L            | -          |              | <u> </u> _ |           |                        |          | _        |    |         |                   | _            | _    | +            | 5 R       | PH         | 8             | EE            | P F          | 10           | UA  | rï         | РŃ                 |                    |             | +-           | _        | 4                  | -                       |
| -        |            | Ľ   | ł      | 8  | <u>肖</u>     | 1         | -        | t  | İ             | 1   | -             |          | 1  | $\uparrow$ | 1        | -           |            | -        |            | <u></u>  |              |            |              | _          |           | -                      |          |          | -  | - †     |                   | -            | -    |              |           |            |               |               | •            | ~            |   | {          |                    |                    | -           |              |          |                    |                         |
|          | Ē          | F   | 11     | ă  | 1            | - -       | 1        | -  |               | -   | -             |          | -  | Ļ          | 1        | ļ           |            |          | _          | [        | [            | [          |              | <b>.</b>   | _         |                        |          | -        |    | .]      |                   |              |      | 7            |           |            |               |               |              | <u> </u>     | -   |            | Γ                  |                    |             |              |          | -                  |                         |
| F        | -          | ť   | ľ      | Ŧ  | -            | $\dagger$ | 0        | ţ  | $\frac{1}{1}$ | 1   | +             | +        | +  | +          | +        | <b> </b>    | 1          | þ        | 1          | 2        | -            | +          | 1            | -          |           |                        | 2        | 0        | 2  | 2       |                   | <del>,</del> | 2    | 1            | 2         | 8          | 3             | 5             | 3            | 2            |   |            | $\vdash$           |                    | -           | -+           | -        | -                  |                         |
| F        | Ŀ          | Ŀ   | 1      | 1  | 1            | Ţ         | Ĩ        | Ļ  | 1             | 1   |               | _        | Ţ  | 1          | 1        |             |            | <u> </u> |            | tu-      | E            | -          | 5E           | ۲D         | цр        | 5                      | 1        | _        |    |         | Ē                 |              |      |              |           | -          |               | ÷             |              | Ē.           | -   | <u> </u>   | 1-1                |                    | _           |              | _        |                    |                         |
|          | -          | -   | ┝      | ╞  | +            | ╘         | .L       | +- |               | ╉   |               | +        | -  | <u> </u> . |          | <u>_</u>    |            | - 0      |            |          |              |            | -            |            |           |                        | _        |          | -  | _       |                   |              |      |              |           | _          | -             |               |              |              |   |            |                    |                    |             | -+           |          |                    | -                       |
|          | <b>İ</b>   | t   | t      | Ĺ  |              | ſ         | T        | t  | 1             | 1   |               | 1        |    | 1          |          | <u></u>     | <u> </u>   | <b></b>  |            |          |              | C.H        | 1            |            |           |                        | пи       | -        |    |         | <u>ин</u>         | <b>-</b>     | 111  | 582          | Ţ         | E          | 78            | 25            |              |              | ┢   | -          | + +                |                    |             |              | 1        | $\overline{\cdot}$ |                         |
|          | ŧ          | L   | 1      | 1  |              | L         |          | 1  |               | 1   |               |          | 1  | 1          | 1        | 1           | 1          |          |            | 1        | [            | 1          | 1            | 1          |           |                        |          |          | 1  | -[      |                   |              |      |              |           |            |               |               |              |              | 1   | 1          | 1                  |                    |             | L L          |          | 1.                 |                         |

1. 1. N. B.

\*-

- <sub>1</sub>31 - 5

3¥

 $\gamma \in \mathbb{R}^{n}$ 

1. 2 4

2

-

•

•

•

•

|                | r.            | Ŀ.         | Ξ.          | :            |           |             | 1        | Ľ            | Ŀ               | 1.                   | Ľ              | 1-          | L           | T        | L        | 1          | <u> </u>   | Π               | 6                  | <b>.</b>      | Τ.       |          | Б            |              | T,         | 1         | d.           | Ţ              | J               | 1_             | 1.                 | <b>.</b>       |          |             | -1       | - 1      |            | T             | <del></del>  | 1        | Ŧ             | -1-                | <del></del>   |                |          |               | -1:-               |                |            | _  |
|----------------|---------------|------------|-------------|--------------|-----------|-------------|----------|--------------|-----------------|----------------------|----------------|-------------|-------------|----------|----------|------------|------------|-----------------|--------------------|---------------|----------|----------|--------------|--------------|------------|-----------|--------------|----------------|-----------------|----------------|--------------------|----------------|----------|-------------|----------|----------|------------|---------------|--------------|----------|---------------|--------------------|---------------|----------------|----------|---------------|--------------------|----------------|------------|----|
|                | t, i          |            | <u>.</u>    |              | <u>II</u> |             | - 1      | <b>,</b>     | <u> </u>        | -                    | $\vdash$       | <b> </b> -, | 101         | -        |          |            | Ľ          | Ľ               | Ŀ                  | Ľ             | F        |          | de           |              | сe         | 4         |              |                |                 | 10             |                    |                | 1        | -           | ÷        | E.       |            | -             | 4            | ÷        |               | M                  | <u>ala</u>    | EL.            | : þ      | H.            | ų,                 | 1              | 1          | -  |
|                |               | Ē          |             | n,           |           |             | ÷        | Ŧ            | F               | 1                    |                | HT.         | 1           |          | A        | EA.        | -          | Q               | R,                 | l E           | 4        | ŧ,       | ЯĘ           |              | -          | i.þ.      | <b>6</b> 8   | k              | 1               | elv            | 41                 | <u>.</u>       | ίŤ       | 0           | N        |          |            |               | 617          | 1        | i i           |                    |               |                | ю.       |               | Ĥ                  | 鼻              | +          | -  |
|                | -11           | Į,         | · <u></u> , |              | -         |             | 4        | Ш            | 1               | 1-                   | 1-             | 1.          | +-          | 1.       | -        | 1          | <u> </u>   | ŧ۴.             | H                  | 1.            | +        | +        | +            | -14          | -          | -         | -            | +              | 1               | Ξļ.            |                    | Ľ.             | I.       | 1           |          |          | -          | -             |              |          |               | 5                  |               | ÷F¥            | ij.      | ##<br>12.     |                    |                |            | ľ, |
|                |               | E.         | ĥ           |              |           | . 1         | r,       |              | 11              | <u>.</u>             |                | Li          |             | 1        |          | 1          | $\uparrow$ | <br>            | 1. <sup>1</sup> ., | 1-            | F        | ┽╴       |              | ÷            | -          | + -       | -            | ╀              | -               |                |                    |                |          | 4           |          |          |            |               | 1            | u II.    | 1 11          | c                  | IR            | i.             | ib.      |               | i.                 | Æ              |            | H  |
|                |               |            | Ę           | . H          | ų         | 4           |          | -+-          | -               |                      | Ľ.             | 1,          | L           |          | ŀ        | 1.         |            | '               | 3                  |               | T        | 17       | $\uparrow$   |              | 1          | +-        | +            | $\dagger$      | 1               | 1              | +                  | <u></u>        | -        | <u></u>     | +        |          | 4          | +             |              |          | 4             | <u> </u>           | $\frac{1}{1}$ |                | 1        |               |                    |                |            |    |
|                |               | i.         | 1           | -            | 4         | 4           |          | 0            |                 |                      |                |             | <u> </u>    |          |          |            |            | -               |                    |               | Γ        |          | Γ            | 1_           | 1_         |           | 1            | Ť              | 1-              | +              | +                  |                | -        | -           | ÷        |          | Ŧ          | ÷             |              |          |               | -                  | ŧ             | ╪              | -        |               | #                  |                | <u>щ</u>   | 1  |
|                | -             |            |             | a            |           | 1           | H        | -            |                 |                      |                |             | 1-          |          |          |            | Ľ.         |                 |                    | L             | L        |          |              | 1            | L          | 1         | L            |                |                 | I.             |                    |                |          | +           | 1        |          |            |               |              |          | Ħ             | T                  | F             | sir.           | -IN      | <u>іф.</u>    | Ŧ                  | 5              | 4          | -  |
|                | i l           |            | ji, j       | 7.1          | 4         | 悑           | - 14     | 2-           | <u>1.</u><br>1. | LL<br>fr             | <del>i;i</del> | ł           | <u>ді</u> Ц | 11       | •        | ÷Ľ         |            |                 | ÷                  |               | <u> </u> | ľ.,      | Ľ            | 17           | <u> </u>   | 4         | Ŀ            |                | 1               | 1              | lui.               | 1              |          |             |          |          |            | 11            | Ű.           | ti       |               | Ť                  | . <b>B</b> .3 |                | F        | Η             | 揊                  |                | ₽          |    |
|                |               | 'i.        |             | 11           |           | n i         |          | ĩ            | 귀               | ÷                    | 1              | 曲           |             | •1-1     |          | -          | -,         |                 |                    |               |          | ┟┟       |              | -            | 1          | <u></u> + | 1-1          |                |                 | <b>.</b>       |                    | 1              | ų į      | .H          | T R      | L.       |            |               | PE           |          |               |                    | 5             |                |          | J.            | Ť,                 | 1              |            | 1  |
| ļ              |               |            | 믭           | 4            | -         | i i i       |          |              | -               | 4                    | 1.1            | Ξi.         |             | 1        | '        |            |            | -               |                    | • •           |          |          | ŀ            | +1;          | +-         | +         | -            | <u>.</u>       | ŀ               | <u> </u>       |                    | ÷              | -        | : n         | ГА       | ¥.       | <b>8</b> 1 | ŧ,            | ι <b>π</b> ι | D        | E .           | 11<br>2            | 0.2           |                | b        | ŧ-            | Ē                  |                | K          | 1  |
| ļ              | -             | Ļ          | 1           | Ц            | ť.        | -14         | ias      | d            |                 | 917                  | 1              | .1i         | Η.,         | 1        | 1        |            | H          |                 |                    | <del>14</del> |          |          | İ            | Ŀ            |            | ŀ         |              |                | f               |                |                    | T<br>T         |          |             |          |          |            | .4 -<br>11 .1 | 4            |          | 1             | Ľ                  | Ľ             | Ľ              | 17       | L.            | E.                 | Ε              | Ľ          | ]  |
| -              |               | H          |             | H            | 1         | -           |          |              |                 | 4                    |                |             | -           |          | 41       |            |            |                 |                    |               |          |          |              |              |            | 1         |              |                | <u><u> </u></u> | F,             |                    |                |          |             | -        |          | Ľ          |               | +-           |          |               |                    | ł.            | Ľ.             | 1        | -             | <u> </u>           | Ľ.             | 1          | 4  |
|                |               |            |             |              | Ť         |             | ee:      | <del>o</del> |                 | -                    |                | -           |             | +        |          |            |            | _               | -4                 | m             | _        |          |              | Ľ            | -          |           | , '          | - 1            | . 4             |                | 1                  |                | 1        | -           |          |          | 1          |               |              | 1.5      | -             | -                  |               |                | 1.7      |               | H                  | -              | Ţ_         | -  |
| Į.             |               | III.       | i,          |              |           | њ           |          |              |                 | ††                   |                |             | Ξų.         | 뷥        |          | 4          |            | ÷               |                    |               | ÷        | <u>.</u> | 7.<br>1-1-1  |              |            | -<br>-    |              |                |                 | iÃ:            | L.                 | 1 <sup>+</sup> | 7        | 1.,         |          |          |            | , I           |              |          |               | -                  | -             | -              | <u> </u> | ţ.            | +                  | ٣              | <u>lei</u> |    |
|                | ľ             |            |             |              | i E       |             |          |              | <u>.</u>        |                      |                |             |             |          |          | T          |            |                 | +                  |               | -        |          |              |              | μ.         | il fr     | 111<br>111   | 1              | Ш°,             |                |                    |                | 24       | <u>i lu</u> |          |          |            | H.            | Ē.           | •ila     |               | -                  | (ii           | 1.1.           | 10       | 1             | 11                 | 1-11           | ti.        | ŧ  |
| -              | 1             | iii:       | 8           | <b>0</b>     | ₫.        |             | 324      | 5            |                 | Ţ,                   | 1-             | •           |             |          |          | T          | -†         | -               |                    |               |          | ÷        | - <u></u>    |              | -          |           |              | • <sup>-</sup> | 4               | чЦ             |                    | 4              | цŴ       | 49          |          | Щ.       |            | <br>11111     | 11.          |          |               | Ξŧ!                | Ш,            |                | Ш,       |               |                    |                |            |    |
| 4              | 4             | i li       | 6           | 쁥            | 2         |             |          |              |                 |                      |                | 1           | 1           |          |          | 1          |            |                 | ÷                  |               |          | 7        |              | •            | • <u>•</u> | 1         |              | 1              | <u>+</u>        | -              |                    |                |          | +-          |          |          | -          | <u></u> +     | ÷.           |          |               |                    | <u></u>       | Ľ.,            | i        |               | , t                |                |            |    |
| h              | 7<br>1        |            | N.          | 1            | Щ.        |             | Τċ       | 4            | -               |                      | μŧ             | 4           | 4           | -        | -4-      |            |            | -               | _                  | -             | 1        | 1        | Ŧ,           |              |            |           |              | T              |                 |                |                    | -              | -        | 4           | 1        |          | 1.         |               |              |          | -             | =                  | -             | #              |          |               |                    |                |            |    |
| i.             |               |            |             |              |           | 1           | Ľ        | E            |                 | +                    |                |             |             | 1        |          | 7          | -          | -               |                    |               | 1        | Щ        | 1            | 1. '<br>1. ' | -          |           |              | 1              | ŀ,              | 1              | •                  |                |          | 11          |          | <b>.</b> | 11.        | •             | <u>.</u>     |          |               |                    | 尚             | i.             | <br>     | E             | <u>-</u>           |                | ŀ.         |    |
|                | ŧ.            | p,         | u ii        |              |           | 1E          | ioc      | <b>}</b>     | 1               | +                    |                | -           | -+-         | -        | ++-      |            |            | 4               | -                  | 4             |          | -        | <u>.</u>     | <u>.</u>     | 4          | 4         | _            |                |                 |                | Ŧ                  |                | 1        | T           |          |          | in i       |               |              |          |               | -                  | 131           | τſ             | ÷.       |               |                    | ÷              | ÷          |    |
| -              |               | Ľ,         | . II        |              | 1.        | Ľ           |          | 14           | h               | 1                    |                |             | T.          |          | T        | -          | - ŗ-       |                 | <u> </u>           | +             | -        | #        | -            | -            | ÷          | 4         |              | -              |                 | -4             |                    | 4              | 4        |             | h.F      |          |            | ++            |              | -74      | i ji          | 1                  | -             | -              |          | 1             | ġ                  | 5              |            |    |
|                |               |            |             | 1            | 1         | 11          | 1        |              |                 | -                    | 417            | -           | -           | ÷        |          | -          | ÷          | <del>,  ,</del> | ÷.                 | 1             | :†       | +        | ÷            | -            | 4          | -         | +            | -              |                 | -              |                    | ÷              | -        | 1           | 1.       |          |            |               | 11           |          | ili-i         | 1                  | _             |                |          |               | -                  |                |            |    |
| F              |               | 4          | 4           | Į.,          | 1         | 1           | 10       | 1            | 4               | ÷.                   | цĽ             |             |             |          |          | 10         |            | Ŧ.              |                    |               |          |          | *            |              | -          | -         | -            | -              |                 | -              | - II.              | -              | <u> </u> |             | 1        | 14<br>1  |            |               | -            |          | 1.            | ÷                  | 4             | ÷,             | Ш        |               | -                  | -1             | н          |    |
| The second     | h             | #          |             |              | <u></u>   | -           | 1        | ŀ            | -               | +-                   |                | ďĽ          | <u> </u>    | <u>_</u> | 4        | <u> </u>   | 1          |                 |                    |               | _        | 1        |              |              |            | T         | -            |                | ÷+              | Ħ              | *                  |                | +-       |             |          | -        | -          | -             |              | -        | -             | +                  | 4             | 4              | -        | -             |                    | 4              | -          |    |
|                |               | T          | Î           |              |           | 17          | ço.      | Ē            |                 | ľ                    | 4              | +           | ÷           | +        | +        | +          |            | 4               | <u>-</u>           | 4             | 4        | ļ.       | 1            | 4            | : [        | _         |              | <u> </u>       | , i             | 1              | 1                  |                | -        | T.          |          |          |            |               |              |          | #11-<br>11-11 | +                  | 4             | +++            |          |               | -                  | 4              | ÷          |    |
|                | Ŀ             | Ŀ          |             | Ш            | 1         |             |          | Г            | 1-              | T                    |                | Ť           | Ŧ           | t        | +        | t          | 1          | -               | +                  | ┿             | ===      | +        | ⊨            | =            | ÷          | ╞         | $\downarrow$ | 4              | 4               | 1              |                    | $\mathbf{h}$   |          | 1           |          |          | 7          | -             | T            | Ħ        | ÷             | ÷                  | #             | ŧ.             | -        | 7             | -                  | T.             |            |    |
| j.             | ļ.            |            | L           |              | 11        |             | 0        |              | <u> </u> :,     | Ē                    | 1              | T           |             | 1        | -        | $\uparrow$ | 1          |                 | 1                  | +-            | ┿        | 4        | t            | H            |            | +         | <u>-</u>  -  | 4              | -               | 4              |                    | +-             | Ŧ        |             |          |          |            |               |              |          |               |                    | T             | -              |          | 1             | ÷                  | 7.             | 27         |    |
| 1              | 111<br>11     | <u> .</u>  |             |              |           | e.          | ð        | 1            | 1               |                      | -              | Ľ           | 11          | -['      |          | 1          |            | ŧ.              | -                  | T             |          | +        | 1            |              |            |           | r H          |                |                 | #              | +                  | tt             |          |             | ·        | -T       |            | ļļ            |              |          |               | _                  | 4             | "ľ             |          |               |                    |                |            |    |
| <u>i</u>       |               | ÷          | 11-11<br>#  | 14           | 1         | 44          | i.       | Ŀ            | <u>li</u> .     |                      |                | <u>'</u>    |             |          | 1        | Е          | Į.         | L               |                    | Ľ             |          |          |              | T            |            |           |              | il             |                 | +              |                    | 11             | 1        |             |          |          |            | <u>-</u> [    | _            |          |               | 1                  |               | 4              | -        | "             | 4                  |                | <u>I</u>   |    |
| tτ             | Ţ,            |            | 19          | ļş           |           | 60          | 0        | μ            | -               | 11                   | <u>.</u>       | Ţ.          | Ŧ           | 1.       | 1        | 1          | 1          | T               |                    | Ľ             | -        | -        | #            |              | 1          |           |              | 1              | 1.              | 1              | 芇                  | Ť              | h        |             |          |          |            |               |              |          | il-           |                    |               |                | H        |               |                    | ÷.             | +          |    |
|                | 9- <b>1</b> - | 111<br>11  | T           |              |           | 1           | THE T    | iii)<br>Huy  |                 | 4                    |                | ļm          | 44          | +        | <u> </u> | ł          | 14         | I-              | T.                 | 1.            |          | 4        | 4            | 4            | ŧ₽.        | Į.        | -            |                |                 | 1              |                    | 1.1            | 1.       | 11          |          |          | i.         | ÷             |              |          |               |                    | -             |                |          | <u></u>       | +                  |                | -          |    |
| ij.            |               |            |             |              | 1.1       |             | <b>D</b> |              | h               | 1                    |                | È           | 1<br>       | +        | 1+       | 1          |            | H               | 44                 | ĥ             | 4.       | +        | -1'          | -            | #          |           | 1            |                | 4               | 1              | 1                  | <u>ŀŕ.</u>     |          | 1'          |          |          |            |               | . [.         |          | ī,            |                    |               | -              | T T      |               | il.                | -              | -          |    |
| <u>'</u> '     | <u></u>       | 11         | 1           | -0           |           | ie          | n        |              |                 | ŀ.,                  | ļ:             |             | t.          | 1.       | 10       | 1          | 1          | 1               | †:                 | -             | 1:1      | 1        | +-           | ÷            | +-         | 4         | 4.           | H              | til-            | 4              | 븪                  | ļΠ             | iif,     |             |          |          |            | Li li         |              | ΠŢ.      | <u> </u>      | 11                 | E             | <u>i</u>       |          |               | Î.                 |                |            |    |
|                | 5             |            | 1           | 1            |           | 4           | _        |              |                 |                      | L              |             | Ŀū          | Ľ        | 1        | L.,        |            |                 |                    | F             | ₽        | ۲        |              | 1            | ×          | -         | -            | ÷              | -               | -              | +                  | -              |          |             |          |          |            | ŀ             |              | ļļ.      | _             | 44                 | 4             | 1              | 1        | -             | F                  | ľ              |            |    |
| 11.<br>11.1    | . 8           | -*         | 19          | 2            | H         | -r          | o        |              |                 | <b>م</b> دينا<br>مند | -              |             | <u> </u>    |          | Ľ        |            |            | . ·             |                    | .1            |          | 1        | 1            | 1            |            |           | 1.           | T              | 1               | 1              | -                  |                |          |             | ÷        | +        | ÷†÷        |               | -            | -        | 1.1           | 44                 | Ŧ             | -              | <u>-</u> | -             | -                  | 4              | -          |    |
|                | 1             | -          |             | 1            | -         |             | -        |              |                 |                      | 1              |             | 44          | <u> </u> |          |            |            |                 | <u> </u>           | ŀ             | ļ        | <u>'</u> | ÷.           | -            | ų.         | Γ         |              | 1              |                 |                | 1                  |                |          |             | iii)     |          | †.         | ÷             | +            |          | 1             | ÷                  | +             |                |          | H             | +                  | #              | ÷          |    |
| 1.1            |               | ÷ų         |             |              |           | -84         | <u>-</u> | -            |                 |                      | 11             |             | <u> </u>    | ļ-       |          | -          | -          |                 |                    |               |          | -        | <u>' .''</u> | -            | 4          | +         | 1.           | Ľ              | 1               |                | ŀ                  |                | -        |             | 1        |          | 1          |               |              |          |               | <b> </b> ''+       | 忭             | <del>П.,</del> |          |               |                    | 1              | -          |    |
| <u></u>        |               | 1 .        |             | ij           |           | in          | 1        | 1            |                 |                      |                | ;           |             |          |          |            |            |                 |                    | <del></del>   | h        | -        |              | -            | ++         | ╞         |              | ╞              | -               | <b>-</b>       |                    |                |          |             |          |          |            |               |              | 1        |               |                    | T             | 11             | IT       | - []          | T                  |                | -          |    |
|                | EE:           | 1          | -           | 3.5          |           |             |          |              |                 |                      |                |             |             | ••••     |          |            |            | ÷               |                    |               |          | L        |              | 1            | 1          | -         | ÷            | ╀─             | +               | t              | -                  | _              | -+       |             | -        | 4        | +          | -             |              | ÷.       | 14            | l.                 |               |                |          |               | Ľ                  |                |            |    |
| ii.            | -04           | -          | 뎼           | ÷            | -         | d           | 4        | _            |                 |                      |                |             |             |          |          |            |            |                 |                    | بر.           | 27       |          |              | Г            | 1          |           | +            | Þ              | <u>+</u> -      | ŧ.             | -                  |                | mh;      | -#          | 4        | 4        | -          | -             | 4            | 1        | 1<br>         | Ц.                 | <u>[]</u>     |                | 1        | <u>.</u>      | 1-                 |                |            |    |
| ii.            | 1             |            | -           | ╢            | γŀ        |             | 4        | 4            | -               | -+++                 |                |             | <u></u>     |          | ÷:       | _          |            | -1              |                    | •             | 1        |          |              | •            | 1          |           |              |                | 1               | 1              | 1.                 | -              | -1-      | +           | 4        |          |            | + <u> </u> +- | ÷            | -        | -             | 1                  | ŀ             | ÷              | Į.       | ÷             | ╞                  | 44             |            |    |
|                |               |            |             | -#-          | Ť         | 60          | ┝┼       | -†           | ÷               | ÷                    | <u>'</u>       |             | -           | -        |          | -4         |            | -4              |                    |               |          |          | <u> :</u> :  | 4            | 1          |           |              | Ŀ              |                 |                |                    |                |          |             |          | 1        | Ť          | i i           | 1s           | ţπ       | H             | <del>1</del><br>11 | 回             | ÷              | ţ.       |               | E                  | 1              | 1          |    |
|                | 4             |            | U           | ü            |           |             | 1        |              |                 |                      |                | 31          |             | 7.1      | -1       |            |            |                 |                    | -++           |          | <u> </u> |              | ┣            | <u>.</u>   | <u> </u>  |              |                | 44-4            | <b> </b>       | Ľ.                 | Ľ.             |          | 1           | ŀ        |          | Ľ          |               |              | 1        |               | 141                | E             | Ľ.             |          |               | tt                 | Ħ              | 1          |    |
| +              | 80            | ľ          | 4           | Č.           |           | -           | -        |              | _               | -                    | -              |             |             |          | _        |            |            |                 |                    |               | -        |          |              | -            | <u> </u>   | -         |              |                |                 | ŀ÷             | $\left  - \right $ |                |          | +           | -        | 1        | _          | Ľ             | <u> </u>     | <u> </u> |               | 4                  |               |                |          | 11.           | Ľ                  | T              | 1          |    |
| H              | 9             | A          | 4           | <u>ş</u>     |           | ιbε         | зĽ       | 4            | 4               |                      |                | -           |             | 1.0      |          |            |            |                 |                    |               | -        |          | Η.           |              | <u> </u>   |           |              |                |                 |                |                    | -+             |          |             |          | ÷        |            |               | <u> </u>     | ;        |               | -1-'<br>           | 11            | hił'           |          | 11            |                    | Ľ              |            |    |
|                |               | űţ,        | +           | ŀ            | +         | ÷           |          | +            |                 |                      | -              |             |             | 4        | _        | <u>.</u>   | -          | 14              |                    | 1             | 2        | 1        |              | -            | -          | -         |              |                |                 | -              | - 44               | Ħ.             | ₽        | ÷           | #        | ÷        | H          | h             |              |          |               | -                  |               | 11             | Щ        | <u>.</u>      | H                  |                | 4          |    |
|                |               | +          | ╬           | +            | -F        | ÷jo         | 千        | ┽            | ╧╋              | +                    | ╓              | +           | -           | ÷        | -        |            | 4          | 4               | -∔                 | -1            |          | 1        | 1            |              |            |           |              |                | цP              | 11             | 1                  | -              |          | Ť.          |          | 1        | -          | F÷            | FF           | Ŧ        |               |                    | F             |                |          |               |                    |                |            |    |
|                |               |            |             | 1            | ٦Ċ        | İ           | 1        | Ť            | -               |                      | ÷              | ÷           | ÷           |          | ÷        | ÷          |            | ÷               |                    |               |          |          | • •          |              | <u>.</u>   |           |              |                | 11              | 21             | 1                  | 1              | e le     | •           | Ľ        |          | 1.         | 1.1           |              | ÷., i    |               |                    | 10<br>1 1 1   | 1.1            |          |               |                    | 1              |            |    |
|                |               | EG.        |             | ÷.           | ľ         | 1           | T        |              |                 | T.                   |                | Ť           | 7           |          | +        |            | +          |                 | -+                 |               |          |          |              | • •          |            |           | -            |                | <u></u>         |                | 4                  | <u> </u>       | +        | <u> </u>    | 1        | L.       |            |               |              | , .j     |               |                    |               | Шİ             |          |               | 14                 |                |            |    |
| -              |               | 9          | 4           | 줘.           | -         | 00          | E        | +-           | +               |                      |                |             | Ť           | 711-     |          | -          |            | -               | +                  |               |          | -        |              |              | -          |           | -            |                |                 | _              | ÷                  |                | Ľ        |             | Ŀ        |          |            | 1             |              | Ш        | 4             | _                  |               | 11             | 14       |               |                    |                |            |    |
| ntai           |               | 뷞          | 1           |              |           | . <u> </u>  | +        |              |                 | -,                   | ļ.             | ļ.          | 4           |          |          | Ľ          | Ŀ          | 1               | Ī                  | 1             |          |          |              | =            | -          | -         | 7            |                | -               |                | -                  | 4              | 肀        | *=          | +-       | =        | -          | ÷             | -            | =        | -+            | -                  | =             | =              | 4        | 14            | - FN               | EX<br>EX<br>EX |            |    |
|                |               | ₫          | 7           | 2 -          | -         | so          | +        | 4            | -               | ÷                    | ÷              | -           |             | ļ.       |          | 47         | Ļ.         | 4               |                    |               |          |          |              |              |            |           |              | , -            |                 |                |                    |                | +-       | t           | <u> </u> |          |            | ΠĤ            |              |          |               | 4                  | H             |                |          |               | AA                 | NGE            | Ì          |    |
|                | T             | g-         | 1           | <u> </u>     |           | ÷           | +        |              | - -             |                      |                | Hł,         |             | =        | 4        |            |            | 4.              |                    | ÷.            | 4        |          | 4            | ľ.,          | -1         |           | -1           |                |                 |                | 1                  | ·   .          | 1.       | 17          | 1-       |          | ι,         | ÷.,,          |              |          | ÷             | -                  | 4             |                |          |               | щ                  |                |            |    |
| F.             | E             | T          | 1           | Ľ            | 1         | <b>ne</b> - | +        | ntra<br>1    | ┉               | t                    | 7              | 1           | ÷           |          | +-       | ┿          | +-         | +               | ╋                  |               | 4        | 4        |              | -            | -          | _         | _            | _              | 4               | 4              | · .                |                |          | -           |          |          |            |               |              | 7        |               | ۳ť                 |               | T I            | 27       | ,,,           | R.                 | сжі            |            |    |
| ĮĽ,            | Ľ,            |            |             | 1            | <u> </u>  | In          |          | 1            | 1               | -                    | -              |             | Ť           | -        |          | +-         | - -        | - -             |                    |               | ÷        |          |              | -            |            |           |              | -              |                 |                |                    |                |          |             |          | _        |            |               |              |          |               |                    |               | ľ              | 44       | <del>77</del> | - <b>10</b><br>881 | 벖              |            |    |
|                | ŀ             | X,         | ġ.,         | ų            | Ľ         | 1           |          | Ι.           | Γ               |                      |                |             |             |          | 1        | T          | Ť          | 1-              | ╈                  | +             | t        | +        | ╉            | -+           | -          | -+        | +            | -              |                 | <del>,  </del> |                    | +-             |          | <u>  '</u>  |          |          | _          |               | u:'          | ių.      | <u>.</u>      | _                  |               | . :            | 1.1      |               | 11                 |                |            |    |
| 1              | H             | <b>j</b> - |             | ļ            | 14        | 6           |          | -            |                 | 1                    | 1              | ļ           |             | F        | E        | 1          | T          |                 | Т                  | ľ             | Ŧ        | ſ        |              | 1            | 1          | t         | Ť            | -+             |                 | ÷              |                    | +              | +        |             |          |          | -          | -1            | Щ.           |          | -i            | ľ                  | -4            |                |          | 1             | 4                  | -4             |            |    |
| ф <u>.</u> Ц., |               | ł          | 1           | }            |           | <u> </u> ;  | F        | F            | F               | Ţ.,                  |                | +-          | 1.          | 1        | 1        | -          |            | 1               | T                  | -             | Ţ        |          | Ŧ            | ļ,           | Ŧ          | -         | ÷            | -              | ÷.              |                | Ξ.                 | ÷              | ╞        | -           |          | -        | ÷          | =             | -            | , l      | =             | 4                  | ₽             | _              | 1.1      | _             | 4                  |                |            |    |
| 1              | Ľ             | 1          | <b>"</b>    | <del> </del> |           | ο,          | ÷        | ┝            | ┝               | +-                   | <u>+</u> .     | ╇           | +           | +        | ╞        | +-         | +-         | -               | +                  | Ļ             | 1        |          | 1            | Ţ            | Ţ          |           | 1            | T              | 1               |                | T                  | i lite         | 1        | [†          |          |          |            | Ťľ            | -            | ÷        | <u>.</u>      | 4                  | 4             | ÷              | ÷        | ù∦            | 4                  |                |            |    |
|                | Ľ.            | Γ          | Ľ           | Ľ            |           | <b></b> 1   | [        | +            | 1               |                      | Ť              | +           | -           | +-       | 1        |            | +-         |                 | 6                  | ·             | -        | 4        |              | - -          |            | -         | Ib.          | 1              | Ţ.              | - T'<br>‡      | 12                 | Γ              | Γ.       | 1           | 2        |          | Ť          | Ik            | 71           | Ť        | -+            | in a               | +             | ╈              | ÷.<br>T  |               | ÷f                 |                |            |    |
| ļi.            |               | E          | <u>[.</u>   |              | ÷.        |             | -        | Γ            | 1-              | İ                    | $\uparrow$     | t           | $\dagger$   | 1.       | +        | 1-         | +          | +               | ╋                  | ┿             | ╋        | ╋        | ╋            | +            | щ          | -         | 4            | ÷              | <u>oh</u>       | Q.             | 4                  | -              |          |             |          | _        | 1          |               |              |          |               | ſ                  | Ţ             |                | ֠        | T             | ÷                  |                |            |    |
|                | •             | 1          | L.          |              | F         | Ğ           | 2        | 5            |                 | Ti                   | HAE            |             | <b>H</b> 1  | 37       | φø       | dr -       | <b>Ø</b> F | P               | 1.                 | i.            | fi       | t        | d.           | -t-          | j.         | +         | 1            | ÷              | ÷               |                | ÷                  | 1              | <u> </u> |             |          | _        | 4          | _[            |              | T        | _             | Γ                  | 1             |                | i        | 1             | T                  | Ξ              |            |    |
| ŀ              | <u></u>       | <u> -</u>  | -           |              |           |             |          |              | ļ               |                      | _              | -           | L           | <b>[</b> |          |            | Γ          | Ľ               | Ľ                  | Ê             | Ť        | f        | Ŧ            | Ť            | +          | F         | ť            | 10             | Ť               | 45             | .ned               | N              | †~i      | 0           | -        | =        | ₩          | 4             | 4            | 4        | ž0            | ψr                 | ¥             | 1              | Ţ        | 1             | T                  |                |            |    |
| <u> </u>       | <u> </u>      | <u> </u>   | ]           |              | ·.        |             |          | L            | I               | L_                   | <u> </u>       | L.          | J .         | L        | L        | 1.         | 1_         | [               | Γ                  | Γ             | Γ        | Γ        | Ľ            | 1            | 1          | -         | 1            | 1              | , il.,          | +              | ÷ <u> </u>         | -              |          | - 1         | -+       | ÷        | ÷          | <u>-</u>      |              | ŀ·       |               | +                  |               | - <b> </b>     | 4        | _ŀ            |                    |                |            |    |
|                |               |            |             |              |           |             |          |              |                 |                      |                |             |             |          |          |            |            |                 |                    |               |          | -        |              |              | _          | -         |              | -              | - <b>I</b> ;;   | -              |                    | 1              |          | الب         |          | I.       | _Ľ.        | 1             | _1_          |          | ÷.            | Í.,                | 1             | 1              | 1        | 1             | ð                  | 11             |            |    |

Calver State â

A STATE AND A STAT

たいたいないたいの。日本になった

25 . . •

`- S

2

15

٠, ر د

É.

ę

•

|            | 11         | <u>.</u> | NO. |          | -           | ÷              |                | ĩ            | ji.             | 1        | 1,              |                 | ••         | Ŀ        | ]           |          | i            | llio             | ſБ           | Flo      | .R        | ck          |            | ele          |                        | üL                 | 41         | ha           | <b>a</b> .  | Ł        | Ë               | /À         | u.J             | аŦ         | d           | T             | T              | T          | Ŧ          | Т             | Т        |            | 1              | öbr          |             |             | .lu           | <del>.</del> |
|------------|------------|----------|-----|----------|-------------|----------------|----------------|--------------|-----------------|----------|-----------------|-----------------|------------|----------|-------------|----------|--------------|------------------|--------------|----------|-----------|-------------|------------|--------------|------------------------|--------------------|------------|--------------|-------------|----------|-----------------|------------|-----------------|------------|-------------|---------------|----------------|------------|------------|---------------|----------|------------|----------------|--------------|-------------|-------------|---------------|--------------|
|            |            | 1        | 1   |          |             | · · ·          | ю              | 6            | 4               | -        | -+              |                 |            | _        | -+          | -        | 4            |                  | 1            | -        |           | 4           | ֟          | ib.          | Ē                      | <b>p</b> -         | 45         | ō.           |             | N        | ΞĨ              | N.         |                 | 1          | T           | 1             |                | 1:         |            |               | T        | 土          | 8              | цī,          | Ha          | 3           | φa            | 2            |
|            | 77         |          | H J | EET      |             |                |                |              |                 |          |                 | ÷               | -          | Ħ        | -           | +        |              | 情                | +            | ÷        | Ļ,        |             | £          |              |                        | -                  | P          |              | .,.         |          | -               |            | ÷ľ              |            |             | +             | -              | 1          | 4          | #             | Ľ,       | 1          | φ <b>L</b>     | τh           | <u>io</u> : | 3           | A.            | j,           |
|            | Ш          | Ŀ.       | 2   | 7        |             | <u>_</u> 1.    | 10.00          | 9            | n li            | I,       |                 |                 | 1/1.       |          |             | -        | Ť            |                  |              | Ť        | 1         |             |            | T.           | F                      | T                  | T,         |              | ****        |          | -1              | -          | ÷               | -          | ÷           | -             | +              | -          | +          | +             | ÷        | 4          | P.             | LT I         | 4           | E           | 167           | <u>¢</u>     |
|            |            |          | 핅   | -        | <u>Fh</u>   | <u>iii</u>     | 200            |              | ī.              | -        |                 | -               |            |          | Ţ.          |          |              |                  | 1            | T.       | 1         |             | 111        |              | -                      |                    |            | Ē            |             |          |                 | 7          | Ť               | - -        | +           | +             | -              | Ŧ          | +          | +             | ╋        |            | 분              | HL.I<br>Wate | 10.:<br>1   | ai          | 41<br>1 1 1   | Į.           |
|            |            |          | -   | ΞŶ       |             | 4              |                |              | -               | -        |                 | -               |            |          | <u> </u>    | 1        | _            |                  | -            |          | 4         |             |            | -            |                        | Ŀ                  | 1          |              |             |          |                 | •          |                 | ٠İ.        | 17          | 1             | ſ              | T          | T          | 1             | 1-       |            | r -            | Į.           | Ŧ           | Li:         |               | L.x          |
|            |            |          | 9   | -        |             | -              | -              |              |                 |          |                 |                 | -          |          | +           | -        | +-           | 1                | -            | ŀ        | 1         | 1           |            | -            | 4                      | ŀ                  | ļ          | _            | _           |          | <u>_</u>        | _          | ŀ               |            |             |               |                | Ŀ          | -          |               |          | H          | Ē              | d B          | ľŦ          |             |               | <b>[</b> ]   |
|            |            | Hil      | 2   |          | 1           |                |                |              |                 |          |                 | i.              | Ŧ          | -        | +           | ╋        | Ť.           | +                | -            | +-       | ┼         | -           | ŀ          | F            | 1.1.                   | +                  | H          |              | _           |          | 1               | 4          | +               | +          | -           | ÷             | 4.             | -          | ÷          | ţ.            | ╞        | 1          |                | Ţ,           |             | Ţ           |               |              |
| [          |            | 1        | Z.  | g        |             |                |                | T            |                 | Ĩ,       | 7ľ              | Ē               |            | +        | ╗           | T        | +            | F                | ÷            | +-       | +++       | ₩           | t          | 14           | ŧ.                     | F                  | F+         |              | ÷           |          | ÷               | -          | -               | +          | 4           | +             | 1              | +-         | ╞          | <u>i</u> lliu | ╞        | 4          | 4.             | +            |             | ļ.          |               |              |
|            | t.         | 4        | 빍   | Ż        | -           |                | -ijo           | ľ            | , <sup>11</sup> |          | 4               |                 |            | 4        | 1           |          |              | Γ                | 1            | 1        | ŀ         |             | Ţ.         | Ť            |                        | -                  |            | F            |             | -        | -               | -          |                 |            | j-          | ţ.            | 肯              |            | Ŀ          | <u>]</u> ++   | 1-       | ÷          | -              | ÷            | -           | -           | Ŀ             |              |
|            |            | 7        | 뷁   | -        | ÷           | -              | -++            | +            |                 |          | T               | -               |            | _        |             |          | · <b> </b> , | -                | Ŀ            | Ŀ        |           |             | ŀ          |              | Ľ                      | Τ_                 |            |              |             |          | ÷Ì              |            | Ni              | T A        | Ţ           | 4 L<br>Å 1    |                |            | I.         | ļ             | Ē        |            | 1 <sub>2</sub> | ¥3           |             | <u>F</u> a  | <u>Б)</u>     | H            |
| F          | 111<br>1 1 | ╡        |     | -        | t           | ÷              | 20             |              |                 |          | <u>'-</u>       | ÷               | 4          | ╞╋       |             |          | +1           | ŀ                | <u>'l</u> -  | 1.       | 1         | -           | 1:         | -            | Į                      | Ľ.                 |            | ŀ·           |             | -4       |                 |            | 1               | Ľ          | Ţ.          | Ľ             | 1              | ŀ          | Ξ          | Ī             | Ĩ.,      | E          |                |              |             |             | I.T.          | 1            |
| Ē          |            |          | ;   | :        |             | :†             |                |              |                 |          |                 | +               | ÷          |          |             | +-       | #            | ++               | +            | 1        |           |             |            | -            | <u> </u> -             |                    | ••••       |              | ÷           |          | 4               |            | -               | _          |             | -             | Ŀ              | Ŀ          | -          | -             | Ľ        | Ľ          | Ľ              | -            |             | Ŀ.          | Ē             |              |
|            | 1          |          |     | ũ        | <u>,,,(</u> | 1              | <del>600</del> | J.           |                 |          | X               | T               |            | đ        | 1.          | +        | 1.           | 1                | ŀ.           | F        | 1         |             | 1          | <u>†</u> -   | 1.                     |                    | - F<br>1   |              | -           | ╈        |                 |            | 1               |            | +           | ÷             | ÷              | ÷          | Ŀ          | ╬             | Į.       | ╞          | -              | E.           | 1           | <u> .</u>   |               | E.           |
| ļ          | 4          |          | ¥.  | э        | ŝ.          | 4              | Hao            |              |                 | T        | , j             | 9               | -          | -        | -           | T        | Ē            | F                |              |          | T         |             |            | 1            | 12                     |                    | •          |              | "           | +        |                 |            |                 |            | -           | H             | -              | ŧ          |            |               | -        | +-         | 1-             | <b> </b>     | -           | <u>+</u> ;; | H             | 睅            |
| ŀ          | <u>.</u>   |          | 1   | 콱        | 읡           | -              |                | 1            | -               | 4        | <u>.</u>        | 4               | 7          | 4        | Ŀ           | <u>-</u> | : <u> </u>   |                  |              |          |           | :, <b>'</b> | Į          | <u>.</u>     |                        |                    |            | ١.           |             |          | T               | 1 1        | T               | T          | 11          |               |                | <u> </u>   |            |               |          | t          |                | ÷.,          | 7           |             |               | 허            |
| ł          | -          | Ŧ        |     | 휡        | 射           | ÷              | zda-           | F            | -               | 4        | <del> </del>  P | +               |            | +        | -           | T        | Ħ            | ╞                | -            | ₋        |           |             | Ŀ          | <u>.</u>     |                        |                    |            | Ľ.           | Ξļ          | _        |                 | - '        |                 | ŀ          |             |               | -              |            | 1.         | 1.            | ŀ.,-     | Ē          | <b>.</b> ,     | 1.           | E           |             |               |              |
| Ē          |            |          | -   |          |             |                |                | Ê            | ÷               | 1        | 1               | +               | +          | +        | ÷           | +        | +-           | ŀ.               |              | ŀ        |           |             | <b> </b> : | <u> </u>     | -                      |                    | _          | <b>E</b> ‡   | 1           | -        | -               | ÷          | +-              | 1-         |             | <b>†</b>      | <u> </u>       | L          | -          | ŀ.,           | Ľ        |            |                | 2            |             |             |               | Ē            |
| Ē          | Н,         |          | 1   | T,       | Ť           | T              | - <b>0</b>     | Ē            | 17              | Ţ        | Ť               | ť               |            | 1        | . 1         | +        | +            |                  | <del> </del> | ┢─       | -         | <u> </u>    | -          | ŀ-,          | $\left  \cdot \right $ | $\left  - \right $ |            |              | ÷           | +        | -               | -          | <u> </u>        | <u> </u> . | ┝           | <u> </u>      | 1-             | -          | ÷.         | ļ             | <u> </u> | Ľ          | -              | L.           |             |             | <u>.</u>      | Ë.'          |
|            |            | 1        |     |          |             | Ľ              |                |              |                 |          |                 | F               |            |          | T           |          |              |                  | ÷            | ╞─       | 11-1      | 1           | -          |              |                        |                    |            |              | -#          | +        | -               | - -        |                 | +          | ÷           |               | -              | i.         |            | ļ.,ī          | -        | <u>⊧</u> ⊥ | H              | ÷.           | 11-         |             | 1             | <u>.</u>     |
| Ē          |            | 1        | ř.  | 삙        | ų.          | -              |                | Ľ            |                 | 1        |                 | \$              | ŧ          |          | -           | -        |              |                  |              | -        | -         | Ē           | -          | -            |                        |                    |            |              | +           | +        | -               | +          | ╪               | ŧ          | $\vdash$    |               | ŀ              |            |            | -             | í.,      |            |                |              |             |             | -             |              |
|            | -          | -        |     | Ş.       | 휡-          | -              | sh-            | -            | <u>. ''</u>     | +        | <u>.</u>        | ÷+-             | -          | 7        | ╈           | sl.      | -            |                  |              |          | · .       | -           | • •        |              | н'.                    | ·                  | 1          |              | -           | -        |                 |            | -               |            | 1           |               |                |            |            | Ęr,           |          | <b>—</b>   |                |              | <u>.</u>    | F           | - <u>1</u> -1 |              |
|            |            |          |     |          | <u>.</u>    |                |                | F            | <u>+</u> -      | ╀        |                 | 4-              | ÷          | +-       |             | +-       |              | -                |              | -        |           | 44          | <u>.</u>   |              |                        | •                  |            | <u>_</u>     | _           |          | -               |            | 1               | ļ          | ÷           | Ľ.,           |                |            |            |               | ••       |            |                | •:•          | •.:         |             | ·             |              |
| -          |            | 1        |     | 2        | 2 -         | ╈              | <b>0</b>       |              | +               | ŀ        | ŧ               | +               |            | ┽        | +-          | +        | <br> 1       |                  | -            |          |           |             |            |              |                        |                    | -          |              | -           | Ŧ        | +               | -          | F               | ŧ          |             |               | ÷              |            | 1          | Ļ.            |          | $\vdash$   | ŀ              | Ŀ            | 1           | <u>'</u> == | .::'          |              |
|            | <u> </u>   | E        | 1   | 1        | Π           |                |                |              |                 |          | 1.              | T               | 1          |          | 1           | 1        |              |                  |              |          | •         |             | ÷          |              | ÷.                     |                    |            | ÷- -         | -           | +        | +               |            |                 | +          | ÷           |               |                |            |            |               |          |            |                |              | -           | 4           |               | -            |
| -          |            | -        | 4   | Ц.       | iĻ          |                | ļ.,            | Ē            | -               | 1.       | -               | 1               |            |          | 1           | <u> </u> |              |                  |              |          |           |             |            | ••           |                        |                    |            |              | 1           | Ŧ        |                 | +          | +               |            |             |               | ÷.,            | -          | ÷.         |               |          |            | •<br>•         |              | -           | -           | -             |              |
| -          | +          |          | 5   | +        | +-          | +              | do-            | Ŀ            |                 | -        |                 | +               |            | +        | -           | -        |              | :                |              | •        | :'        |             |            |              |                        |                    |            | ľ            |             |          |                 | 1          |                 | <u> </u>   |             |               | ۰,             | -          |            |               |          |            |                |              |             |             |               |              |
| ľ.         |            |          |     |          |             | -F             | +              | F            | ++-             | F        | k               | 4               | +          | 4-       | 1-          | -        |              | ·                | _            |          |           |             |            |              | 4                      |                    | _          |              | <u>.</u>    |          |                 | <u> </u>   | <u></u>         | ļ          |             |               |                |            |            |               | · .      |            |                |              |             |             |               |              |
| 6          |            |          |     | 1        | J I         |                | 50-            | L.           | 1               | Ŀ        | +               | ϯ               | $\uparrow$ | $\pm$    | Ľ           | -        |              | -                | -            | - '      |           | ÷           |            |              |                        |                    | -          | ÷F           | -           | +        | +.              | +          |                 |            |             | -             | <u></u>        | _          |            |               |          | أسر        |                | E            | -           |             | 1             |              |
| Ē          |            | 19       | 12  | 512      |             | 1              |                | Ľ            | 1               | 11       | 1.              | I.              | 1          | ľ        | 1           |          |              |                  | ÷            |          |           |             | 듸          | -            | <u>.</u>               | . '<br>مرجعه       | 뉵          | r†           |             |          | ÷               | 1          | <u>l</u> e      |            |             | <del>;;</del> |                | <u>i</u> c |            |               |          | <u></u>    |                |              | -           | 4           |               | +            |
| -          | 11         | 12       | -   |          | ļ           | -              | 44             | ¦.,,         | -               | ļ        | <u>.</u>        | 4               | :          | 4.       | 1           |          | Ξ.           |                  | -            | <u></u>  | 1         |             |            | -            |                        | 1                  | 1          | 1            | T           |          |                 | 1          | 1               |            |             |               |                | i. 1       |            | -1            |          |            |                |              |             | +           | -1            | <u>1.1</u>   |
|            |            | #        | +   | +        | ÷           | 4.             | 4.4            |              | +++             | 4        | ÷               | ł÷              | <u>.</u>   | -        | 1           |          |              |                  |              |          |           |             | _          | 1            | 4                      | - 1                |            | ·            | ·           |          | 1               | Ľ          | ŀ               | Ľ          |             | -             | 7              |            | 1          | -             |          | -          | ÷              |              |             |             |               | ji.          |
| H          | ÷Ľ.        |          | -   | -        |             | ť              |                | 11           | <u>+Ľ</u> .     |          | 1-              | ŧ,              | -          | ₽        | ÷           | -        |              | _                | -            | ÷        |           |             |            |              | μţ                     |                    | 4          | <u>tilu</u>  | ĻĻ.         | 4.:      | 4               | 4          | ľ.,             | Ŀ.,        | _/          | .:)           | 5              |            | i i        |               |          |            | <u>"</u>       |              |             |             |               |              |
|            | -          | 16       |     |          |             | 5              | 0              | , ·          | 1.              | -        | t               | 1-              | †-         | †-       | +-          |          | -            |                  |              | -+       |           | +           | -+         |              | -                      | -                  | +          |              | +-          | +        | ┝               | -          |                 |            |             | -             |                | -          | 4          |               | 1        | 4          | <u>''</u> .    |              | -           | 4           | 24            | Ц            |
| 1          | 1          | ÌĔ       | L   |          | 1_          | 1              | o-             | ·            |                 |          |                 |                 | 1          | Ľ        | 1           | ,        |              | 4                | -            |          |           | -           |            |              | -                      | +                  | +          | +            | ÷           | +        | ╞               |            |                 | -          | =           | -             | -              | +          |            |               |          |            | -              | -            | -           | -           |               | Ц.           |
|            | 4          | 15       | 1   | <u>_</u> |             | 4-             |                |              | <u> </u>        |          | 17              | 4               | 1          | _        | _           |          |              | _                |              |          |           |             |            |              |                        | 1                  |            |              | T           |          | Ť               | 1          |                 |            | +           | -             |                | ֠          | -          | -             |          | 믞          | -              | ÷            | -           |             | -             | H            |
| H          | T.         | Ìź       | -   | ÷        | -           | +21            | <b>0</b> -     |              |                 |          | +-              | <u> </u>        | F          | F        |             |          |              | -                | -            | Ŀ        | _         | 4           | 4          |              |                        | _                  |            |              | 1           |          |                 | L          |                 |            |             |               |                |            | ,          |               |          |            |                |              | -           |             |               |              |
| Ē          | 1          | Ę        |     | T        | +-          | 1.             |                | <u>.</u>     |                 | -        |                 | ┝               | ╬          | -        | <u> </u>    |          |              |                  | -            |          |           |             | -+         |              | -                      |                    |            |              |             | +-       | <u> </u>        |            |                 | _          |             | _             |                | _          |            |               | <u>.</u> |            | ·              |              |             | 1           |               | 1            |
|            |            |          | ī   | 1        |             | T.             | a-             |              | 1               |          |                 | 1-              | 1          |          | İ.          |          | -            | ╈                | +            | -+       | -+        |             | ÷          | - -          | +                      | +                  | +          |              | +           | +-       | ┝               |            |                 | -1         | -+          | -             |                | _          | -          | 4             | -        | 4          | il i           | 4            | -           | 1           | ··· ].        | <u>.</u>     |
| 1          | <u> .</u>  | Ļ.       | ļ   |          | 1           |                | 6              |              |                 | Ĺ        | -               | <u> </u>        |            | 1-       |             |          | ·            |                  |              |          | -         |             | Ť          |              |                        |                    |            |              | ┢           |          | +               |            |                 | +          | -+          | -             | +              | -          | -+         |               | -        | -i         | 4              |              |             | ÷           | ÷             | -            |
|            | <u>.</u>   |          | ļ   | -        |             |                |                | <del>,</del> |                 |          | ļ.,             | I               | <b> </b>   | ļ        |             |          |              |                  |              | -        | 11        | ŀ           |            |              |                        | i                  | -          |              |             | Τ.       | -               | 1          | •               | -          | -  -        | Ħ             |                | 1          | -          | -             |          | +          | +              | -            | +           | +           |               | -            |
|            |            | ļ        | -   | ÷        | -           | 21             | o l            | =            | i-              |          | -               | <u> </u>        | +-         | <u> </u> | <u>'' '</u> |          |              | 11               | 4            | 4        | -         | _           | 4          | 4            | 4                      | _                  | :          |              |             | 1.1      |                 |            |                 |            | T           |               |                |            | Ī          |               |          | 1          |                | ġŅ)          | 7           | 酣           | i.            | 7            |
|            | <u> </u>   | R        |     |          | -           | ÷              |                |              | <u> </u>        | <b>-</b> |                 | <u> </u>        |            | <u> </u> | ·1          |          | -+           | -                |              | -+-      | -         |             | <u>-</u>   | ÷            |                        |                    |            | _ <u> </u>   | ļ           | <u>.</u> |                 |            |                 | _          | -           | <u>.</u>      | · /            | _          |            | · .           |          | Ŧ          |                | <u> </u>     | . <b>;</b>  |             | IGE           | _            |
|            | Ŀ          | E        | ŝ   | 3        |             |                | 0-             | ÷            |                 | 5        |                 |                 | $\uparrow$ | ;        |             |          | ╉            | <del>.</del> †   | ╉            | +        | +         | -#          | +          |              |                        | +                  | +          | +            | ┢╍          | Ļ        | =               | Η          |                 | +          | -           | +             |                | 4          | -          | -             | 4.       | 4          |                | -            |             | 1           |               | _            |
| Ľ.         | Цų         | 2        | 3   | Lã       |             | _ <sub>1</sub> | 0              |              |                 | 4        |                 |                 | <u> </u>   | L.,      |             |          |              | s                | -            | -        | #         | 4           |            |              | +                      | 4                  | 4          | 1            | -           | -        |                 |            |                 |            | ┿           | -             |                |            | -          | +             |          | æŀ         |                |              |             |             | j.            | ii –         |
| Ľ.         | H,         | UN S     | £   | 2        |             | ļ              | ļ.             | ÷İ           | <u>`</u> .¦     | 111<br>  | ·               | :               | <b>L</b> . |          | ·           |          | -            | 1                | ·            | _        | 11        |             |            |              |                        |                    |            |              |             | ŀ        |                 |            |                 | Ĭ          |             |               |                |            |            | 1.            |          | t          | 1              | ##           | :: R        | HHL<br>HN   | G F           | 8            |
|            |            |          | 1   | h        | -           | -5             | þ              | -            |                 | <u>.</u> |                 | <u>د.</u>       |            |          |             |          | 4            | <u> </u>         |              | -        | -         | 4           |            | _            | <u> </u>               |                    | 1          | ·            | <u> </u>    | -        | ·               |            |                 |            | 1           | 1             |                |            |            |               |          |            |                | •            | ŀ           | T           |               | 3            |
| Ē          | uj:        | Ē        |     | Ħ        |             | <br>11         |                |              |                 | ••••     | •               |                 |            | 1,       |             | -        | ÷            | ÷+-              |              |          | -         |             |            |              | -                      |                    | +.         |              | <u> </u>    | Ŀ        | Ъ.              |            |                 | 1          |             |               | 4              | ļ.         | 4.         | <u>.</u>      | 1        | 1          | 1              |              |             |             |               | 3            |
|            | 111        | i.       | _   | <u> </u> |             |                | : **           |              |                 |          |                 | 1               |            |          | -           | 1        | Ŧ            | +                | t            | <u>.</u> | t         | 1           | ÷          | +            | +                      | +                  | ╈          |              |             |          | ÷               |            | -               | -          | 4           | +             | +              | ÷          | ч.,        |               | 4        | 4          | 1              | Щ.           | 0           | UT U        | SF<br>GE      | -            |
|            |            |          |     |          |             | н              | d              | _            |                 |          |                 |                 |            |          |             |          |              |                  | 1            |          | T         |             | Ŧ          | 1            |                        | -                  | Г          |              | -           | 1-       | -               | -          | +               |            | -           |               | -              |            |            | -             | -        | ÷          |                |              |             | -           | Į.            | 4            |
| i.         | ÷          | S        |     |          |             |                | ÷              |              | <u>.Ľ</u>       |          | -               | <del>1</del> :: |            |          |             |          | _            |                  | 4            |          | .i.,      | _           |            |              |                        |                    | Γ          | 1            |             |          |                 |            |                 | 1          |             |               | 1.             |            |            |               |          | Ť          |                |              |             | <u> </u> .  |               | 4            |
| Ħ          |            | 뉤        |     |          |             | -8             | <b>*</b> +     | ÷            |                 |          | H               | -               |            | -        | -4          | -        | -            | $\frac{1}{1}$    | ÷ŀ           | ւիս      |           | 4           | 1          | 4.           |                        |                    | ·          |              |             | <u> </u> |                 | _          |                 |            | ľ           |               |                |            |            |               | 1        | Ŀ          | 1              |              |             | 1.1         |               | 1            |
| -          |            | 5        |     | ~        |             | ·              |                | -            | -               |          |                 |                 | Ľ <u>.</u> |          |             | +        | +            | <del>:  </del> + | +            | ÷        | -         | Ŧ           |            | -            | +.                     | -                  | -          | +            |             |          |                 |            |                 | 4          | :  .        | -             |                | -          |            | ų.            | <u> </u> | 4          |                |              |             | l.          | 1             |              |
| Ŀ          |            | ¥        | 5   | _        |             |                | 1              | _            | 1               |          |                 |                 |            |          |             | _        | t            | 1                | Ť            | +        | t         | 1           | 1.         |              | +                      | +                  | ┢          | +            |             | <b>-</b> |                 | +          |                 | ╉          | +-          | ╋             | +              |            | ÷          | Ŧ             | 4.       | ╇          | -              | 4            | Щ÷.         | 4           | 4             | -            |
| $\vdash$   |            |          | 3   |          |             | -4             | ┉╞             | =            | ≝               | щ        | _               |                 |            |          |             | F        | Ţ            | 1                | T            | 1        | T         | T           | T          | Τ            | 1                      | F                  |            | $\mathbb{T}$ |             |          |                 |            |                 | 1          | ·†·-        | -             |                | 1          | -          | -             | -        | +          |                | -            | <u>.</u>    | ÷.          | 13            |              |
|            |            | Ê        | -   |          |             |                |                | -            |                 |          |                 | -               | -          | -11      |             |          | 4-           |                  | <b>.  </b>   |          | 1         | <u> </u>    |            | 1            | Ē                      |                    |            |              |             |          |                 |            |                 |            |             |               | Ĺ              | Ţ.         | T          | 1             | 1        | Ť          | lii            |              |             | Ħ           | 15            |              |
| F 1        |            | 퀴        | -   | • -      |             | -21            | ۲ŀ             | +            | ┽               | -        | ╢               | -               |            |          | -           |          | - -          | +                | +            | <u>-</u> | ╞         | +           | -          |              |                        |                    | ┝          |              |             |          | _               | _          |                 | 4          | 17          | Ľ             | Ţ              | T          |            | 1             | ŀ        | E          |                |              | 11          | Þ           | 1,            | 1            |
|            |            | 3        |     |          |             |                |                | -            | -               | -4       | ľ               |                 |            |          | <u> </u>    |          | ₽            | +-               | ₽            | ╞        | ╞         | +           | +-         | +-           | 4-                     | ┢┉                 | <u> </u> ' | ┯            | 41 <u>-</u> |          | -               | -          |                 | +          | <b>-</b>  , |               | - <u> </u> -'- | 4          | - <u> </u> | .JE           | 444      |            | ψŪ             | I.           | 1.          | Æ           | Æ             |              |
| Ŀ          | 4          | [        | - [ | , 1      |             |                | <u></u>        |              | .1              |          | 4               |                 | 4          | 1        | -           |          | ¥6           | T                | ił.          | 1        | #         | 1           | i,         | $\mathbf{T}$ | 10                     | 1                  | 6          | 22           | -           | 7        | -+              | 21         | <del>-' -</del> | 21         | +-          | +             | +-             | +          | +.         | -             | +:       | ÷          | 44             | 1            | 101         | <u></u>     | <u>l</u>      |              |
| ŀ          | -          |          | -   |          | -           | -+             |                | -            |                 | 4        | _               |                 |            | _        | 1           | 1        | Ļ            | T                | L            | L        | Γ         |             | Ľ          | Т            | IMI                    | -                  | 5EI        | KO           | DS          | ſ        | -               | Ī          | 1               | Ť          |             | Ť             | +'             | 1-         | -          | 1-            |          | 1-         | +              | 1-           |             | H           |               |              |
| -          | -          | -        |     | - +      |             |                | -              | 2            |                 |          |                 |                 |            |          | -           | -        | -            | 1                | <u> </u>     |          | <u> </u>  | <b>.</b>    |            |              |                        | Ļ                  | _          | $\Box$       |             |          |                 | T          |                 | 1          | Γ           | Γ             | Γ              |            |            | T             | T        | 1.         | 1              | 1            |             | E           | ţ.            | 1            |
| <u>.</u> , | -          |          | Ť   |          | Ť           | -9             | 1              | 7            | +               | +        | ╉               | -+              | -+         | +        | +           | ME       | 115          | 101              | ¥ (          | JF.      | <u>yn</u> | <u> </u>    | 41         | <u>H i</u>   | <u> </u>               | ARC                | π          | LE           | <u>фк.</u>  | P        | <del>40</del> 4 | <u>н Н</u> | 0/2             | <u>دا</u>  | GYN         | 41            | LA             | ME-        | Qυ         | ſ             | ļ.       | F          | Γ              | L            |             | E           | 1             | ]            |
| 68         |            | 1        | 1   | Í        |             |                |                |              | Ţ               | Ţ        | Ť               | +               | -t         | -        | -           | -        | +            | 1-               | +-           | ╈        | +-        | +           |            | +            | + -                    | +                  |            |              |             |          |                 | -  -       |                 |            | <u>.</u>    | -             |                | ·          |            | -             |          |            |                | ļ            | <b>_</b>    |             | ÷.            |              |
|            |            |          |     |          |             |                |                |              | -               |          |                 |                 |            | -        |             |          |              | ****             |              | ÷        |           |             | -L         |              | مد ماد                 | اجىلىكە            | <u>ا</u>   | <u></u>      | t           |          | t.              |            |                 | 1          | 1           | i             | 1              | 1          | 1          | 1             | 1        | 1 '        | 4.             |              | 1           | 1 7         | 1.            | 1            |

会

- -

Ş.,

تىر تەري ţ,

Alt and Alt and a state of the state of the

などななたなかいないでは、「なななななななななな」となっていた。

人をふる日本ないできる男子の彼はなるのない

ないであるというないので、「ないないない」であるというないで、

ないのない

-

~

 
 WODE
 Inf-1N1

 SEL:
 W0, 194021

 N:
 SEL:

 DATE:
 223-701 

 DATE:
 223-701 

 CESTINOS
 SES

 TABLE
 SES

 TABLE
 SES

 TABLE
 TOTOR
UII-IN URAF SIN CA IOTTA TAGO-CE SCC THEINE FORCE PRELIMINARY SVALUATIO 1 AA N F 1 1 Ţ - I 1.1 Ŧ r., ... Ī -T Ť F :1 -1 ŧ T RA KT (GAA) 740 ET (HP.c) NTA Y ARSEE T ENTEY ALTITUDE Ē -4 1 1 340 +đ MANN ROTON SPEED + 1 + ł 1 1 320 320 Ľ 1.-1. 1 T Τ 1 1 . . 1 \_\_\_ . HAN --1 1. t T T 1 Į,: 3 300 700 500 -+ 1 <u>\_</u>\_\_\_ + ITTL C  $\Box$ 1 . T - 1 -1 : T -4 110 NJE SPEED - 25 NO 1 ENGINE - NO 2 ENGINE Ŀ 300 1. -10 -80 i. -. - -Ьĥ HO NA SPEED 45 -100 <u>.</u>... åe 14 -200 Ŧ ENGARE TOTIQUE -- FT LIAS. -- HOI ENGARE Т ŀ 1. . 2\*0 TWIST GRIP HOS TYON ~ DEG HOS TYON ~ DEG HOS I ENGINE FULL OPEN -29 --80 \*\*\* COLLECTIVE STACK POS 1 -20 · .... 1.4 38 No -24 -54 22 28 32 ्रम् ¢ 10 12 H 10 20 zi зò T ME - SECONDS 11 HISTORY OF POWER TRANSIENT-SMALL 27 Cau ECTINE UP THEN DOWN Fig TIME. i.:. ultal. 69

2

ć

.

 $\tilde{\phantom{a}}$ 

. مر

÷ 

5-5

·. ··· 🔊

|                |     |     |           |              |            |             |                    |                  | 11.<br>E            | .,<br>,    |               |                  | 1' 4<br>1 12      | : µ*               | , II<br>Hali |  | ū             |            | L.N            |                         | ų s             | A               | 111)<br>E | <b>s/</b>                                    | ¥.          | 4   | 11-1<br>1-1 | <b>1</b> 0:    | r.          | 3  |          | F           |                 |               |             | T-T          | 1        | ष.<br>।⊱⊤   |            | M  | 00          | εı         | <u>.</u>     | u                | 671<br>71         | N.               | 371<br>271   |
|----------------|-----|-----|-----------|--------------|------------|-------------|--------------------|------------------|---------------------|------------|---------------|------------------|-------------------|--------------------|--------------|--|---------------|------------|----------------|-------------------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------|--|-------------|---|-------------|----------------|-------------|--|----------|-------------|-----------------|---------------|-------------|--------------|----------|-------------|------------|--|-------------|------------|--------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------|--------------|
|                |     |     |           |              |            | -<br>5-     |                    | 1                |                     |            | -             | 141              | -                 |                    | ,            |  | 9.7           | - <b>T</b> |                | od<br>H                 | 1-11            | 1 <b>.</b><br>1 |           | 19U<br>111                                   |             | Ē   | 16          | 1912<br>- V    |             | l'u  | a        | +,          | 5 8             |               | -           | , i          | +-       | Ļ           |            | 0  |             | ĥ          | 0            |                  | 2                 |                  |              |
|                |     | Ŝ   |           |              |            |             | Щ.                 | 펚                |                     |            |               | III-             | P1                | ан<br>             | <u>[u]</u>   |  |               |            | H٩.            |                         | Πi              | Πa              |           | 17.<br>                                      |             |   |             | Ľ              | 1           | T  | Ľ        |             |                 | LF            | ill p       | -            | 14       | 1           |            | ١Q   | AT          | -          |              | 7-               | 57                | <b>,</b> ,,,     |              |
|                |     | Ē   | d i       |              |            | irli<br>EE  |                    |                  | Ш<br><del>Т</del> Ц |            | 171).<br>[111 | ні.<br>, Ле      | 1.<br>'Ha         |                    | 1 ' 1<br>    |  | fil<br>HE     | -          | .14<br>-11     |                         | ,11<br>, 11     | 114<br>72       | - +       | i.   | H           | <u>1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 </u> | -<br>-      | -              |             |  | 1        | ╞           |                 | · · · ·       | 1.1.        |              |          |             | Η,         | 1  |             | R          |              | 8                | 18                | irt.             | -1-1<br>1111 |
|                |     |     | S.        |              |            |             |                    | :,ii             |                     | -iul       |               | H.               | 1                 | <u>nie</u><br>'₁¦• | -11-<br>     |  |               |            |                | 11                      |                 |                 | ÷         | <del>  ,</del>                               |             |   | -           | +              |             | Ē  | Ē        | 1,          |                 |               | <u> </u>    |              | t        | ΠĒ.         | H          | E  |             | Ţ          | L'N          | p.,              | ų I               |                  |              |
|                |     |     | ł.        |              |            |             | -1                 | ЪР<br>I          | 111                 | Ξ.         |               | -                |                   |                    | Ηr)          | 111  |               |            | 7              | Ш                       | 1.11            |                 | 1         | .:I.   |             |   |             | -              | Ŧ           | F.   | L        | £1          | Ŧ               | 8.1           | . A         | in           | P        | Ē           | D.         | L.   | 67          | k          | T (          | r.i              | 5                 | E,               |              |
|                | ₽   | U.  |           |              |            |             | 1                  | 5                | 11<br>11            |            | , ',<br>411   | ,1-1<br>1        |                   | 1, 1               | <u> </u>     |  |               |            |                |                         | -               | ,4.<br>1        | ~         |  | EE.         | 17.   | <u> </u>    |                | 1           | F.   | Ŀ        | E           | Ŧ               | ву            |             | uΓ           | ±1       | lo I        | -          | k.   | sc          | 9          | <b>b</b> 1   | Ť                | Çн                | <u>+</u> ۰]      | ÷1           |
|                |     |     |           |              | 10         |             |                    |                  |                     | 40)<br>40) |               | tin i            | 14<br>11          |                    |              |  |               |            |                | ц<br>ПБ                 | 1<br>11         |                 |           |  |             |   | 10          | 11.            |             | 1.14   | ŀ        | 1<br>1      | · · ·           |               |             |              | +        |             |            | ľ<br>Ir.                                     |             |            |              | 1. I<br>11. [    |                   |                  | 5.1          |
|                | h   | g i |           | -            |            |             |                    | ι K              | 1.                  | 11         |               |                  | . <sub>11</sub> 1 | 11                 |              |  | ЦЦ.           | i          | ij.            |                         | 1.4             | 11.             | Ţ,        | ۰,   |             |   | . 1         | i.             |             |  | •        |             |                 | 1.1           | <u>.</u>    | -            | +        | +           | ja i       | ni.  | T           | I.•.       | 11           | PF               | ŧŗ,               | , iii            |              |
|                |     |     | Ē         |              | 93         |             |                    | 41               | ц,                  | 11         | • 11,         |                  | -                 | 1                  |              |  | 11            | 1          |                | ·II                     |                 |                 |           |  | -           | -   |             | 1.             | Γ           |  | E        | T:          | 111             | 1             |             | H.           |          | ų.          | 7 7<br>7 7 | 11   | H,          | , '.       | i!           | 127              | 1:                |                  |              |
|                |     | 2   | 1         | <u>.</u>     | 50         | 8           |                    |                  | 111.                |            | 11            |                  |                   | <br>               |              |  |               |            | - 1"<br>- 1    | н.                      |                 |                 | 1, F      |  |             |   | -           | -              |             |  | 19       | ]-, ' <br>1 | 111             |               |             |              | 111      | 17          |            | 1  |             |            |              | , .              | 1,1               | 1,<br>1          | 141<br>513   |
|                | n i |     |           |              |            |             | 1                  |                  |                     |            |               |                  | ПП                | iη                 |              |  |               |            | -<br>1) (1     | π                       |                 |                 | ri        | -<br>  |             |   | İ           | 1.             | <u> </u>    |  |          | <u> </u>    |                 | ••••          | -           |              |          | -           | 1          | 1  | <u> </u>    | , 11       |              | <u>,</u> ,       |                   | ;<br>;,r         |              |
|                |     |     |           |              | 15         | 8           | ΨĮ.                |                  | ·ili                | T          | rill          | ΠĻ               | Ч                 |                    |              | 17   |               | - [ - ]    | 1              | ΠÍ                      | ( <sup>11</sup> | 11.             | 1.5       | ., 1   | P           |   |             | 1              | :           |  | ŀ        | 1           | i''jı           | 1.            | ih.         | 11,4         |          | 1           | 1.,        | 1.1  | -1          | 1          |              | 'Hi              | .1,7              | 17,-             | ΠĮ           |
|                |     | ¥.  | S.        |              | 18         | Ø:          | 21                 |                  | •11                 |            |               | 11               |                   | 111                | 111          | 1111   |               | 'He        |                | 141                     | ·11.            |                 | 11        |  |             | 1-  | 14          | 11             | .5          | 1  | 11       | 111<br>111  |                 |               |             | 1111         |          | il,ir       |            | <u>+                                    </u> | 11.         | 1          |              | 114              |                   | 111.<br>- 11     | E.I          |
|                |     | Ğ.  | Į.        |              |            |             |                    |                  | •                   |            |               |                  |                   |                    | 11           |  |               |            | <u>11''</u>    |                         | 1               | - <u>-</u>      | Ľ.,       | <u>[</u> _                                   |             | 1-3   |             |                | 11<br>      | H  | -        | #           |                 |               | 4           |              | -        |             |            |  |             |            | ļ!           |                  |                   |                  |              |
|                |     |     |           |              | 9          | đ           |                    | Π.               | 1,1                 | ÷.         |               |                  |                   |                    |              |  |               |            | -              | ÷                       | ~               | ستنا            |           | h  | ÷           |   | ╞           | +              | -           | Ŧ  | ŀ        | +1          |                 |               | 1           | Ŧ            | 11       | -<br>       |            |  |             |            |              |                  |                   |                  |              |
|                |     | Σ.  | 8         | 1.1          |            |             | Ë                  | μ,.              | ., I+               | Ξ.         | Ш             |                  | •                 |                    |              | • •  |               | рĮ         | - 1            | 11                      | •               |                 | -         | 6.5  | 1           | 1   | -1          | 17             |             | I  | ľ        | 1.          | 1-1             | чц <u>т</u>   | i'r         | •            | ŀ        | 1           | 1          | Ľ  |             | 111.       | -h           | hii              |                   | Ш                |              |
|                | ÌΠ  |     |           |              |            | E.          |                    | ir.,             |                     |            |               |                  | •1<br>-           |                    | 111<br>      | nii<br>TH                                    | 1111<br>111   |            |                |                         | 11 I<br>111     | P               | Ē         | ŀ.   |             | <u> </u>                                      | -           | 14             | -1          | <u>†                                    </u> | 1        | -           | 11.<br>         | 1, <u>, '</u> |             | -            | +        | 1           |            | Ļ.   | luP<br>I''' | 1'++<br>   | Pr'          | 11,1<br>111      |                   |                  |              |
|                |     |     |           | 9            | Þ          | ē,          |                    |                  | - 11                | -          |               | - "<br>4.1       | -111<br>- 111     |                    | nd<br>Ind    |  |               | 11.        |                |                         |                 |                 | F         |  | '           | 1   | 1           | 1              | -<br> -     | +-   | H        | - <u> </u>  | Η               | -<br>Tu       |             |              | i di     |             | 1          |  | <u> </u>    | <u> -</u>  | 11           | ,,,,             | . •1              | 171<br>171       |              |
|                |     |     |           | Ž.           | ٩t i       |             | ΕŤ                 | <u>1</u> 1,      | i i ji              | H,         | Ĩ.            | 1                | -                 | ţ,                 |              | а.<br>Л.                                     | · i fi        | ,          | ••†i           | П                       | F               | <b>.</b>        | II.       | 17   | †           |   |             |                |             | ŀ  |          | -           |                 | •••           | i, i,       |              |          | d in the    | 1.1        | 1.1  | F           | -          | 14           |                  | -71               | • 1 <sup>1</sup> | h            |
|                | - 1 | Ľ.  |           | N.           | 1          |             |                    | 1. <sup>41</sup> | 1.                  | 171        | Цú            |                  |                   | ii)                |              | 11   | -             | Ц          |                | 5                       |                 |                 |           |  | ir, i       | ;   | 1           | 1              | 1,          |  | ļ.       | 1           |                 |               | [           | -            | <u>'</u> | ·           | ŀ ľ        | <u> </u>                                     | 1           | ÷1;        | 1<br>        |                  | 11                | ; +÷             |              |
|                | 2   |     | 2         |              |            | 5           |                    |                  |                     |            |               | , ' ' I<br>, I   | -                 | Ĺ                  | 41°.         |  | ļ             |            | 11             |                         |                 |                 | L         | -  |             | -   | r           | [              | E           |  | F        | 7           | 174 HA          |               | -           |              |          | -           | E          | · ·  | <b>!</b>    |            | 11'11<br>71' |                  | 1<br>             | 1                | -11 1<br>FTU |
|                | Π,  |     | h         |              |            |             |                    |                  | ι, fi               |            | •••           | њ.<br>Т          |                   |                    | <b>7</b>     | <u>ا</u> للہ ا                               | p.f           | н.<br>111  |                |                         | ri di<br>Lupi   |                 | i i       | 1.1  |             |   |             |                | L.          | 1.10   | ñ        |             | •               | 1             | <b>1117</b> | 1. 44.<br>11 |          |             |            |  | l II        | ц÷.        | <u>i</u> n   |                  |                   | ц.)              |              |
|                | T I |     |           | 1            | <b>•</b>   |             | ÷.                 | • 1              |                     |            | 1             | 1                |                   | l. '               | 대            | 1i   | 1             | 14         | 1              | "г                      | 1411            | 111             | ij'       | 1  | 1           |   | 1.          | 11             | Ľ           | Ľ  | Γ        | :.          |                 |               | 4.4         | Ľ            | 1.       | · · ·       |            | 1  | <u>.</u>    | H.         | <u>III</u> I | -1               | Щ.                | 11.              | <u> </u>     |
|                |     |     |           | si -         | 8          | 0           |                    | 1 - 13           | • , • •             | 1          |               |                  |                   | 111<br>            | <u> </u>     | 111  | 11.1          | 47.        |                | 44                      |                 |                 |           | <u>                                     </u> | ŀ           | ŀ   | Ľ-          |                |             | +  | ŀ        | +           |                 |               |             | ·            | -        | <u>".</u> " |            | iri:   | 1.14        |            |              |                  | 11 <sup>111</sup> | ,,               | 1711<br>1717 |
|                |     |     |           | 1            |            |             | ,<br>, ,           |                  | -                   |            |               |                  |                   |                    |              | L÷   |               |            | -              | -ių                     |                 | ii.             |           | H.   | Ħ           | <u> </u>                                      | Ē           | <u>tra</u>     | Ē           | <del>أنت</del>                               | t        | ŧΞ.         | -               | Ξ.            |             | 1            |          | Ŧ           | 1.         |  | ļ           | -          | H.           |                  |                   |                  | in:          |
|                |     | 7   | 2         | 91           | Ľ          | 8           | inin<br>Inin       |                  |                     | 14         | <i>.</i> ' 1  | 1                |                   | ιir                | . 11         | .91  | .;            | Π          | ıĽ,            |                         | uių i           |                 |           | ц,   | 1           | 1 -1  |             | 1.41           | Ē           |  |          | , ,         |                 | •             | T           |              |          | ; ; ; ; ;   | ÷*;        | H.   | 11,1        | 1121       |              |                  | ιĦ.               | <b>11</b> 11     | 111          |
|                |     | ζ,  | Щ         |              | -          | 8           | ,,11<br>           | 111              | 141                 |            |               |                  | lr'.              |                    |              | 1  | l.h           | 1          | - 1            |                         |                 | <u>111</u>      | •:        | :11  |             | 11µ   |             |                |             | 1  |          | <u>.</u>    | 11 <sup>1</sup> |               | 1.          | ц.           |          | 1           |            |  |             | . 11       | hil          |                  |                   |                  | 111          |
|                | Ĩ   |     |           |              |            | Ľ.          |                    |                  | Щ                   | <br>       |               |                  |                   |                    |              |  |               |            |                |                         |                 |                 |           |  |             |   |             |                | H           |  |          | +           |                 |               | ÷           |              |          |             |            |  | 1           |            |              |                  |                   |                  |              |
|                | R.  |     | ¥         | 2            |            | X           | -                  |                  |                     |            | -             |                  |                   | . 1                | 111          | I.,  |               |            |                |                         |                 |                 |           | 1.,  |             |   | 1.7         | lul.           | <b>.</b> ,. |  | 1.       |             |                 |               |             |              | 4        | -           | -          |  | li.         | T          | TI,          |                  | IF.               |                  | 17:1         |
| 34             | Ľ   | 5   | Ë.        |              |            | 5           |                    | ľ                | •                   | 1          | . 1           |                  |                   | ÷.,                | ••           | 1.1  |               |            | 1, 11<br>1, 11 | ľ                       | ·               | . 1.            | 1         | Ľ  |             |   | 11          | 1              | 1.          | Ļ.,  | Ŀ        | L           |                 |               | - 11        | 1            | · * *    | Ľ           | 1          |  |             | 1          |              |                  |                   | .11              | ПП           |
|                |     | Į.  | 4         | Ž            | ы<br>С ча  |             |                    |                  |                     |            |               |                  |                   |                    |              | Ш.   |               |            |                | 1 <sup>1</sup> 1        |                 |                 |           | <b> </b>                                     |             |   |             | <u> </u>       | -           | Ļ.   | -        | <b>.</b>    |                 |               |             |              |          | -           |            | 11   |             | <u> </u>   |              | -                | ::!*<br>: , ; ;   |                  |              |
|                | 4   | H   |           | <u>1,</u>    | ŧ          | o           | ·                  |                  |                     |            |               |                  | fr'i              | ;;••               | ;            |  |               | 1.,        |                |                         | • • •           | <u> </u>        |           | <u> </u>                                     | <u> .</u>   | +   | ┢─          | +              | H           | ┼─   | -        |             |                 |               | ŀ           |              | +        | 1.          | 1.         |  |             |            | 1            |                  |                   |                  | ų.           |
| il             | 11  | Ŀ   |           | 5            |            |             | ••••               | •••              |                     |            |               | ·                |                   | • •                | 1            |  |               | <u> </u>   | <u> </u>       |                         |                 |                 |           |  |             | 1   |             |                | Ľ           |  |          |             |                 |               |             |              |          | ŀ.          |            | 1  | • •         | Γ          | -            |                  |                   | I.I.             |              |
|                | 빎   | j.  | 才         | 3            |            | ÷           |                    |                  |                     | i.         | i             | ,                | -                 |                    |              |  |               | -          |                |                         |                 | ļ               | Ľ.        |  | F           |   |             |                | -           | -  |          | 1           |                 |               |             |              | <b>.</b> |             |            | ŀ.   |             |            | <u> </u>     | <b> </b> 7       |                   |                  |              |
|                | ᆎ   | 5   | ġŕ        | ġ-           | ÷          | ø           |                    |                  | <u> </u>            |            |               |                  |                   | -                  |              | <u>                                     </u> | -             | 1.         |                |                         | <u>.</u>        |                 |           | -  | <u> -</u> - | +-  |             |                | ┝           | +  | -        | +           | -               |               |             |              | +-       | +-          | +          | lin.   |             | -          | ł÷.          |                  |                   |                  | <u> </u>     |
| iin .          | Ż   |     | 1         | Ī[-          | E          |             | ••••               |                  | ÷                   | :          | <br>          |                  |                   |                    |              |  | <u>ښ</u>      | <u> </u>   |                | ••••                    | ••••            | <u>†</u>        | -         | 1  | -           | 1   |             | 1-             | [           | 1  | 1        |             | -               |               |             |              | +        | 1           |            | 1  |             | F.         |              |                  | ·;                |                  |              |
|                |     |     |           |              |            | Į.          | :- :<br>- :        |                  | :                   |            |               |                  |                   |                    |              |  |               |            |                | ,<br>- <del>,</del> .,, |                 | : .<br>         | Ŀ.        |  |             | ļ   | I           | ļ              | ļ           |  |          | <b>.</b>    | ·               |               | <u>.</u>    |              |          |             | ļ          |  |             |            | <b>.</b>     | ľ                |                   |                  |              |
| 11-14<br>15-14 |     | H   | yľ        | ¥-           |            | ю-          |                    |                  | • •<br>•            |            | ·             | ·                |                   |                    | 1:<br>•      |  |               | <u> </u>   |                |                         |                 |                 | ŀ         | i–   |             | +-  | -           | <del> </del> - | ┝           | -  | ╞        | +           |                 |               |             | - -          | ÷        | ╋           | -          |  | <u> </u>    | -          | <u> </u>     | -                |                   |                  |              |
|                | Ĭ.  | ġţ  | 퀴         | 2            | 1          |             |                    |                  | ,                   |            |               | -                | -                 | -                  |              |  | L             | -          | -              |                         |                 |                 | -         |  | -           | +   | <b>†</b>    | =              | -           | =  | ÷        | -           | -               |               | 1           | 73           |          |             | -          |  |             |            | -            |                  |                   |                  |              |
|                |     | H   | <b>9</b>  | <b>\$</b> [_ | Ľ          | <b>[</b> ]  | <u> </u>           |                  |                     | []         | _             |                  | 1                 | 1                  | -            | _  |               | [          |                |                         |                 | <u> </u>        | <u> </u>  | _  |             |   | [           |                | []          | <u> </u>                                     | []       | Ţ           | <b></b>         |               |             | 1            | T        | 1           | <u> </u>   |  |             | [          | I.,          | <b>.</b>         |                   | -11              |              |
|                | Ā   | 4   | ⋕         |              | -¦ïë       | φ.          | ╞═┥                | -                | -                   |            | -             |                  |                   |                    | <u>;</u>     | ;  | <u> </u>      | <u> </u>   |                |                         | :               | ļ               | -         | -  | <u> </u>    | +-  |             | +-             |             | +-   | $\vdash$ | +           |                 | Ľ.            |             | +            | +-       | +           | -          | -  | <u> ''-</u> | 1 <u>.</u> | <u> -</u>    |                  | <u> </u>          | 1<br>            |              |
|                |     | d   |           | ų.           |            | t I         |                    | -                |                     |            |               |                  |                   |                    | - 1,         | -  |               | Į          |                | ;;                      | h               |                 | ŕ         |  |             |   |             | <u>†</u>       |             | 1  | 1-       | 1-          |                 |               |             | -            | +        | 1           | <u> </u>   | 1  | ŀ           | t:"        |              |                  |                   |                  | 51           |
|                |     | Вİ. | 3         | <u>.</u>     | Ţť         | Ľ.          |                    |                  |                     |            |               | Ŀ.               | <u>.</u>          |                    | · .          |  |               | []         | <u> </u>       | •••                     | ļ               |                 | E         | 1.   |             |   | _           | 1              | Γ           | 1  |          | 1           |                 | Ŀ.            |             |              | ]        |             | [          |  |             | [          |              | lar!             |                   | Ŀ                |              |
|                | μ   | 긲   | 4         | ğ-le         | -lei       | 6           |                    |                  | _                   |            |               | <u>.</u>         |                   |                    |              |  |               | <br>:      |                |                         |                 | <u> </u>        | -         | -  | -           | -   | L           | -              | <b> </b>    | +  | -        | 1           | -               |               |             |              | -        | -           |            |  |             | -          | -            | m                | 5                 | <u></u>          |              |
|                | 5   | Ď.  | 1         | 1            | -          | <u>  - </u> |                    |                  | -                   |            | <u> </u>      |                  |                   |                    |              | <u> </u>                                     |               | <u> </u>   |                |                         |                 | !<br>           | <u> </u>  | -  | 1-          | -   | =           |                | Ŀ           | <u>+</u>                                     | 1        | +           |                 |               |             | +            | :+:      | +           | <u>+</u>   | -  | <u> </u>    |            |              | Ŵ                | 1773              |                  | *¥           |
|                | T   |     | Ť         | Ť.           | Ľ          | <b>8</b>    |                    | ·                |                     |            |               |                  |                   |                    |              |  |               | Γ          |                |                         | ·: '            |                 | ŀ         | Ē  | T           | 1   |             | 1              | Ľ           |  | T        | 1           |                 |               |             |              | 1        | 1           | Ι          | 1  | 1           | 7          | 11           | <u> </u>         | RI                | NG               | L.           |
|                | -   | 4   | 4         |              |            | 6           |                    |                  | • •                 |            | ļ.            |                  |                   |                    | ,            |  |               | ļ          |                |                         | L.              |                 |           | _  | ļ           | 1   | Ŀ           | +              | -           | $\downarrow$                                 | ļ        |             |                 |               |             |              | 1        | 1_          | -          |  | ļ.,-        |            | ļ.,.         |                  |                   |                  |              |
|                |     | 8   | -+        |              | 1-         |             |                    |                  |                     |            | <u>.</u>      |                  | ,                 | ;                  | -            |  |               | <b> </b>   |                |                         |                 | Ē               | F         | ļ  | -           | +   | <b> </b>    | 1=             | F           | Ħ  | F        | +           |                 |               |             | =            |          | Ŧ           |            | F  | †÷          |            | <b> </b>     | -                |                   |                  |              |
|                |     | Ĕ   | at        |              | -          | <b>b</b> -  |                    |                  | -                   |            | -             | -                |                   |                    | -            | 1  | -             | -          |                |                         |                 | -               |           | 1  | †           | Ť   | ┢           | +              | t-          | tt   | 1        | 1-          | -               |               |             | Ť            | 1        | 1-          | 1          |  | 1           | -          | +            | -                |                   |                  |              |
| 2.1            |     | ų   | Ð         | -<br>        |            | 0           |                    |                  |                     |            |               |                  |                   |                    | _            |  |               | <u> </u>   |                |                         |                 |                 |           | 1  | Ľ           | 1   | Ľ           |                | Ľ           | 11   | L        | <u>+ 9</u>  | M               | 55.6          | P N.        | πλτ          | юн       | 1_          | L          |  |             |            |              |                  |                   |                  |              |
|                |     | Ę   | Ŋ.        |              | +          |             |                    |                  |                     |            | ļ             |                  |                   |                    |              |  | <u> </u>      | -          |                |                         | <b> </b>        | ļ               |           |  |             |   |             |                |             | Η.   | -        | -           | -               |               |             |              |          | -           | -          | 1  | ! .         |            |              |                  |                   |                  |              |
| þ†             |     | 扑   | 4         | ŀ            | +2         | Ø-          | $\vdash$           |                  |                     |            |               |                  |                   |                    | L            |  | +             |            |                |                         | -               | †-              | ┢         | †-   | 1-          | Ť   | ┢           | +              | ┢           | 1  | ┢╴       | 1-          | -               |               | -i          | - -          | ÷.       | +           | 1-         | ┢  | +           |            | †            |                  | 1-                |                  |              |
|                | 1   | 8   | "†<br>_,1 | •• }••       | 1          |             |                    |                  |                     |            | <u> </u>      |                  |                   |                    |              | <b>.</b>                                     | [ <sup></sup> | !***       | <b></b>        |                         | _               | !               | 1         | 1  | 1           | 1   | <u> </u>    | ·!···          | <u>†</u>    | <u>71</u>                                    | 1        | ۲۰<br>مواد  | ļ               |               | r 1         | -            | 1        | 1.          | 1          | 1  | !"          | 1          | <u>r :</u>   | [ <sup>***</sup> |                   |                  |              |
|                | -   | -   | <u>_</u>  |              | <b>‡</b> ` | Ī           | þ                  |                  |                     |            | ł             | _                | <u>.</u>          | 1                  |              |  | þ             |            | 2              | _ [                     | 4               |                 | <u>k</u>  | Ļ  | 8           |   | þ           | 2              | k.          | 3  | ţ.       | 2           | Ł               | 2             | 8           | <b>5</b> þ   |          | 12          | 1          | <u>ф</u>                                     | 1           | Ł          | 3            | ä                | 4                 | p                | . 1          |
| ŀt             | ╇   | -   | +         |              | +          | 1           | $\left  - \right $ | Н                |                     | -          |               | $\left  \right $ | -                 | -                  | -            | $\vdash$                                     |               | -          | $\vdash$       |                         | <u>rn</u>       | ME              | f         |  |             | -01   | 10          | 15             | ┢           | ╋  | ┢        | +           |                 | È             | -+          | ÷            | +        | +           | 1          | ┢  | i-          |            | +            |                  | ;                 |                  |              |
| <u> </u>       | , ľ | Í   | 1         |              | F          | G           | 2                  | 8                |                     | Π          | M             | E                | H                 | 5                  | TO           | R.   | r             | 07         | F              | 20                      | ~               | e               | -         | ΪR   | 4           | 45  | 6           | UT             | -           | 11   | p        | Ċ           | OL.             | 1.6           | ci          | 141          |          | 1.          | 1          |  | 1 -         | L          | 1            | [                | -·                |                  |              |
|                | ÷   | -   | 4         |              | 1          | • • •       | []                 |                  |                     |            | ļ             |                  |                   |                    |              |  |               |            |                |                         | _               | -               |           | 1  | 1           | +   | ļ           | +-             | -           | ļ  | L        |             | Ļ               |               |             |              |          | -           | -          | ſ  | Į _         | [.         | 1            | Į.               | Ļ.,               |                  |              |
|                | 1   | 1   | 1         | 1            |            | <u> </u>    |                    |                  |                     |            | L             | Ĺ                | L                 |                    |              | 1  | L_            | <u>i</u>   |                |                         | L _             | <u>.</u>        | 1_        | L  | L           | <u>i</u>                                      | 1           | 1              | 1_          | 1_   | L_       | 1           | 1               |               |             | 1            | 1_       | 1           | 1          | L.,  | L.          | 1.         | 1            | Í                | t                 | L                |              |

,1 ;:

|        | 5                          |            | -              |              |             |              |           |          | -        |                        |            |          |                 |                   | ÷.          |                |   | Rt          |           | 200          | B            | ËIJ  | il<br>Fe     | IN<br>DO        | A                  | LY<br>EN   | GI          | EY.           | <u>ķi</u>        | v        | Ì          | io        | <b>N</b> .     | -        | -             | -           |    | -          | -        | 1             |                  |                     |                  | KOD<br>SEU       | E.L.<br>1. 54 | ă l            | H-11                   | 1         |            |
|--------|----------------------------|------------|----------------|--------------|-------------|--------------|-----------|----------|----------|------------------------|------------|----------|-----------------|-------------------|-------------|----------------|---|-------------|-----------|--------------|--------------|--|--------------|-----------------|--------------------|------------|-------------|---------------|------------------|----------|------------|-----------|----------------|----------|---------------|-------------|----|------------|----------|---------------|------------------|---------------------|------------------|------------------|---------------|----------------|------------------------|-----------|------------|
|        | 11                         | 975        |                |              | -           |              |           |          | 4        | -                      | i.         |          |                 |                   |             | 7              | -   | •••         |           |              |              |  |              |                 |                    |            | Ē           |               |                  | Ļ        | H,         | -         |                |          | m             | -+          |    | 1          | -        |               | ļ.               |                     |                  | 1T<br>187        | HO.           | 7.1            | iX<br>City             | -         | 1          |
|        | <b>L</b>                   | NO.T       |                | - 40         |             |              |           |          |          |                        |            |          |                 | 1                 |             | -              | 1   |             |           |              |              | 1.1  | ļ.           | đ               |                    |            |             |               |                  |          | 5          | Ĩ.        |                | 4        | -             | <u>i</u>    |    | -          |          |               |                  |                     | Ì                | TR               | NO            | <u> </u>       | 19                     |           | -          |
|        | TV 7                       | 11         |                | 13           | ļ,          |              |           |          |          | 44                     |            |          | <u>н</u><br>  п | (†<br>            |             | -              |   |             | -         |              | 1            |  |              | -               | ∎'                 |            |             |               | -                | ÷        |            |           |                | #        | _             |             | -  |            |          |               |                  | 해                   | f                |                  | <u>st</u>     |                | ٩                      | 9         | Ì          |
|        |                            | r.         |                | Ç0           | x)          |              |           |          | Ī        | _                      |            | Ţ        | -               |                   |             |                |   | 4           |           | Ţ            | 1-           |  |              |                 | F.                 |            |             |               | -                | -        | Ξ          |           | E N            | T.       | LY            | Ħi          | B. | 5 P        | EE       | D             | 4                | -                   | à                | K                | 4             | ġ,             | a                      | 4         | 1          |
|        | an na                      | 12         |                |              |             |              |           | ÷        |          | ",<br>",,              |            | Ť.       |                 | +1<br>            | _           |                |   |             | Ц         |              | Ē            |  |              | : <u>  </u><br> |                    | 31         |             |               |                  | -        | -          |           | EN             | T        | Ĭ             | Ĥ           | -  | 17         | υ        | DE            |                  |                     | 14               | ¥C.              | 5             | <b>T</b> .     | (H)<br>#               | Par       | 3          |
|        | PRES                       | 5          | 10 - 1<br>- 24 | 1            | 71          |              |           |          |          | 1                      |            |          | d:              |                   |             |                | ļļ,   |             | +=        |              | <u>.</u>     | 1,11                                       | Ļ            |                 | Ш                  |            |             |               |                  |          |            |           |                | 1        |               |             |    |            | -        |               |                  |                     |                  |                  |               |                |                        |           | 귀          |
|        |                            | <b>.</b>   | 분분             | <b>4</b> 5   | ×           |              |           |          | :<br>  . |                        |            | Ţ        | d.i             |                   |             | 1              |   |             |           |              | ÷            | <u>т</u><br>т                              | F            |                 |                    | • •        |             |               | ļ                |          | 1          | -+        | -              | r,       | ÷             |             |    |            |          |               |                  | 뻷                   |                  | Ì                |               |                | 1                      |           | i.<br>I    |
|        |                            | X          | Ыij            | -5%          | 4           |              | IT<br>I I |          | 1,11     | 111.]<br>              | -          |          |                 |                   | -           | <u>.</u>       |   |             | <u>li</u> | ļ            | <u>ler'</u>  | Ĥ  | Щ            |                 |                    |            |             | <u>'</u>      | -                | Щ        | Ţ,         | <u>``</u> | 44             |          |               |             |    |            |          |               | -                | ÷4                  | 4                | ╝                |               | 닆              | -                      | <u>  </u> | -          |
| Ì      | 2<br>2<br>2<br>2<br>2<br>2 | Ē          | 1              | - 33         |             |              |           |          |          | Щ                      |            | İ        |                 |                   | Ľ,          |                |   |             |           | -            | 14           |  |              |                 | 5.                 | -          | H           |               |                  | Ħ        | Ì          | 7         | 4              |          | ÷             |             |    | ī.         | Ť        |               |                  | -                   |                  | 1.               |               |                |                        |           |            |
|        | N N                        | LIIA       |                |              |             |              |           |          |          |                        | Ħ          | i.       |                 | 1                 | ці.<br>Pret |                |   |             | F.        |              | Ţ.           | Щ<br>Г                                     | ₽<br>• (     | 4               |                    |            | 闘           |               | H                |          |            |           | ŢĻ,            |          |               |             |    |            |          |               |                  | H                   | T.               |                  | а.<br>        |                |                        |           |            |
|        |                            |            |                |              |             |              |           |          | 11 1     | 4                      |            | 1        | ц¦ц             |                   |             |                |   | 14          |           |              | li i i       | 11-<br>1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1 | 1            | ľ               | 1.                 | 1          |             |               | 5                | _        | L;         |           | ļ., :          |          | II.           |             |    |            | -1_      |               |                  | 4                   | _                |                  |               |                |                        |           |            |
|        | iii<br>iii                 | 1.1        |                | ЪX           | ;<br>       | 11-1<br>7-1  |           |          |          | !.<br>•                |            |          |                 | 111.<br>• • •     |             | -              |   | 114<br>17   |           |              | -            | - 191<br>                                  | -            | 145<br>• j      |                    | :          |             | +             | 4                |          |            | •         |                |          | <u>1</u><br>1 | <del></del> |    |            |          |               | <u>.</u>         | -                   | اتينا<br>سن      |                  | <u></u>       |                |                        | 4         |            |
|        |                            | L L        |                |              |             |              |           |          | )<br>T   |                        |            |          | . !!            | 1+1.<br>          |             |                | 18<br>.rt                                     |             | -         |              | 111'<br>111' | ليم.                                       |              |                 | 1-11<br>لېند<br>لر | (1*)<br>   | 4           | <u></u>       |                  |          | _          | 1         |                |          | -             |             |    |            | Ħ        |               | -                | $\frac{1}{10}$      |                  |                  |               | $\frac{1}{10}$ | 4                      |           |            |
|        |                            | IQ.        |                |              |             |              |           |          |          |                        |            |          |                 |                   |             | 쁥              | ;;;  <br>                                     |             |           |              | Ë            | بين<br>الس                                 |              | Ť               |                    |            |             |               |                  | 4        |            |           | ļ::            |          |               |             |    | 1          | #        |               |                  | Ì                   | #[<br>]          | 1                |               | 뷥              |                        |           |            |
|        | 3:1:0                      | 1 0        | FX             | 1            |             | Щ<br>Ц       |           |          |          |                        |            |          |                 |                   | -           | -              |   |             | -         |              |              | -  | - 4<br>      | Е.<br>Т         |                    | -          |             |               | <u>"</u>         |          |            |           | <sup>з</sup> а | -1       |               |             |    |            | 1        |               |                  | -                   |                  |                  | -11           |                | -                      | -         |            |
|        | ĥ                          | Í          | Î              | - <b>-7</b>  |             |              |           |          |          |                        |            | 11       |                 | T.                | Ľ           |                |   |             | ų,        |              | ų,           |  | 1            |                 | 1.                 | 4          |             |               |                  |          |            | -         |                | ji       |               | -           |    |            | I        | Ļ             |                  |                     |                  |                  |               |                |                        |           | Т.         |
|        |                            |            |                |              | ¥           | 51           |           |          |          |                        |            |          | _               |                   | ·""         | 1 <u>1</u>     |   |             |           |              |              |  |              |                 | ,,,,<br>,,,,       |            |             | 11.11<br>- 11 |                  |          |            | ,<br>1    |                | •        |               |             | +  | =          | -        | .111<br>.11-1 |                  |                     |                  |                  |               | <u>-</u>       | <u>.</u>               |           |            |
|        |                            |            |                | ×            | <b>5</b> (  | ļ            |           |          |          | 1                      | 11.1<br>11 | •        |                 | 11                | Ц           |                |   | 1           |           |              |              |  | 4            | 5<br>5 1        | _                  |            | -           |               | -                | []       |            |           | :              |          | 11.7<br>1-1   |             | -  |            |          |               |                  | _                   |                  |                  |               |                |                        |           |            |
| i a la | EX.                        | E E K      | E              | 1            | <br>/s      |              |           |          | -        | :<br>:_                |            |          |                 |                   | _           |                | <u> </u>                                      |             |           | ÷;           | 11           |  | -            | F               | H                  |            |             | -             | - <u>-</u> -'    |          | :::        |           | 1 <del></del>  | -        | _             |             | Ŧ  |            |          |               |                  |                     |                  | 4                | <u></u>       |                |                        | <br>      | Ì          |
| 1      | 5                          | P          | -              | 4            |             |              |           | -        | -<br>    | <sup>1</sup> 171       | -          | <u>.</u> |                 |                   | ÷           | -              | ;m  | ۲Ň          |           | <del></del>  | ÷            | ائس<br>•                                   | щ.           | i.              |                    | 4.1        | -           | ،ا،<br>بورو   |                  | 4        | . <b>1</b> |           | <u></u>        |          |               | ų           | 4  |            | Η        |               | ÷                | Т.                  | <u>l</u> :       |                  | ŧ             |                |                        |           |            |
|        |                            | Ľ.         | ¦Д             | -40          | <b>о-</b> - |              |           | 1<br>17  |          | <br>1144               | 4<br>444   | •        | 1               | <br>-i.           |             |                | 11  |             |           | ;            | -            |  |              |                 | , i<br>            | '          |             |               |                  |          | •          |           |                |          |               |             |    |            | _        |               |                  | ш.н<br>н-н          | <br> .Ш.         |                  |               |                |                        |           | Ť          |
| 16     |                            |            | ŀ              | -11          | ,           |              |           | :        |          |                        |            |          | -1              | - 1<br>- 1<br>- 1 |             | <u>111</u><br> |   |             |           | 114<br>11    |              | 11 <sup>11</sup>                           | <u></u>      |                 |                    | <u>111</u> | <br>_1      |               |                  | 11<br>   |            | 1.<br>1.  | 1              |          |               |             | -  |            |          |               | <u>.</u>         |                     |                  |                  |               | ++             |                        | H         | 4          |
|        | 1                          | 19.7       | Ľ,             | -            | y           |              | _         |          |          | i<br>iii               | -          | 1        |                 |                   |             |                | -   | -           | щ         | Ħ            |              | Ŧ  | : <b> </b>   |                 |                    |            | ***         | ****          | ŧΠ.              | ##       | 11         |           | IF.            |          | -             | ېلىلى       |    |            | -        | H             |                  |                     |                  | F.               | 1             |                | Щ                      | <u>.</u>  |            |
|        | is<br>I                    | 1          | ÷              | .1":<br>1 .1 | 1           |              |           | -41-1    | u<br>F   | ii,i<br>i              |            |          |                 |                   | ;;;!        | 1              | <u> </u>                                      | -11<br>     | 4         | 1            | i            |  |              | ::<br>:         | -                  |            | <u>.</u> ні | 144<br>141    |                  | Щ.)<br>  | ·          | <u>.</u>  |                | 171.     | -+            | 4,4         |    | 17.<br>12. |          |               |                  |                     | 44               |                  | 4             | i- i           |                        | 4         | ∄          |
|        |                            | Η          |                | E.1          |             |              | -         |          |          |                        |            |          |                 | • • •             |             |                |   |             | 17        |              | 1.1          | ÷  | -11<br>11    |                 | <u>:  </u><br>     | )<br>      | _           | , i           |                  | •        |            |           |                | - 3<br>  |               |             |    | <u></u>    | -        | ÷             |                  |                     |                  | -                | -             |                | -                      |           |            |
| ľ      | 1                          | 1          |                | 10           | 3<br>       |              |           | -        |          |                        | <br>+++7-  | _        | 11              | ·"·               |             |                | 1<br>1  |             |           | <u>.'</u> '. |              |  |              |                 |                    | <u></u>    |             | <br>          |                  | ÷        | -          | <u> </u>  |                | <br>     | 11.           |             | +  | -          | -        |               |                  | <del>ئىد.</del><br> |                  | Ċ                | <del>;;</del> |                | <u></u>                |           |            |
| 1      | ŭ<br>S                     | 50         |                |              | <b>,</b>    | -            | -         |          | -        |                        | - 1        | 11       |                 |                   |             | -              | i i   | =           | -         | _            |              | • • •                                      |              | _               |                    |            |             | _             |                  |          |            | -         | -              |          |               |             | -  | -          |          | -             | 1' 1<br>- 1      |                     |                  | $\left  \right $ |               |                |                        |           |            |
|        |                            | I          |                |              | -           |              |           | .1]      |          |                        |            |          | •               |                   |             |                |   | ,<br>,      |           |              |              |  | 1 <u>1</u> 1 | -               |                    |            |             |               |                  |          | Ξ.         | E         |                | ••••     | 11.1          | Щ           | -  |            |          |               |                  | •                   | 17,              | Ē                | -1            | •              | -                      |           | <u> </u>   |
| -      |                            | <u>   </u> |                |              |             |              | ці,       |          | -        | ••••                   |            |          |                 |                   |             | ;              |   | ·           |           |              | <u>.</u>     |  | 1            | :<br>           |                    |            |             |               | <br>-            |          |            |           | <u>,</u>       | •••      |               |             | -  |            |          |               | •<br>14          | ,                   |                  | ÷                |               |                |                        |           | .i         |
|        |                            | . HE       | 3HE            |              |             |              |           | - 11     | X        |                        |            | ;        |                 |                   |             | <u></u>        | -   |             | 1 .       |              |              |  |              |                 |                    | ::1        | -           |               |                  | 1        |            |           |                |          | ••••          |             |    | - <b>-</b> |          | : ] :         |                  |                     |                  |                  |               |                | ;                      |           |            |
|        |                            |            | 2              | -26          | <u>.</u>    |              |           | 1        | 2        | $\mathbf{N}$           |            | 1        |                 | <br>              |             | _              |   |             |           |              |              |  | 4            |                 |                    |            |             | _             | ••••             |          | -          | -         |                |          |               |             | -  |            |          |               | ÷                |                     |                  |                  |               |                | ·                      | <u>نې</u> |            |
|        |                            | 5          | 2              | -10          | <b>b</b>    | _            |           |          | <u></u>  | $\vdash$               | Ì          | C.       | 1               | 1                 | 5           | 7              |   |             |           |              |              |  |              | -               |                    |            |             |               |                  | •        | -          |           | [              |          |               |             | -  |            | ÷        |               |                  |                     | ÷÷               |                  |               |                |                        |           |            |
| 1      | i i i                      |            | 1              | <u> </u>     | i.          | -            |           |          |          |                        | <br>}      |          |                 | ;;<br>;<br>;;-    |             | 1              | 11  | 11          | 1.1       |              |              | -  | -            | -               |                    |            |             |               |                  |          | _          |           |                |          |               |             |    |            | _        |               |                  |                     |                  |                  |               | Ē              |                        |           | -11-       |
|        |                            | -          | -              |              |             |              | i.        |          |          | i                      | ,          | ·        |                 | luiz<br>P         | :i          | nii<br>Tii     |   | <u>1.</u> 0 |           |              |              |  |              | ;               |                    | .,         |             |               | •                |          |            |           |                |          | •••••         | 4           |    | ••••       |          | :             |                  |                     | ;                |                  | Ш.            |                |                        | ::        | ••••       |
|        | T                          | 1          | N.             | [            |             |              |           |          |          | ÷                      |            |          |                 | -                 | -           |                |   | _           | 1         |              | -            | Ē  | 1            |                 |                    |            |             |               |                  | -        |            |           |                |          |               |             | -  |            |          | 1             |                  |                     | $\langle\!\!\!/$ | 1                |               |                | 00                     |           |            |
| 1      |                            | 15         | 1              | 1            | \$          |              |           |          |          |                        |            |          |                 | Ļ                 |             |                | <br>  |             |           |              |              |  | Ŀ            |                 |                    | <u>.</u>   |             |               |                  |          | E          | <u> </u>  |                |          |               |             |    | _          |          |               | i.               | Ħ                   | #1               | [                |               | Ē              | 161                    | 1         | <u>.</u> , |
| 1 AN   | ļ                          |            | H              | in           | 0           | 1.12<br>.11. |           | <u></u>  | :<br>    | $\left  \cdot \right $ |            | -        |                 | -                 |             | -              |   |             |           |              | -            | -  |              | -               | $\left  - \right $ |            | _           | <u> </u>      | H                |          | <b>.</b>   | -         |                |          |               | -           | -  | , -        |          |               |                  |                     |                  | $\vdash$         |               | H              | $\left  \cdot \right $ | Η         |            |
|        | Ļ                          |            | Ē              | 1.           |             |              |           | Ē        | 1        |                        |            |          |                 |                   | <br>        | : .            |   |             |           | L.           | ļ.           |  |              | ļ.,             |                    |            |             |               | Ť                | Ţ        |            |           |                |          |               | -           | _  |            |          |               |                  | <b>—</b>            |                  |                  |               |                |                        | Г         |            |
|        |                            | -          | -              | ł.           |             |              |           |          | ţ,       |                        |            | <u></u>  | <b>  </b>       | -                 | -           | 11<br>1.       | ;   |             | 1111<br>  | <u> </u>     | <b> </b> ;   | Ľ  | <sup> </sup> |                 | '                  |            |             | <u>ні.</u>    |                  |          | H.         |           | <u> </u>       |          | <u> </u>      |             |    |            | -        | i.<br>P       | <b>  </b>        | <br>                | ' <br> '         |                  |               |                |                        |           | ••••       |
|        |                            |            | Į.             |              | <b>.</b>    |              |           |          | <b>.</b> |                        |            | <u> </u> | <b></b>         | ŀ                 |             |                |   |             |           |              |              | <b>[</b>                                   |              |                 |                    |            |             |               |                  |          | F          | F         | -              | UP )     | B             | EEP         | M  | τu         | T        | N.            |                  |                     |                  |                  |               | [.]            |                        | F         |            |
|        |                            | þ          |                |              | <b>p</b>    | -            |           | 5        | 5        | 5                      | <u> </u>   | 1        |                 |                   |             | -              | Ľ   | ÷           |           | Ľ            | -            | <u> </u>                                   | Ë            | -               |                    |            | -           |               | ŀ                |          | ţ†-        | 1         |                |          | 1             | H           | _  |            | <u>.</u> |               |                  |                     |                  |                  |               |                |                        |           | Η          |
|        | 1                          | F          | F              | ļ,           | -           |              | _         | F        | F        | F                      | -          | Þ        | F               | E                 | [           |                | F   | F           | <u> </u>  | F            | F            | F  | F            | <u>}</u>        | Γ                  | <b>_</b>   |             | [             |                  |          | Ŧ          | F         | F              | <u> </u> | Ľ             |             | -  |            | _        |               |                  | -                   |                  | Ц                | П             |                |                        |           |            |
| Ē      |                            | E          | Ë              |              |             |              |           | L        |          | E                      | _          | -        | Ľ               |                   | -7          |                |   |             |           |              | <u> </u>     | E  | <u> </u>     | =               | Ë                  | 5          |             | ·             |                  |          | ļİ.        |           |                |          |               |             | _  | <br>-      |          |               |                  | <u> </u>            |                  | Ľ                |               |                |                        |           |            |
| -      | +                          |            |                | <u> </u>     |             |              |           | <b>[</b> |          | <b>!</b>               |            |          | <b> </b> . !    | <b>!</b>          | . !         | <u> </u>       | <u>                                      </u> | ļ           | 1         |              |              | <b>(</b><br>  ::                           | <br>         | с.              | 2                  |            | T INC       | 1<br>15       | 7                |          | 2          | -         | 2              |          |               | Þ:          | 3  |            | 3        |               | 5                | -                   | <u>×</u> .       |                  | 4             | 1-             |                        |           | -          |
|        | Ţ.                         | 1          | 1              |              |             |              |           |          | 1.       |                        | <u> </u>   | L        | <b>–</b>        |                   |             |                | -   |             |           | _            | -            | İ.   | É            | Ļ               |                    | _          |             | Ē             | Ľ                |          | Γ          | 1         | <b> </b>       |          |               |             | _  |            |          | <b>—</b>      | -                |                     | T                |                  |               |                |                        | _         |            |
|        | †                          | ╀          | ╞              | 116          | -           | 2            | $\vdash$  | ┝        | ╞        | 111                    | E          | 115      | 101             | Y (               | *           | 01             | UL F  | μ           | RAI       | (5)          | L)(T         |  | l<br>I       | ×C              | <u>en</u>          | LEC        | TN          | E_            | $\left  \right $ | -        | ┝          | ŀ         | ┝              | -        | -             | $\vdash$    | -  | -          | -        |               | $\left  \right $ |                     | ⊢                | $\vdash$         | -             | $\vdash$       | -                      | ┝         |            |
| Ľ      | 1                          | T          | 1              | 1            | 1           |              |           |          | 1        | Γ                      | Γ          | 1-       | İ.              | 1-                | Γ           |                | 1   | <b> </b>    | -         | <b> </b>     | †            | 1  | ţ-           | 1               | 1                  | <b> </b>   | • •••       | 1             | 1                | <b> </b> | 1          | 1         | T              | <b>—</b> |               | 17          |    |            |          |               |                  |                     | 1-               | 1                | []]           |                | 1                      | 1         | 71         |

 Ŧ

÷.

יושה ביולהולה ו שבוצומעה בלול אור שלא לאלולאלולאלים כוש אור אלואינוצלה אל היו אלה אלה משה ההיונינאלא



-----



こうしょうかいです。 そうしょうかい ちょうかい ちょうかん ちゅうかん ちょうかん ちょうかん ちょうかん ちょうかん ちょうかん ちょうかん ちょうかん ちょうかん ちょうかん ちょうかん たいちょう





「ある」というないので、



14 • .1. 10 12 13 : + 1 LONGITUDINAL CYCLIC POSITION 7 FWD ..... (INCHES FROM FULL AFT) E. . ił 1 Ţ : : TIGURE 34 LONGITUDINAL CYCLIC CONTROL FORCE VERSUS POSITION

ないのというないないないでものでいってい



## (=IN 1674 GE 400 ENGINES T400

NOTESE A FUL DIRECTIONAL CONTROL TRAVEL SE INCLES (MEASURED) -2. TEST CONDUCTED ON GROUND WITH FEEL SYSTEM AND HYORAUX SYSTEM OPERATIVE AND ROTORS STATIONARY. SUSTADED SYMBOL DENOTES INITIAL TRIM POSITION.

μĦ

ittri

t it

4, HIL 100 .# ir. 1144 1‡ 7117-114 1 1111 11 Ϋ́́ ttt 

0 :t:14; 1 20 16 1.1.1 12 • 1 **G** 

\$ J.L O 8 171.11. 11

8 Ž 14 12 U · • • • • · [ . . . ie Ie ā 05 

24 l i i i 28 **e e** 2 Į. Á RIGHT CONTROL IONAL POSITION

FROM CONTROLIFOR ЧC POS Ö

j. 

S C A Z O Z A E JO Full DOWN COLLECTIVE CONTROL POSITION (INCHES) 37. COLLECTIVE CONTROL FORCE VERGUS POSITION 70 

20 Nan

FIGURE



のためないないのないないないとうないないないである

## S/N 68-/0773 C THE ++++++

NOTES III. **S**: - # DENOTE SYMBOLS DED TRIM POINT 2 Ξ¥ UDES GIVEN Ē. THE

111-12-111

-11

9.

Ŧ

1.1.1

| _    |         | ŜY | M |   |    |            | Ε.  | H | Ψ.<br>V | ТЦ<br>N | i i      |    | 1 |    |     | <br>Ra  | 10 |     |     | 0      |          | 14#<br>• | 28 | Ë  |      | ų  | 11        |      | HH.         |          | : :<br>•23 | 벁        | U. | H.  | E.T |     |  | 珊   | 朣          | 酃 | 田       |
|------|---------|----|---|---|----|------------|-----|---|---------|---------|----------|----|---|----|-----|---------|----|-----|-----|--------|----------|----------|----|----|------|----|-----------|------|-------------|----------|------------|----------|----|-----|-----|-----|--|-----|------------|---|---------|
| ·-i  | 57      |    |   |   | ī  | ţ <u>i</u> | 6   | h | 3       | I.Y     | VĒ       | i  | ñ | Ţ  | -,, |         | Ţ  | Ph  |     | Ē      | ці.<br>Г |          |    | Ū. | Ϋ́,  | ĊĽ | 5         |      | <u>н</u> г; | AĽ       | ri:        | u        |    | ŧ.  | Ċ   | ÓN  | Б  | TI  | 瓓          | 盡 | 趞       |
| 1    | ,       | E  |   | H |    | ++++       |     |   |         |         | <b>7</b> |    | 2 | -  |     |         | Ξ  |     | - i |        | 1.7      |          |    | 臣  | 1    | Ŧ. | 1         | E,   | Ţ.          |          |            | <u>}</u> |    |     | Ē   | Ē   |  | Ë   | 世          | ⅲ | Ħ       |
| 1    | • • • • | E  |   |   |    |            |     |   |         | 101     | •        | :  | 1 |    |     | • **    | 1  |     | -   |        |          | E        |    |    | -    |    |           | i.   | Ę,          |          | Ē          |          | E  | 1.1 | in. | h   | The second secon | 雦   | 撮          | 趞 | 主体      |
| - 1  | 1       | E  |   | H | H. |            | E   |   |         | ~~~     |          |    | Ť | ;, |     | F       |    |     |     | +<br>+ | Ţ,       |          |    |    |      |    | -         | . /: | ::::        | -9       | .0         |          |    |     | LE  | VE  | 壯  | 盐   |            |   | ₩       |
| <br> |         |    |   |   | F- |            | 1   |   | 1       |         |          | il | H | 1  |     | 17      | F  |     | T   |        |          | 111      | F. |    |      |    | 4         |      |             |          | 0          |          |    |     | 111 |     | IM   |     | ₩          |   | HH<br>H |
| -    | r+~~~   |    |   | E |    |            |     | 긢 | 9       |         | -        |    | ÷ | ·; |     | <u></u> |    |     | Ē.  |        | Ē.       | -E       | 1  | 4  | il:E | ę. | <u>F7</u> |      |             | <b>s</b> | 0          | 90       |    | 1   | AL  | ro  | RO   | TA: | <b>[</b> ] | N | #       |
| 1    |         |    |   | - |    |            | 114 | 8 | 2       | 5Q      |          | ╀  |   |    |     |         | 1  | 175 | 4   |        |          |          | 13 |    | •    | IN | ų         | 92   |             | -5       | 0          | 90       |    | F.  | Щ   | tÕi | RC   | TA  | no         | ÿ | H       |

## TUDINAL . 7 CONTROL

ためたれるのないたけたけないないで、ためたたれたけでないというないである。

ASSESSA FRAME AND AND

のないないないないないないとないないないというないと

17

÷

\$ 12 \$ 10 S S : 1 ٠ì Hitti đ ţ 12 8 1 E E 8 Ð Ø ·- †-Ϊ. LONGITUDINAL 1 • ; цį. 1 -1.5 IHE . . 1 6 ť ..... H- 1 Ξ, ∺-<u>‡</u> 171... -14:54 ÷ .. 11.7 Ì. 1.L.;. 1 .

Ï **T** 1 Ē Ţ ł 0 . -;-3 12 .; Ţ <u>A</u>-T 4 , t I ti 1:11 1941 Ţ. -90 Щ. Т. 1 V. 16. 

LONGITUDINAL STICK -9-ιŢ 甘井 '# 1 :!!! 4 11: ιί**μ**. ¥ °o ł 11 100 40 20 ABilli 120 60 80 Ì., ;|; Ų CALIBRATED RSPEED

Kŧ. 湘田 L Ηų ŧĤ 間間 Щ 11 11.1 1.4 11 

DNGITUDINA - - - D

STABILITY



ONAL STABILITY



N. AMERICAN ILENSE




N LEAP SIN 68-JOHTS 1400 Fi. 314 8 8 4 .....

ROTOR SPEED = 314 R DENSITYA STITUDE # 1.600 F IN. EWD Ŧ SET SKID HEIGHT IN GROUN NOTE 6 FFI

已提盡

11

1.1.1

ちちちょう あんちょう アン

.thut 

VE CONTROL TRAVEL = 10.01 ECTIVE CHES ٦Ľ.

COLECTIVE STICK COLECTIVE STICK COLECTIVE STICK POLETION 0 **ø/**ø ti ili 0 HI 11 

NEUTRAL FROM 5 HES - 4 hill H. Ţ **E**II HIHE 114 1 1 0 ...... •

. . . ,<del>...</del> : i: Ľ, 0 · . . .

(NTERNISTICA POSITION (NTERNISTION (NTERNISTION (NTERNISTION (NTERNISTION (NTERNISTION (NTERNISTION (NTERNISTION (NTERNISTION (NTERNISTION (NTERNISTICA .  $\mu_{\rm T}$ EL = 11.95 INCHES CONTROL TRA ti ti i i i i i ർ Ó 9 . †

0 AT WE REMEMBER į LLONGITUDIN TUDI TUDI ELE 12.7. INCHES • • ţ

**NNNODT** Ţ 1 Q 0 ·`.l' :: TONC /o Ģ 20 20 40

RIGHT D ELIG

| Image: Section of the sectio   |               |                         |                 |          | ¦;¦‡‡,∙<br> | 4177         |             |                  | Ţ.,       | Lan               |             | N             | UT<br>US |             | i     | <u>Z</u> N                            |         |                  | 10         | ų,        |             |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             | ∰         |  |   |
|---|---------------|-------------------------|-----------------|----------|-------------|--------------|-------------|------------------|-----------|-------------------|-------------|---------------|----------|-------------|-------|---------------------------------------|---------|------------------|------------|-----------|-------------|----------|--------|------|---------------|---|-----|----------------|--------|--|-------------|-----------|--|---|
| AIP, FORCE PRELIMINARY, EXALUATION<br>ROOM PERCEPTION ALL AND AL  |               |                         |                 |          | 4+ <b> </b> |              | 1           | il.              | +         | +-}               | 4           | <b>60</b>     | ÷ C      |             | 4¢    | 10                                    |         | IC I             | NE         |           |             |          |        |      | L, E          |   |     |                |        |  | Ш           | <u>#</u>  | ∰  |   |
| BROSS WEIGHT = 9,300 IB       ROTSA PERDE BIATAEM         BENDITY ALTURDE = 1,600 FS.       CSLORATION = 125 CLID. (CMOR)         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWEIVE FEET IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWEIVE FEET IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWEIVE FEET IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWEIVE FEET IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWEIVE FEET IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWEIVE FEET IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWEIVE FEET IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWEIVE FEET IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWEIVE FEET IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWEIVE FEET IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWEIVE FEET IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWEIVE FEET IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWEIVE FEET IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TRAVEL FEET IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TRAVEL FEET IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TRAVEL FEET IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TRAVEL FEAT IND HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY INTERAL CONTROL TRAVEL FILLSTON HEIGHT.         MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY INTERAL CONTRO   |               |                         |                 | ₩.       | ∔∔∔<br>≓∔∔≒ |              |             | Æ                |           |                   | <b>42 2</b> |               |          |             | MI    | N/                                    | 8       | ¢ .              | <b>1</b> 7 | ĽĻ        | A           | 10       |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           | ₩  |   |
| PENETTY ALTITUDE 21,600 EC<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWELVE FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMELTING AFTEL FRANKLY FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMELTING AFTEL FRANKLY FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMELTING AFTEL FRANKLY FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMELTING AFTEL FRANKLY FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMELTING AFTEL FRANKLY FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMELTING AFTEL FRANKLY FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMELTING AFTEL FRANKLY FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMELTING AFTEL FRANKLY FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMELTING AFTEL FRANKLY FRET SKID HEIGHT.<br>HOTTEL /M GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMELTING AFTEL FRANKLY FRANKLY FRANKLY FRANKLY FRANKLY FRANKLY FRANKLY FRANKLY FRANKLY FRANKLY   | 41 10         |                         | G               |          | 55          |              | IG.         | ur.              |           |                   | 2           |               |          |             |       |                                       |         |                  |            |           |             |          | i d    |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
| MOTE : IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY TWEINE FEET IND. HEIGHT.   |               |                         | <b>D</b>        | EN       | 517         | Y            |             | τιτ              | UD        |                   | Γ.          | 60            | 0        | EX.         | í     | - <u>†</u> ‡                          |         | ij.              |            | 嶟         | Ì           |          |        |      |               | n ini<br>N                              |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
| NOTE IN GROUND EFFECT, APPROXIMATELY THELE FROM HEIGHT .  |               | <b> </b> ;#             |                 |          |             |              |             | 1 <sup>4</sup> 1 |           | ,  +<br> +<br> ++ | <b>1</b>    |               |          |             |       |                                       |         |                  |            |           |             |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
| 3       3       6       FULL COLLECTIVE CONTROL TRAVEL # 0.00 INCHES.         3       3       6       0       0         3       3       6       0       0       0         3       3       0       0       0       0       0         3       3       0       0       0       0       0       0         3       0       0       0       0       0       0       0       0         3       0 <td></td> <td></td> <td> N</td> <td>IOT</td> <td><b>E</b> :</td> <td><u>, n</u></td> <td>Ģ</td> <td>lor</td> <td>INE</td> <td>E</td> <td>EEI</td> <td>EC 1</td> <td></td> <td><b>A</b>E</td> <td>PR</td> <td>ox</td> <td>UN</td> <td>AT</td> <td>EL</td> <td>¥.1</td> <td>C W</td> <td>EL</td> <td>45</td> <td>FE</td> <td>ET.</td> <td><b>5</b>K</td> <td>IP</td> <td>H</td> <td>:lG</td> <td>HT</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>  |               |                         | N               | IOT      | <b>E</b> :  | <u>, n</u>   | Ģ           | lor              | INE       | E                 | EEI         | EC 1          |          | <b>A</b> E  | PR    | ox                                    | UN      | AT               | EL         | ¥.1       | C W         | EL       | 45     | FE   | ET.           | <b>5</b> K                              | IP  | H              | :lG    | HT                                     |             |           |  |   |
| N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N     N     N     N       N     N     N <td>· · · · · · ·</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>•••</td> <td>1.</td> <td></td> <td>-<u> </u></td> <td></td> <td>-</td> <td>+</td> <td> -, -<br/>; :</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>1.1</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>  | · · · · · · · |                         |                 | •••      | 1.          |              | - <u> </u>  |                  | -         | +                 | -, -<br>; : |               |          |             | 1.1   |                                       |         |                  |            |           |             |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
| 3       3       4       0   |               |                         |                 |          |             |              | +           |                  | ·         |                   |             | <br>          |          |             | •     | + +                                   |         |                  |            |           |             |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
| Image: Solution of the second secon   | <u>.</u>      | ,  ·, , <br>            | Š               |          | 2           | 6            | -           | FU               | <b>L.</b> | co                | L           | EC:           | EIJ      | / 2         | 50    | N                                     | TR.     | OL.              | TR         | LAY       | /E1         |          | 10     |      | IN            | СН                                      | TS. |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
| H           |               |                         | 5               | Ź.       | ğ           | -            |             |                  | -         | , .<br>           |             |               | : :      | ļ",<br>[],- |       | ;''<br>                               |         |                  |            |           |             |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
| Image: A grade       Image: A grade         Image: A grade       Image: A g   |               | • • • • •               | ų.<br>X         | ē.       |             | 5            |             | - <b>j</b>       | <u> </u>  | یکیت<br>میں انہ   |             |               |          | 1           | 0     |                                       |         |                  |            |           |             |          |        |      |               | ·[''                                    | -1  | .;!!:<br>17*** |        | ;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;;; |             |           |  | Щ |
| W         X         Y   |               |                         | 5               | 2513     |             |              |             | ,<br>,<br>,      |           | •                 |             |               | <b> </b> | Г.<br>Г     |       |                                       |         |                  |            |           | 6           |          |        |      |               | 111                                     |     | - <u> -</u>    | -<br>F |  |             |           |  | 攂 |
| 9     4     5       1     1     1       1     1       1 <td></td> <td></td> <td>Щ<br/>-</td> <td>Ă</td> <td>Nor</td> <td><b></b></td> <td>:</td> <td>ļ, .</td> <td>·</td> <td></td> <td>· · _</td> <td>- 11.00</td> <td></td> <td>1: 1</td> <td></td> <td>1 :</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>冊</td>   |               |                         | Щ<br>-          | Ă        | Nor         | <b></b>      | :           | ļ, .             | ·         |                   | · · _       | - 11.00       |          | 1: 1        |       | 1 :                                   |         |                  |            |           |             |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  | 冊 |
| Image: State of the state  |               | - <b> </b> ;-           | ā               | -        |             | 3            | E           | :.<br><u>1</u>   | ;         |                   |             |               |          | 1           | ļ.,   | 1.:                                   |         |                  |            |           |             | ·····    |        |      | i i           |   |     |                |        | 1                                      |             |           |  |   |
| Image: State of the state o   |               |                         |                 |          | 3           | 1-           |             | ;;               |           | ļ,                | . 1         | - :           |          | · · ·       | ļ. :, | <u>∤</u> • ·<br>• ··                  |         |                  |            |           |             |          |        |      |               | , |     |                |        | ,                                      |             |           |  |   |
| Image: State of the state o   |               |                         | ••••<br>• • • • |          | -           | -4           | İ.          | Eu               | u L       | -61               | ED/         |               | TE       |             | (E)   | i#                                    | 2       | -6               | 5 1        | NC        | HE          | <b>S</b> | RC     | M    | NE            | üτ                                      | RA  |                |        |  |             | 11        |  |   |
| Z     Z <td></td> <td></td> <td>·</td> <td>·</td> <td></td> <td>;.<br/></td> <td>ŀ</td> <td>-</td> <td></td> <td>÷:</td> <td></td> <td>1</td> <td></td> <td>:'<br/>i:</td> <td>-</td> <td>-</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>1</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>   |               |                         | ·               | ·        |             | ;.<br>       | ŀ           | -                |           | ÷:                |             | 1             |          | :'<br>i:    | -     | -                                     |         |                  |            |           | 1           |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
| A E E       0 <td>- 1</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>Z<br/>O</td> <td>3</td> <td>··· <b>E</b></td> <td>È.</td> <td>;<br/>;<br/>;</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td> </td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>1<br/>1</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>The second secon</td> <td></td> | - 1           |                         |                 | Z<br>O   | 3           | ··· <b>E</b> | È.          | ;<br>;<br>;      |           |                   |             |               |          |             |       | 1<br>1                                |         |                  |            |           |             |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           | The second secon |   |
| A     A     A     A       A     B     FULL LATERAL CONTROL TRAVEL # 11.95 INCHES.       B     B     FULL LATERAL CONTROL TRAVEL # 11.95 INCHES.       B     B     FULL LONGITUDINAL CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.57 INCHES.       B     B     FULL LONGITUDINAL CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.57 INCHES.       B     B     FULL LONGITUDINAL CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.57 INCHES.       B     B     B       B     B     FULL LONGITUDINAL CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.57 INCHES.       B     B     B       B     B       B     B<  |               |                         | Sd.             | Ē        | 2           | • 0          | <u> </u>    |                  |           |                   |             | .:.           | -        | • • •       |       | [                                     |         | · · · ·          |            |           |             |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  | 5 -<br>- 22 |           |  |   |
| 3         3             |               | · · · ·                 | ā               | ö        |             | · - '        | ļ.          | 1- •             |           | -6                |             |               |          |             |       |                                       |         |                  |            |           | 9-          |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           | H  |   |
| Single     FULL LATERAL CONTROL TRAVEL = 11.05 (NCHES)       Single     Travel = 11.05 (NCHES)       Single     Travel = 11.05 (NCHES)       Single     Travel = 11.05 (NCHES)       Single     Travel = 11.05 (NCHES)       Single     Travel = 11.05 (NCHES)       Single     Travel = 11.05 (NCHES)       Single     Travel = 11.05 (NCHES)       Single     Travel = 11.05 (NCHES)       Single     Travel = 11.05 (NCHES)       Single     Travel = 11.05 (NCHES)       Single     Travel = 11.05 (NCHES)       Single     Travel = 11.05 (NCHES)       Single     Travel = 11.05 (NCHES)  |               |                         |                 |          |             | 2            | <br>        | <br>             |           |                   |             |               | <u></u>  | <br>        |       |                                       |         |                  |            |           |             |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
| S     FULL LATERAL CONTROL TRAVEL = 11.95 INCHES.       S     7       S     7       S     5       S   | ,   · , ; ;   | 2.2.7                   |                 |          |             |              |             |                  | · · · ·   | - /               |             |               | ••••     |             |       |                                       |         |                  |            | 44.<br>1. |             | 1        |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
| J         |               |                         |                 |          |             | 1            |             |                  | :         |                   |             |               |          |             | -     | ,                                     |         |                  |            |           |             |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        | <br> - '                               |             |           |  |   |
| S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S S   |               |                         | ×               |          |             | -8           |             | FU               | L.        | 10                | IĘ          | RA            | L.       | co          | NT    | R                                     | ģι.     | TF               |            | E         | =           | 11       | 9      | 5_1  | N             | H.                                      | 5   |                |        |  | ĩ           |           |  |   |
| A CONTROL NOR CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12.7 INCLUSE<br>A CONTROL TRAVEL # 12  |               |                         | ST.             |          |             | ••••         | ,<br>,<br>, | <u>.</u>         |           |                   |             |               |          |             | :<br> |                                       |         |                  |            |           |             |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
| Image: Solution of the second seco   |               | ·····!                  | 1               | NO       | ·           | 7            |             | , .              | · · ·     |                   |             |               |          |             | ••••• |                                       |         |                  |            | -         | <b>-</b>    |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
| Image: Signal   |               | ,                       | AN<br>A         |          |             |              |             | , .<br>, .       |           |                   |             |               |          | 6           |       |                                       |         | ***              |            |           | 1<br>1<br>1 | 17       |        |      |               |   |     |                | - i i  |  |             |           |  |   |
| SLS<br>PULL LONGITUDINAL CONTROL TRAVEL FILL 7 INCLES<br>SUB<br>SUB<br>SUB<br>SUB<br>SUB<br>SUB<br>SUB<br>SU  |               | • •                     | H,              |          |             |              |             |                  | ا<br>{+ + | -                 |             |               |          |             | (     |                                       |         | 1.1              |            |           | 1.1         |          |        |      |               |   |     |                | :;;    |  |             |           |  |   |
| Image: State of the state o   |               |                         | 1               | 3        | ;5          | 5            |             |                  |           |                   |             |               |          |             |       |                                       |         |                  |            |           |             |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
|   |               |                         |                 | н<br>1   | ä           | • • •        | -           |                  | - :       |                   |             |               |          |             |       | <u>_</u>                              |         |                  |            | <u> </u>  |             |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
|   |               | ; · ' : :               | ¥.              | · Î      | Ē           | 10           |             | - 4              | -         |                   |             |               |          | <b>N</b>    |       | <b>CO</b>                             | NT<br>I | 20               |            | <b>F</b>  | <b>AY</b>   |          | 2      |      | 7.1           | NGI                                     |     | <b>.</b>       |        |  |             |           |  |   |
|   |               | · + • • • • •           | Ĩ.              | <b>.</b> |             |              |             |                  |           |                   |             |               | ,        | Ţ.          |       | ';                                    |         |                  |            |           |             |          | 1<br>1 |      | ••••          |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
|   | ·             |                         |                 |          |             |              | 1 .<br>1    |                  | •         |                   |             |               | 1        |             |       | [`++<br>: ,:                          |         |                  |            |           |             |          | i.,;   |      | : :<br> -:,]+ |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
|   |               | - <b>-</b> <del>-</del> | ž.              |          |             | 6            |             |                  |           |                   |             |               |          | •           |       | , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , | <br>    |                  |            |           |             |          | ,      |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           | ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,   |   |
| 3 2 4 9 10 20 30 40 50<br>TRUE AIRSPEED (K9)  |               |                         | H I             |          |             |              |             | ,<br>            |           | 8                 |             |               | 4.       |             |       |                                       |         |                  |            |           |             |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             | ni<br>Ini |  | 荆 |
| 9 7 28 30 40 50<br>TRUE AIRSPEED (K1)   |               |                         | J               |          |             | •            |             |                  |           |                   |             |               | -        |             |       | :                                     |         | <u>+</u> -++<br> |            |           |             |          |        |      |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           | ₩.<br>,.   |   |
| Y         ID         ZO         30         40         50           TRUE AIR3PEED (K+)   |               |                         | <u>q</u>        |          | ŢĻ          |              |             |                  |           |                   |             |               |          |             |       |                                       |         |                  |            |           |             |          |        |      | ſ             | lif.                                    |     |                |        |  |             |           | T.   |   |
| TRUE AIRSPEED (K+)  |               |                         |                 |          |             | • • •        |             |                  |           |                   |             | 10            |          |             |       | 2                                     | 0       |                  | +          | 3         | <b>À</b>    |          | •<br>• |      | 0             |   |     | 3              | 0      |  |             |           |  |   |
|   |               |                         |                 |          |             |              |             |                  |           |                   |             | · · ·  <br> - | <u> </u> | RL          | E     | Ai                                    | 25      | PE               | D          | 4         |             |          |        | -+   | •••••<br>•••• |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |
| 人名法格尔特人名 化丁基乙基 网络马马斯 网络马马斯 网络马马斯 网络马马斯 网络马马斯马马斯马马斯马马斯马马斯马马斯马马斯马马斯马马斯马马斯马马斯马马斯马马斯  | ; l. ir.      |                         |                 | #        | 1)<br>1     |              |             | -4-1<br>         |           |                   |             | цĽ            |          |             |       |                                       |         |                  |            |           |             |          |        | li.i |               |   |     |                |        |  |             |           |  |   |

の対象となったのなどのが見ていたので

| <u> </u>  | * *  |   |  |   |  |  |   |  |   |   |  |   |  |                        |             |   | •• |   |                               |
|-----------|--|---|--|---|--|--|---|--|---|---|--|---|--|------------------------|-------------|---|----|---|-------------------------------|
| • .       |  |   |  | ,   |  |  |   | 2 <sup>°</sup> 14 ″                            | *   | .`  |  |   |  | ŝ                      | .*          | 1 |    | ۰ | ÷                             |
| 1         | Etholi Pwr<br>Rgd: (% of<br>Pwr Avail)                                       | 65,5  | 91.4   | 89 <b>.</b> 2                               | 85   | 69.8                                       | ຮູ້ຮ  | 100  | 98,5  |   | ~  |   |  | tiôn <sup>en</sup>     | ,<br>,<br>, | - | ** |   | •                             |
|           | Steady<br>State<br>R<br>R<br>Droop(-)<br>Dr Over-<br>speed(+)<br>(rpm)       | 2   | -6.5   | ٩   | 4.5  | 1.5  | ~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~     | -16.5  | -ć. 5                                       | 1.  |  | 6;  |  | tick posi              |             |   |    |   | •                             |
|           | Time*<br>to<br>Max<br>Max<br>Tran-<br>sient<br>(Sec)                         | 8   | 11.5 -   | 15 .  | 8  | - 5-1                                      | s,  | 17   | 1.5   | 18 1  | 1.5                                      | 18 ]  | 17.5 7                                       | sctive st              |             |   | -  |   | 4 <u>1</u><br>-               |
|           | Max Tran-<br>sient N <sup>**</sup><br>broop(-)<br>Over-<br>speed(-)<br>(rpm) | -2  | -6.5   | -7  | -17.5  | -7.5                                       | ŝ   | -16.5  | -7.5  | 11  | 4  | 19  | 2  | ge in colle<br>t`used  |             |   |    |   | and a second                  |
|           | Initial N <sub>R</sub><br>(rpm)  | 311   | 324.5  | 315   | 321,5  | 323.5                                      | 314   | 323  | 323   | 322   | 322                                      | 311   | 325  | irst chan<br>switch no |             |   |    |   | in hills ware the             |
| or a Just | Time*<br>for 90%<br>ATorque<br>(Sec)<br>#1<br>Eng<br>#2 Eng                  | 9.2<br>9.6  | 11   | 12  | 2.0  | 2.4<br>2.1                                 | 10<br>10                                    | 6.5<br>6.5                                     | 2.5<br>2.5                                  | 13  | 2.3<br>2.1                               | 12  | 12.5<br>12.5                                 | time at f<br>rpm becp  |             |   |    |   | Al a she she                  |
|           | Time*<br>for 90%<br><sup>AN</sup><br>(Sec)                                   | 11 %  | 12.5   | 12.5  |  | 3.4  | 00  | 0-00<br>~                                      | ດາດ   | 18<br>22                                    | 8<br>1.8                                 | 18<br>19  | 15.5<br>15                                   | *Zero<br>**Rotor       |             |   |    |   |                               |
|           | Mcz Jr<br>Min Torque<br>(Ft Lbs)<br>#1 Eng<br>#2 Eng                         | 355<br>345  | 495 .<br>460                                       | 495<br>460                                  | 448<br>170                                   | 575<br>345                                 | 460<br>440                                  | 450<br>450                                     | 445<br>415                                  | 0 0   | 150<br>135                               | 20<br>30  | 25<br>10                                     | 7                      |             |   |    |   |                               |
|           | Initial<br>Torque<br>(Ft Lbs)<br>#1 Eng<br>#2 Eng                            | 90<br>85  | 210<br>190   | 215<br>190                                  | 160<br>135                                   | 170<br>145                                 | 270<br>240                                  | 220<br>200                                     | 325<br>280 .                                | 257<br>220                                  | 310<br>305                               | 460<br>450                                      | 230<br>195                                   |                        |             |   |    |   | د د قدر الم<br>م الم<br>م الم |
|           | Nor<br>Bhax<br>N <sub>n</sub> (%)<br>N <sub>n</sub> (%)<br>H1 Eng<br>H2 Eng  | 93.5<br>92.5  | 97.2<br>95   | 97.2<br>95                                  | 95.5<br>98.0                                 | 90.2<br>92.2                               | 97.5<br>96.5                                | 100<br>101                                     | 100<br>99                                   | 72.8<br>64.8                                | 87.3<br>84.1                             | 79.7<br>73                                      | 76.2<br>72                                   |                        |             |   |    |   |                               |
|           | Initial<br>N <sub>g</sub> (%)<br><u>#1 Eng</u><br><u>#2 Eng</u>              | 81.5<br>79.5  | 88.9<br>87.9                                       | 88.9<br>87.9                                | 87.0<br>85                                   | 86.5<br>84.9                               | 90.5<br>39.5                                | 89.8<br>89.7                                   | 95<br>93                                    | 90.7<br>89.7                                | 91.3<br>91.0                             | 101<br>100                                      | 91<br>89                                     |                        |             |   |    |   |                               |
|           | Time*<br>for Col-<br>lective<br>Movement<br>(Sec)                            | 8.4   | 9.5  | 9.0   | 1.0  | 0.°  | 0.6   | 6.5  | S   | 18  | 0.8                                      | 12  | 14   |                        |             |   |    |   |                               |
|           | Collec-<br>tive<br>Stick<br>(% up) 1<br>(% und) 1<br>Vinal                   | 0<br>50.8   | 27<br>62   | 42<br>69                                    | 34<br>60                                     | 42<br>67                                   | 49.5<br>72.8                                | 46.8<br>77                                     | 62<br>74                                    | 44<br>1                                     | 67<br>46                                 | 77<br>14.5                                      | 66<br>43.2                                   |                        |             |   |    |   |                               |
|           | Entry<br>Alt<br>H <sub>P</sub><br>(ft)                                       | ł   | ų  | 5090  | 5900   | 740  | 4800  |  | 9750  | \$210                                       | 740                                      | 10,400  | 5650   |                        |             |   |    |   |                               |
|           | Entry<br>Speed<br>V<br>(Kts)   | i   | 1  | 91  | 48   | 84   | 2   | 58   | 93  | 64  | 84                                       | 62.5  | 94   |                        |             |   |    |   |                               |
|           | Type Transient   | <pre>Up collactive (slow) take- off-IGE hover</pre> | Up collective<br>(slow) takeoff-<br>Vertical cliπb | Up collective<br>(slow) flt<br>pwr-High pwr | Up collective<br>(rapid) flt<br>pwr-High pwr | Up collective<br>(rapid) mod<br>pwr chauge | Up collective<br>(slow) flt<br>pwr-High pwr | Up collective<br>(slow) flt pwr<br>Topping pwr | Up collective<br>(slow) flt<br>pwr-High pwr | Dwn collective<br>(slow) fit<br>pwr-ior pwr | Dwn collective<br>(rapid) mod<br>pwr chg | Dwn collective<br>(slow) topping<br>pwr-Low pwr | Dwn collective<br>(slow) flt pwr<br>-Low pwr |                        |             |   |    | • |                               |
|           | Test<br>No.  | ч   | 7  | ۳   | 4  | ŝ  | Q   | ٢  | ro  | 6   | 10                                       | r   | 12   |                        |             |   |    | • |                               |
|           |  |   |  |   |  |  |   |  |   |   |  |   |  |                        |             |   |    |   | A STATE OF STATE              |
|           |  |   | 100011-1000 Augusta                                |   |  |  |   |  | • er ge vrant vrant og                      |   |  |   |  |                        |             |   |    |   |                               |
| r<br>2+11 | -<br>-   |   | -  |   |  |  | +   |  | `   |   | ,<br>,                                   |   |  |                        |             |   | -  |   |                               |

のないので、日本の人のないないない

|                                       |  | ,<br>,<br>,<br>,  | 2   | ,   | *   |   | i.  |                                |                                |            |             |                                       | r            |       |         |
|---------------------------------------|--|---|---|---|---|---|---|--------------------------------|--------------------------------|------------|-------------|---------------------------------------|--------------|-------|---------|
| · · ·                                 |  |   | ÷   | **.<br>==-  |   |   |   | ,                              |                                |            |             |                                       |              |       |         |
|                                       |  | ł   |   | rped up<br>Ng at<br>Ng pwr  |   |   |   |                                | *                              | - • , •, * | * :<br>:    | , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , | يە بەر<br>بو | `-54  | ŕ       |
| ` ،<br>تور                            | Steady<br>State<br>NR<br>NR<br>Droop(<br>or Ove<br>speed(<br>rpm)            | 1<br>1  | 52<br>61  | -9<br>N <sub>K</sub> bee<br>until<br>toppin   | , <b>*</b> , *                                | 6   | .* *  | - `                            | ·                              | · · ,      | ×           | κ., .<br>                             | فلز هر       | jî e. | řs<br>M |
| مېرىد رە<br>بەرىد رە<br>بەرىپ غ       | Time*<br>Tran-<br>Sient<br>Sient<br>Sec)                                     | 213   | 2.0   | 0.8   | Q   | 6.5   | 4   | 3.5                            | 3.5                            |            | çle         | the                                   |              |       |         |
|                                       | Max Tran-<br>Max Tran-<br>Sient N#<br>Droop(-)<br>Over-<br>speed(+)<br>(rpm) | -15.5   | -12.5   | -12   | 18  | 17  | -35   | -41                            | -41                            |            | hrottle ang | except at                             |              |       |         |
| · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | Initial<br>N <sub>R</sub><br>(rpm)   | 322.5   | 322   | 321   | 306   | 307   | 320   | 319                            | 321                            |            | ange in t   | not used                              |              |       |         |
| SINANI (d                             | Time*<br>For 90%<br>∆ Torque<br>(Sec)<br>#2 Eng<br>#2 Eng                    | 1.0   | 2.1<br>3.1  | 1.8<br>1.2  | 3.1<br>4.4                                    | 4°2<br>8°5  |   |                                |                                |            | : first ch  | ep switch<br>Number 15                |              |       |         |
| Twist gri                             | Time*<br>for 90%<br>Ag<br>(Sec)<br>#1.Eng<br>#2.Eng                          | 5<br>3.3  | 6.5<br>4.5  | 8 73  | 5.0<br>5.5                                    | 6.5   |   |                                |                                |            | ro time at  | tor rpm be<br>d of Test               |              | •     | ÷       |
| THROTTLE, (                           | Max or<br>Min Torque<br>(Ft Lbs.)<br>#1 Eng<br>#2 Eng                        | 0<br>335  | 355<br>0  | 467<br>0  | 210<br>120                                    | 155<br>255  |   |                                |                                |            | *Ze         | **Ro<br>en                            | ۰,<br>۰      | ,     |         |
| TABLE II<br>ESPONSÈ TO                | Initial<br>Torque<br>(Ft Lbs)<br>#1 Eng<br>#2 Eng                            | 185<br>160  | 190<br>185  | 290<br>272  | 0<br>310                                      | 335<br>0  |   |                                |                                |            |             |                                       |              |       | ,       |
| NS IENTS/Ř                            | N or<br>Max<br>Max<br>Min<br>#1 Eng<br>#2 Eng                                | 61.2<br>95.4  | 96<br>62  | 99.8<br>63.5  | 89<br>84                                      | 88.8<br>92.8  |   |                                |                                |            |             |                                       | ,            |       |         |
| POWER TRA                             | Initial<br>N (%)<br>#1 Eng<br>#2 Eng   | 88<br>86.8  | 90.0<br>88.2  | 94.3<br>92.4  | 62<br>92                                      | 95<br>65.3  |   |                                |                                |            |             |                                       |              |       |         |
| ENCINE                                | Tide*for<br>Throttle<br>Movement<br>(Sec)                                    | 0.9   | 0.8   | 0.5   | 3.5   | 2.0   | 0.89  | 0.75                           | 0.85                           |            |             |                                       |              |       |         |
|                                       | Collec-<br>tive<br>Delay<br>Time*<br>(Sec)                                   | Fixed   | Fixed   | 1.2   | Fixed   | Fixed   | <b>F</b> -1                                       | 1.2                            | 2.0                            |            |             |                                       |              |       |         |
|                                       | Entry<br>Alt<br>H <sub>P</sub> ic<br>(Ft)                                    | 5265  | 0966  | 10,200  | 5020  | 9880  | 10,650  | 4750                           | 9780                           |            |             |                                       |              |       |         |
|                                       | Entry<br>Speed<br>V<br>(Kts)   | <i>S7</i>   | 57.5  | 98.5  | 50.5  | . 53.7  | 36  | 95                             | 55                             |            |             |                                       |              |       |         |
|                                       | Type Transient   | Single eng chop<br>From flt pwr to<br>flt idle (simu-<br>lated single eng<br>failure) | Single eng chop<br>from flt pwr to<br>flt idle (simu-<br>lated single eng<br>failure) | Single eng chop<br>from flt pwr to<br>flt idle (simu-<br>lated single eng<br>failure) | Single eng accel-<br>eration from flt<br>idle | Single eng accel-<br>from minimum<br>coupled N <sub>f</sub> | Dual eng chop-<br>Autorotation<br>#2 Eng flameout | Dual eng chop-<br>Autorotation | Dual eng chop-<br>Autorotation |            |             |                                       |              |       |         |
|                                       | Test<br>No.  | 13  | 1¢  | 15  | 16  | 17  | 18  | 61                             | 20                             |            |             |                                       |              |       |         |

. ź

9b

1.12 + H. 7 4. 42 4 413

and when a set we

والمحمد والملاء مراجعه

المراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع والمراجع

مىر <sup>1</sup> دولىرى بىر المالى دولىكى بالمالى بىرى بىرى بىرى يەرى يەرى يەرى بىرى بىرى بىرى بىرى بىر بىرى بىر مەرىكىدە مار

APPENDIX II

# general aircraft information





### DIMENSIONS AND DESIGN DATA\*

Overall Dimensions:

| Aircraft length (rotors turning)                     | 57 | ft | 0.7 in. |
|--|----|----|---------|
| Height (to top of turning tail rotor)                | 14 | ft | 4.7 in. |
| Height (to top of rotor crown)                       | 13 | £t | l in.   |
| Aircraft width (rotors turning)                      | 48 | ft |         |
| Aircraft width (rotors stopped parallel to fuselage) | 9  | ft | 4 in.   |
| Skid width   | 8  | ft | 8.4 in. |

\*Data obtained from reference 2.

| , - |   |  |
|-----|---|--|
|     | ¢   |  |
| ~   |   |  |
|     | ÷, h.   |  |
|     |   |  |
|     | Main Potore   |  |
|     | Number of blades  |  |
|     | Potor diameter  | 2 40 Sh                                  |
|     |   | 48, IC                                   |
|     | Rotor disc area (A)   | 1809.0 sq ft                             |
|     |   | 23.75                                    |
|     |   |  |
|     | Blade root to 80-percent radius                                 | NACA 0012; (modified)                    |
|     | From 80-percent radius blade tapered to                         | NACA 0006 (modified)                     |
|     | Main rotor clearance (ground to tip rctor static against stops) | 7 ft 2 in.                               |
|     | Forward tilt of rotor shaft                                     | 5 deg                                    |
|     |   |  |
|     | Main Rotor Blades:  |  |
|     | Pitch, collective (measured at the 75-percent<br>radius station | 0 to +15 deg                             |
|     | Pitch, cyclic (measured at hub yoke)                            |  |
|     | Longitudinal  | <u>+</u> 12 deg                          |
|     | Lateral   | -<br>+10 deg                             |
|     | Flapping  | +11 deg                                  |
|     | Preconing angle   | 2.75 deg                                 |
|     | Blade twist (total)   | -10 deg                                  |
|     | Tail Rotor:   |  |
|     | Number of blades  | 2  |
|     | Diameter  | 8 ft 6 in.                               |
|     | Solidity ratio  | 0.1436                                   |
|     | Tail Rotor Blades:  |  |
|     | Blade chord (constant)  | 11.5 in                                  |
|     | Blade twist   | 0 deg                                    |
|     | Hub precone angle   | 1.5 deg                                  |
|     | Airfoil section   | NACA 0018 at Sta 12 75                   |
|     |   | tapering to NACA<br>0008.27 at Sta. 51.0 |
|     | Aspect ratio  | 8.9                                      |
|     | Range of flapping   | <u>+8</u> deg                            |
|     | Main Rotor Speeds:  |  |
|     | Power on design maximum   | 324 rpm                                  |
|     | Power on design minimum   | 294 rpm                                  |
|     | Power off design maximum  | 339 rpm                                  |
|     |   |  |

-0,

141 × 141 /a 

ş

24.2

;

à,

ş

÷

~

**91** 

)

Ľ

| Power off design minimum  | 294 rpm  |
|---|----------|
| Power on or off - limit   | 356 rpm  |
| r 1   |          |
| Gear Ratios:  |          |
| Engine power turbine speed to engine output shaft speed                 | 5:1      |
| Main rotor transmission (engine output shaft speed to main rotor speed) | 20.37:1  |
| 90-degree gearbox   | 2.59:1   |
| Intermediate gearbox  | 1:1      |
| Engine output shaft speed to tail rotor speed                           | 3.98:1   |
| Tail rotor speed to main rotor speed                                    | 5.122:1  |
| Limit Flight Load Factors:  |          |
| at 6,600 pounds (basic design gross weight)                             |          |
| Maneuver loads (g's)  |          |
| Positive  | 3.5      |
| Negative  | -0.5     |
| at 10,000 pounds (alternate mission gross<br>weight)                    |          |
| Positive  | 2.3      |
| Negative  | 0.33     |
| Design Maximum Speed:   |          |
| Level flight  | 130 KTAS |
| Sideward flight   | 35 KTAS  |
| Rearward flight   | 30 KTAS  |
| Main Transmission Rating:<br>(at 6,400 rpm output shaft speed)          |          |
| Takeoff (5-minute)  | 1250 SHP |
| Normal (continuous)   | 1100 SHP |

<u>,</u>

#### POWER PLANT

i.

The UH-lN, S/N 68-10773, was powered by a United Aircraft of Canada T400-CP-400 power package. The package consisted of two free turbine engines and a combining gearbox with one output shaft. Each engine was equipped with a hydromechanical torquemeter installed as an integral part of the combining gearbox. The uninstalled rating per engine was 900 shaft horsepower at sea level standard day conditions.

92

## ROTOR SYSTEM

The main rotor was a two-bladed, semi-rigid seesaw type employing preconing and underslinging to insure smooth operation. The main rotor blades were thin tip blades tapering from a 12 percent airfoil at the 80 percent radius to a 6 percent airfoil at the tip. Each blade was connected to a common yoke by means of a grip and pitch-change bearings with tension straps to carry centrifugal forces. Seesaw motion of the rotor took place about an axis perpendicular to the spanwise axis of the rotor. A stabilizer bar was provided to insure inherent stability of the helicopter. This bar provided a base through which the rotor was controlled independently of the fuselage attitude. All flight controls were hydraulically boosted through a servo system.

#### WEIGHT AND BALANCE

The basic weight of the test aircraft (empty aircraft plus trapped fuel, full oil, and test instrumentation) was 6,502 pounds.

#### FLIGHT LIMITS

Center of gravity limits (figure 3) and airspeed limits (figure 4) were obtained from reference 4.

#### TEST INSTRUMENTATION

The test instrumentation used during the test program was supplied, installed, calibrated and maintained by Bell Helicopter Company personnel. Airspeed, angle of attack and sideslip information was obtained from a swiveling head pitot-static probe mounted on a boom extending forward from the nose of the aircraft. Data acquisition for the performance, systems, and flying qualities tests was provided by an on-board photographic recorder and an on-board oscillograph recorder. Control force data was obtained using a hand-held force gage. A list of the test instrumentation used in the test aircraft is as follows:

Copilot's Panel

Outside air temperature Compressor inlet temperature, #1 and #2 engine Control position Compressor inlet pressure, #1 and #2 engine Fuel counters, #1 and #2 engine Stepper motor fuel timer, #1 and #2 engine Load cell readout Ships system airspeed Ships system altimeter

### Pilot's Panel

Rotòr speed Sidëslip angle indicator Angle of attack indicator "Shuping" meters Boom airspeed Boom altimèter

#### Photo Recorder

Boom airspeed Boom altimeter Outside air temperature Clocks Fuel totalizer, #1 and #2 engine Correlation counter Gas producer speed, #1 and #2 engine Inter-turbine temperature, #1 and #2 engine Compressor inlet pressure, #1 and #2 engine Power turbine speed, #1 and #2 engine Rotor speed

#### Oscillograph

Collective stick position Longitudinal cyclic stick position Lateral cyclic stick position Directional pedals position Engine torque pressure, #1 and #2 engine Engine fuel control level position, #1 and #2 engine Angle of sideslip Angle of attack





AIR FORCE PRELIMINARY EVELU AIS FORCE PRELIMINARY EVELUATION 1 1-1-1-1--11 . \* - | 144 huili T1: :11 ...... ÷ 1000 dit -τţ, + -.- itir 1.4 1... ##### Ŧ 14 . 1 9000 -OPERATION PERMITTED ien. ∵ir: い田 111 ..... 8000 . Ett i . ....liii 0 · j 111111111 11 . 1 3 <u>54.</u> H.ji: ď 447 : . i.i., i. ЦÌ 706 6 1 1 4... τ' <u>Ι</u> i ::'j 11. 11. 1 HH I <u>+</u>- -Π. 6000 ÷., :i ---. 1 1 867 1 E ÷., ÷ **'**.: ::: ..... ----1 •

1 ISO 132 134 ISG FUSELAGE STATION - INCHES AFT : t-5000 11 IAO IAZ IGA OF REFERENCE 1. 1 1 Ľ ÷ 1 + : : :::**:**:

ł

Ш

ARNIT ÷ . ..... : · · · . . . - . -, H. 1.1 les i FIGURE LONGITUDIN ÓË STOR LIMITS

• • •

g 9000

6000

14

ElGI

ANR PORCE PRELIMINARY EVALUATION ANR PORCE PRELIMINARY EVALUATION ANTITURE ENVELOPE LIMITATION ATTIME OF AF DE TESTS 12.960

1-, · · i :;. E,

t:

1

1. 111 : · :. . . 1.

**a** ALRSPEED (KT) 20 40 60 ...**.**2 INDICATED • 

AID

SPEE



Figure 5 HANDLING QUALITIES RATING SCALE

# REFERENCES

- 1. Flight Manual for UH-1N Helicopters, T.O. 1H-1(U)N-1, 1 June 1970.
- Detail Specification for Twin Engine Helicopter, Bell Helicopter Report No. 212-947-010, 16 October 1969.
- 3. Model Specification, Engine, Aircraft, Turboshaft, Twin Power Section, YT400-CP-400 and T400-CP-400, United Aircraft of Canada Limited, UACL Spec. No. 712, 16 September 1968.
- 4. Interim Operating Limitations for UH-1N Helicopter, Bell Helicopter Co. Letter, 26 June 1970.
- Avionics Bench, Freflight and Flight Test Instructions for Radio Set AN/ARC-115, SCL-T-0045B, 30 September 1968, U.S. Army Electronics Command, Fort Monmouth, New Jersey.
- Technical Manual, Field Maintenance Radio Se<sup>+</sup> AN/ARN-65 (T-38 Installation), T.O. 12R5-2ARN65-2, 5 June 1969.
- 7. Military Specification, Helicopter Flying and Ground Handling Qualities; General Requirements for, MIL-H-8501A, 7 September 1961.

-99

| DOCUMENT CON  | TROL DATA - R & D  |   |  |
|---|--|---|--|
| ORIGINATING ACTIVITY (Corporate author)   | 24. REPORT   | SECURITY CLASSIFICATION   |  |
| Air Force Flight Test Center  | U U  | NCLASSIFIED   |  |
| Edwards Air Force Base, California  | 20. 68009  | N/A   |  |
| REPORT TITLE<br>Air Force Preliminary Evaluation of   | the UH-1N Helicop  | ter   |  |
| DESCRIPTIVE NOTES (Type of report and inclusive dates)  |  | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·   |  |
| FINAL   | ١  | ·   |  |
| Robert H. Springer Franklin L. G<br>Fimothy P. Nasal Edwin G. Fla   | Grawi Theodore<br>nigen  | E. Angle  |  |
| REPORT DATE   | 78. TOTAL NO. OF PAGES   | 75. NO. OF REFS   |  |
| AUGUST 1970   | 98. ORIGINATOR'S REPORT NUI  | /<br>MBER(\$)   |  |
|   |  | •   |  |
| D. PROJECT NO.  | FTC-TR-70-22   |   |  |
| e. Project Directive 69-49A   | 95. OTHER REPORT NO(S) (Any  | othør numbers that may be assigned  |  |
|   | (nie report)<br>N/A  | -   |  |
| d.<br>9 CISTRIBUTION STATEMENT mbig dequiment more  | he further distrib   | utoš bu opu bolicu  |  |
| only with the specific prior approv.<br>AFB, Ohio 45433.  | al of ASD (ASZTH),   | Wright-Patterson  |  |
| 1. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES  | 12 SPONSORING MILITARY ACT   | TIVITY  |  |
| _   | 6512th Test Gro  | un (SV)   |  |
| None  | Edwards AFB, Ca  | lifornía  |  |
| 3. AÐSTRACT   |  |   |  |
| Limited performance, flying qualities<br>during a 24.5 hour evaluation of the<br>determining the gross deficiencies of<br>ties were generally satisfactory with<br>boost system on. With the hydraulies<br>trol forces were so high that a Coop<br>boost off flight. Hover and climb p<br>dicted values for the conditions test<br>flight speeds were easily attained.<br>fered significantly from predicted<br>ly performed adequately, however, se<br>A power section flamed out during a<br>not be restarted in either the autor<br>On one occasion an engine continued<br>fuel valve shut-off switch was place<br>engine shutdowns and airstarts of the<br>smoke in the cockpit and cabin area<br>occurred during stabilized flight was<br>were between 88 and 92 percent. Low<br>could not be consistently trimmed out | es and systems tes<br>e UH-1N helicopter<br>of the aircraft. I<br>th the flight cont<br>c boost system off<br>per-Harper Rating<br>performance met or<br>sted. The maximum<br>Specific range an<br>values. Aircraft<br>everal major discre<br>dual engine throt<br>natic or manual fue<br>to run at reduced<br>ed in the OFF posi-<br>ne number two engin<br>. Intermittent pos-<br>nen the engine gas<br>ngitudinal and late<br>ut. | ts were conducted<br>for the purpose of<br>The flying quali-<br>rol hydraulic<br>, however, the con-<br>of 9 was given to<br>exceeded the pre-<br>allowable level<br>and endurance dif-<br>subsystems general-<br>epancies were noted.<br>tle chop and could<br>el control mode.<br>speed after its<br>tion. In-flight<br>he produced heavy<br>wer oscillations<br>producer speeds<br>eral control forces |  |
|   |  |   |  |
| DD 1 NOV 651473   | INCI   | LASSIFIED   |  |

¢,

đ

4

,

| 14 Construction        |   |          |                    | K P    | 1 1 1 1 1 |              |    |
|------------------------|---|----------|--------------------|--------|-----------|--------------|----|
| KEY WORDS              | ROLE  | WT       | ROLE               | WT     | ROLE      | WT           | •  |
|                        |   | 1        | 1                  |        | [         |              |    |
| UH-1N helicopter       |   |          | •                  |        |           |              |    |
| flying qualities tosts |   |          |                    | {      | 1         |              | Ň  |
| svstems tests          |   |          | 1                  |        |           |              |    |
| helicopter-tests       |   |          | 1                  |        | 1         |              |    |
| hýdraulic boost        |   |          |                    | ]      |           |              | \$ |
| flight control system  |   |          |                    |        |           | 1            |    |
| control forces         | ~~  |          |                    |        |           |              |    |
| bover performance      |   | {        |                    | i      |           |              |    |
| climb performance      | -   | Į        |                    |        |           |              |    |
| specific range         |   |          |                    |        |           |              |    |
| endurance              |   |          |                    | {      |           |              |    |
| ruel control system    |   |          | 1                  |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   |          |                    |        | }         |              |    |
|                        |   |          |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   | }        |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   | 1        | 1                  |        | 1         |              |    |
|                        |   | -        |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   |          | 1                  |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   |          |                    |        |           |              | Ð  |
| -                      |   |          |                    |        | ļ         |              |    |
|                        |   | 1        |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   |          |                    |        |           | Ĩ            | n  |
|                        |   |          |                    | {      |           |              |    |
|                        |   |          |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   |          |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   |          |                    | ļ      |           | 70           |    |
|                        |   |          |                    | ł      |           |              | 1, |
|                        |   | ĺ        |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   |          |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   | }        |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   | }        |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   |          |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   | 1        |                    |        |           | Į            |    |
|                        |   | ĺ        |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   |          |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   |          |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        | 1   |          | {                  |        | 1         |              |    |
|                        |   |          |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   |          |                    |        |           |              | د. |
|                        |   |          |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   | 1        | Į                  |        |           |              | Ł  |
|                        |   |          | [                  |        | {         |              | ·  |
|                        |   |          | {                  |        |           |              |    |
|                        |   |          |                    |        |           |              |    |
| -                      |   |          |                    |        |           |              |    |
|                        | واردوا الارتباع ويبين يتوار بيني مبريد معروفي ويبري ويبري | TINTOT   | · »                | מתדו   |           | أورر ومساوية |    |
|                        | ······  | UNCI     | ASSIL              | TED    |           |              |    |
|                        |   | Jecuri() | , <i>Class</i> [[] | Cation |           |              |    |
|                        |   |          |                    |        |           |              |    |